Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry

Dennis Raphael, School of Health Policy and Management, York University
Ronald Labonte, Community Health and Epidemiology, University of
Saskatchewan; and Faculty of Physical Activity Studies, University of Regina.
Ronald Colman, Genuine Progress Index Atlantic

Jennifer Macdonald, School of Health Policy and Management, York University
Renee Torgerson, Saskatchewan Population Health and Evaluation Research Unit
Karen Hayward, Genuine Progress Index Atlantic

This work was supported financially by the Institute of Population and Public Health of the CIHR as part of its Needs, Gaps, Opportunities Analysis of Contextual Influences Upon Health.

The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of CIHR.

Acknowledgements

Many individuals and organizations have assisted the research team in the process of compiling sources, analysis, and writing over the yearlong duration of this project. Special thanks go to the twelve prominent researchers who participated in key informant interviews. Due to the confidential nature of the interviews, their names are not listed.

Appreciation is expressed to the concerted efforts of our three regional advisory committee members: *Atlantic:* Carol Amaratunga, Richard Gould, Andrew S. Harvey, George Kephart, Deborah Kiceniuk, Joanna LaTulippe-Rochon, Ms. Stacey Lewis, Peter MacIntyre, Michael Pennock, Malcolm Shookner, and Merv Ungurain, *Central:* Dianne Patychuck, Connie Clement, Michael Cushing, Jackie Choiniere, David Langille, Jack Lee, Gary O'Connor, Laurel Rothman, and Katherine Scott, *Western:* Raymond Blake, Joan Feather, Louise Simard, Bill Werry, Nazeem Muhajarine, David Rosenbluth, Allison Williams, Bonnie Jeffery, George Maslany, and Michael Polanyi. (See Appendix A for a complete list of their titles and affiliated institutions)

Assistance and guidance was provided by many Canadians and others. These persons included Betty Havens (University of Manitoba, Bob Annis (Brandon University), Cam Mustard (IWH), Caroline Baskerville (CPHA), Kerri-Anne Finn (CCPA), Darlene McBeth (CWF), Dianne Rogers (University of Manitoba), Marni Brownell (University of Manitoba), Heather Stewart (Queen's University), Gisèle Lacelle (CPRN), Issac Luginaah (University of Windsor), John O-Neil, (University of Manitoba), Linda Reutter, (University of Alberta), Louise Potvin, (University of Montreal), Lucie Richard (University of Montreal), Madelyn Hall (University of Manitoba), Madeline Boscoe (Women's Health Clinic Winnipeg), Marc Lee (CCPA, BC office), Maria.De Koninck (Universite Laval), Michel O'Neill (Universite Laval), Brian Oldenberg (Queensland University of Technology), Peggy McDonough (University of Toronto), Richard Glazier (St. Michael's Hospital Urban Health Unit), Deanna Williamson (University of Alberta), William Avison (University of Western Ontario), Gerry Veenstra, Jim Dunn (University of Calgary), Seppo Koskinen (KTL-NPHI), Ruth Elliot (University of Alberta), Kim Raine (University of Alberta), Pekka Martikainen (University of Helsinki), Veikko Salomaa (KTL-NPHI), Ilmo Keskimäki (STAKES), Marita Sihto (STAKES), Aleck Ostry (University of British Columbia), Tapani Valkonen (University of Helsinki), Ossi Rahkonen (University of Helsinki), Peter Sephton (Queen's University) Wendy Frisby (University of British Columbia), Doug Willms (University of New Brunswick), John N. Lavis (Master University), Clyde Hertzman (University of British Columbia), Kim Raine (University of Alberta), Audrey Laporte (University of Toronto), Vanessa Hayward (GPI Atlantic), Paula Driedger (Canadian Institute for Advanced Research), Paul Masotti (McMaster University), Harold Rennie (Statistics Canada, Atlantic region), Francine Laprise (SSHRC), Philomena D'Silva (Population Health Fund), Robin Nagy (Departmental Library Health Canada), Kalpana Phansalker (CIHR), Nicole Lisk (CIHR), Joanne Casey, (CIHR) Sylvie Burion (CHSRF), and Carol Brule (CPHI)

Table of Contents	Page #
Summary	1
Executive summary	2
Introduction	5
Background	
Context within which the NGOA was conducted	5 5
Summary of systematic litaerature review	5
The research team	6
Advisory group/structure used to guide the project	6
Main body of report	6
Methodological approach to structured environmental scan	6
Collaborative stakeholder consultation process	7
Presentation of needs, gaps, opportunities findings & prioritization of results	8
Section 1: Conceptualizing the income and health relationship	8
Section 2: Theorizing the mechanisms that mediate the income and health relationship	9
Section 3: How is income or its proxies measured?	11
Section 4: What health outcomes are measured?	15
Section 5: Who is being studied and what data sets are being used?	16
Section 6: Identifying the pathways by which income comes to impact health	21
Section 7: Research design	23
Section 8: Implications for policy development	25
Section 9: Virtual news mini-study	26
Prioritization of needs, gaps and opportunities and prioritization of results	27
Conclusions and recommendations	31
Appendices	
Appendix A - Advisory committee members (East, Central and West) and terms of reference	35
Appendix B - Canadian national and provincial, and Finnish institutions searched	39
Appendix C - Document search strategy	51
Appendix D - Eight categorical taxonomies - Inclusion criteria	52
Appendix E - Bibliography of Canadian, Finnish and British studies reviewed	58
Appendix F - Journals and institutions producing the Canadian studies reviewed	80
Appendix G - Interview guide	83
Appendix H - Consent form	86
Appendix I - Data tables	87
Appendix J – Revised prioritization criteria and Gaps and Needs Rating Tool	95
References	102

Summary

Background: The goal of this research project was to identify and evaluate gaps in Canadian knowledge and research activity concerning the role that income and its distribution play in Canadians' population health. Such a process would help set priorities for future research, suggest funding approaches, and identify means by which findings could be applied to ongoing policy analyses to improve Canada's population health. The study consisted of an environmental scan of current research in Canada, the UK, and Finland, an analysis of media stories in Canada on income and health, and key informant interviews.

Findings: The 321 studies on income and health that were reviewed were considered along eight categorical taxonomies. These were: one, conceptualization of income and its proxies; two, theoretical underpinning of the study; three, income distribution measures; four, outcome measures; five, who/what was studied, (unit of analysis, data sets used, characteristics of the population sample); six, pathways used to show the relationship between income and health and complexity in use of pathways; seven, research design; and, eight, implications for policy.

Few Canadian studies make explicit their conceptualizations of income and its relationship to health. Many Canadian researchers however consider structural mechanisms that mediate the income and health relationship. Few Canadian studies use mortality outcome measures, more often using social/community level measures and morbidity measures. The majority of studies use an individual level of analysis. Over half of Canadian studies are using provincial or regional sample frame, with only 40% using national population data. Two-thirds of studies look at an adult population.

Thirty percent of Canadian studies do not explicate any pathways to show how income influences health. Of those that do, researchers usually use materialist, psychosocial, or behavioral pathways, with a good number looking at political-economic analysis. However, very few offered a sophisticated analysis of pathways. In regards to research design, most Canadian studies use cross-sectional designs. Only 10% of the sample of studies used qualitative designs. Most studies that did explicate policy implications of their study findings identified the need to address social determinants.

Conclusions: This Needs, Gaps, and Opportunities Analysis identified numerous areas to enhance the Canadian research concerning the role that income and its distribution plays in population health. The particular areas of weakness are in:

- Conceptualization of how income and its distribution contribute to population health,
- Lack of longitudinal studies of the impact of income-related issues upon health across the life-span,
- Lack of linked data bases that would allow complex analyses of how income and related issues contribute to health and well-being, and
- Lack of interdisciplinary work in the areas of pathways that mediate the income and health relationship, and specifically, the biological pathways by which issues such as income and its distribution get 'under the skin' to influence health.

There is a need to bring broader conceptualizations of income and its relationship to health into population health activities that consider income and its distribution as relevant variables. Findings of this NGOA should be made available to those who are involved in health studies but also to researchers from related disciplines. The Institute of Population Health (IPPH) could support the production of user and public-friendly materials from this and other NGOAs to facilitate this knowledge transfer to the thirteen institutes of the CIHR and the public.

Executive Summary

Background, Rationale and Process: The goal of this research project was to identify and evaluate gaps in Canadian knowledge and research activity concerning the role that income and its distribution play in Canadians' population health. An important purpose of this was to prioritize future research directions. To do so, we carried out an environmental scan of current research activity and capacity in Canada related to income and health. We conducted a carefully organized process of consultation with interested researchers and stakeholders across Canada. We also examined key research activities in the United Kingdom and Finland related to income and health.

Why Income: Income is a key determinant within the population health models outlined by the Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (Health Canada, 1998) and the World Health Organization (1986). Canada has been recognized as a world leader in developing health promotion and population health concepts that consider the role that income and its distribution play in promoting health inequities (Restrepo, 1996). Many federal, provincial and public health association documents outline the importance of income for health but there is a profound gap between this stated importance and actual knowledge available concerning the income-health relationship as it directly affects Canadians. This deficiency applies to both research activity and to conceptualizations of the income and health relationship.

The process of engaging stakeholders in this process ensured an accurate perception of the gaps and needs in the area of income and health research. Stakeholders consisted of members of three advisory committees (Atlantic, central, and western Canada) and twelve prominent researchers in the income-health field in Canada, the UK and Finland. Committee members included active researchers, representatives of the traditional health care and public health sectors, social development and social welfare sectors, and advocacy and social justice organizations.

The environmental scan consisted of two phases, a compilation and analysis of 321 publications that included peer-reviewed empirical research from journals, and research papers from national and provincial research, policy and funding institutions (241 Canadian, 40 British, and 40 Finnish studies). We also performed a mini-study of Canadian newspaper stories, using the Virtual News database, to determine extent and quality (depth) of coverage of income-health research. The second phase saw the interviewing of 12 key informants in order to complement the findings of the environmental scan and develop an accurate picture of needs and supports for researchers.

Research Findings: The research was classified according to eight taxonomies: one, conceptualization of income and its proxies; two, theoretical underpinning of the study; three, income distribution measures; four, study outcome measures; five, who/what was studied, (unit of analysis, data sets used, characteristics of the population sample); six, pathways used to explain the relationship between income and health and complexity in use of pathways; seven, research design; eight, implications for policy.

Researchers differ in how they conceptualize income and its relationship to health. At one end of the spectrum, health researchers simply note the association between income and health measures in their studies without providing any explicit rationale for including income as a relevant variable. At the other end of the spectrum, health researchers develop complex models that provide an extensive rationale as to why income is important to health. About two thirds of the Canadian studies had no explicit theoretical conceptualization of income as an influence on health.

Researchers theorize the mechanisms that mediate the income and health relationship. Individualistic analyses focus upon the income-related characteristics of individuals and how

these are associated with health. Structural approaches consider the societal structures that mediate the income and health relationship. About a quarter of the Canadian studies take an individual perspective in their theorization of the relationship between income or its proxies and health. This is compared to 27% of Finnish studies and virtually none of the British studies that do so. Forty percent of the Canadian studies examined take an explicitly structural theorization of the income health relationship.

In regards to income measures used in research, studies fit into one or more of three categories: overall distribution of income at a population level (income inequality measures), individual level, and aggregate measures. A small number of Canadian studies apply overall measures of the distribution of resources – usually income -- within a population. Seventy-two percent use individual level measures. Eighteen percent use aggregate measures. The remaining 7% use a combination of these measures. In regards to poverty measures, often researchers use an absolute adjusted measure (Statistics Canada's Low-Income Cut-Off) at the individual level and most often in combination with other income measures

Within both individual and aggregate level measures there are what we have termed 'other group' measures. This primarily includes measures of socioeconomic status (SES), educational level, and occupational level, amongst many more. The most common Canadian approach to studying income-health relationship is to group individuals on the basis of absolute income, membership in income groups such as deciles, quintiles, or quartiles or other such measures (e.g. high versus low income). However, frequently researchers combine income with additional measures of SES. The UK studies rarely focus upon income alone; they usually use social class or occupational group membership.

A variety of health outcome measures is used: social/community, mental and physical morbidity, mortality, health care utilization, and lifestyle/behaviours. Canadian researchers make greater use of multiple measures than their UK and Finnish counterparts. Although the majority of Canadian studies use physical morbidity measures, more frequently they are also using social measures¹, mental morbidity, health care utilization, and lifestyle -- or a combination of these -- than their British and Finnish counterparts. The studies from Finland and the UK most often use physical morbidity measures. However, researchers in the UK more frequently use mortality measures than Canadian and Finnish researchers.

Both data availability and how the income-health relationship is conceptualized are reflected in the unit of analysis used within a study. The availability of carefully collected data sets allows for the analysis of the income and health relationship at the individual level. Studies at the household level usually focus on child health, and look at income or occupational status of the family as a determinant of child health and development outcomes. Canadian researchers use household measures more often than the other countries. Canadian researchers also engage in more neighbourhood level studies, and more frequently use a provincial level of analysis.

A larger number of Canadian studies draw upon national data sets. Fifty-two percent of studies use national data sets, and 25% use provincial data sets. About a fifth of the studies examined, use multiple data sets. Finnish researchers have access to national registries that provide social status and health related information on the entire population of Finland. British researchers most often draw upon national longitudinal data sets, particularly life course cohorts.

Regionally, many studies on income and health are located in Ontario and Manitoba. From the lack of studies doing inter-provincial analyses, it appears as though there is regional

3

¹ Social measures include outcomes of community belonging, employment patterns, family functioning, family status, child behavior/development, food in/security, literacy, access to resources, socio-cultural effects, literacy, quality of life.

disparity in data sharing and access. The Canadian studies were also examined for various characteristics of the population sampled, i.e. age, gender, condition/disease status, ethnicity, and low-income status. About 10% of studies focussed on women's health relative to income. Several studies examined adults and children in relation to a specific disease or mental condition. A hand-full of studies looked at lone parents, five on immigrant populations, and eight on Aboriginal people. Eight percent of Canadian studies focus on low-income populations that live below the Low-Income Cut-Off (LICO), in poverty, on social assistance or welfare, or simply labeled as disadvantaged.

In regards to pathways -- how income gets 'under the skin' -- the studies were categorized according to whether they used biological, materialist, social class, psychosocial, psychosocial comparison, behavioral, gender analysis, political-economic analysis, selection, or no explication of pathways. As well, the degree of complexity in which researchers applied the pathways was rated. Canadian researchers tend to favour materialist, psychosocial, and behavioral pathways, applying these in about 30% of studies. Aproximately a third of the Canadian studies use a political/ economic analysis to consider the relationship between income and health. In terms of sophistication of use of pathways, close to half of the Canadian studies were ranked as intermedicate, and only 20% as sophisticated, compared to two-thirds of the British studies being ranked as sophisticated in their use of pathways.

In regards to research design, more British studies more often used longitudinal designs over Canadian or Finnish studies. Canadian and Finnish studies most frequently used contemporary designs (cross-sectional). A small number of studies were qualitative; they allow for research that yields a more in-depth understanding of the lived experience of the participants.

Almost two thirds of the Canadian studies provide policy implications of their findings. Canadian researchers more frequently make policy implications that relate to health care services and lifestyle issues than Finnish and British researchers. The majority of policy implications addressed social determinants, such as education, social inclusion, social services, housing, etc.

Conclusions and recommendations: This Needs, Gaps, and Opportunities Analysis identified particular areas of weakness. Weaknesses concern: conceptualization of how income and its distribution contribute to population health, the lack of longitudinal studies of the effects of income-related issues upon health across the life-span, and the lack of linked data bases. Linked data-bases would allow complex analyses of how income and related issues contribute to health and well-being. There is also a lack of interdisciplinary work in the areas of pathways that mediate the income and health relationship, including the biological pathways by which issues such as income get 'under the skin' to influence health.

Little work has considered policy implications of the income and health relationship to improve population health. Advantage and disadvantage clearly accumulate across the life-span, yet to date very little Canadian research considers this. Canadian researchers are limited by the lack of linked data-bases that allow for linking of data from the census, disease registries, and health and other surveys. A particularly important area that has seen some Canadian work is in the issue of how income and its distribution interacts with the presence of social infrastructure such as social and health services to influence health. Health research that incorporates social science into conceptualizations and analysis appears more likely to consider the effects of vertical and horizontal structures on population health.

There is a need to bring these conceptualizations into population health activities. Findings of this NGOA should not only be made available to those who are involved in these activities, but to researchers from all disciplines implicated. IPPH could support the production of user and public-friendly materials from this and other NGOAs to facilitate this knowledge transfer to the thirteen institutes of the CIHR and the public.

Introduction/Purpose

The goal of our research was to identify and evaluate gaps in Canadian knowledge and research activity concerning the role that income and its distribution play in Canadians' population health. This activity would help prioritize the direction that future research could take. To do so, we carried out an environmental scan of current research activity and capacity in Canada related to income and health. We conducted a careful process of consultation with interested researchers and stakeholders across Canada. We also examined key research activities in the United Kingdom (UK) and Finland related to income and health. These nations appeared to have advanced research programs and systematic policy processes in place to apply research findings. To further enrich these analyses, interviews with a selected sample of renowned population health researchers in the Canada, the UK, and Finland provided further information about research needs, opportunities and gaps. The project aimed to inform the CIHR Institute of Population and Public Health's priority area *The Influence of Various Contexts on Health*.

Background

Rationale for Project

Income was chosen as the contextual variable of interest since it is a prime health determinant in itself and one that affects the presence and quality of many other determinants of health. Income is a key determinant within the population health models outlined by the Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (Health Canada, 1998) and the World Health Organization (1986). Indeed, any list of social determinants of health usually lists income or its proxy, socioeconomic status (SES), first (Marmot & Wilkinson, 2000; Wilkinson & Marmot, 1999). Income and its distribution appears to be a major determinant of health among citizens of industrialized nations such as Canada (Kawachi, Kennedy, & Wilkinson, 1999) as well as globally (Deaton, 2001). Since income appears to be such a strong determinant of health, further understanding of its role has the potential to both improve the health of Canadians and reduce differentials in health that currently exist in a variety of areas between Canadians of varying income levels.

Context Within Which the NGOA was Conducted

Canada has been recognized as a world leader in developing health promotion and population health concepts that consider the role that income and its distribution play in promoting health inequities (Restrepo, 1996). Many federal, provincial and public health association documents outline the importance of income for health but there is a profound gap between this stated importance and actual knowledge available concerning the income-health relationship as it directly affects Canadians. In contrast to the statistical and conceptual knowledge that is becoming available from research programs in other nations, upon which most Canadian policy statements rely, Canadian efforts in identifying and explaining how income and its distribution affects health and illness is undeveloped. This deficiency applies to both research activity and to conceptualizations of the income and health relationship.

Summary of Systematic Literature Review

Sixteen hundred conceptual, empirical, and policy papers concerned with the relationship of income and health were collected from databases, journals, research institutes, and policy organizations across Canada, the UK, and Finland. These were entered into an Endnote library database. Of these, 241 Canadian, 40 UK, and 40 Finnish representative empirical studies were carefully reviewed and classified as to their conceptualizations and theorizations of the income and

health relationship, their research approaches and designs, and their explications of policy implications. Twelve prominent researchers in the field participated in key informant interviews. The Environmental Scan results provide the findings of this literature review.

The Research Team

The research team operated from three Canadian regions: Atlantic, Central and Western. The Atlantic region team consisted of Ronald Colman and Karen Hayward of Genuine Progress Index (GPI) Atlantic. Nova Scotia investigator Ronald Colman is director of GPI Atlantic, a research group that is constructing an index of well being and sustainable development for Nova Scotia and Canada. The Central region team included Dennis Raphael and Jennifer Macdonald of the School of Health Policy and Management at York University. Ontario investigator Dennis Raphael is an associate professor, at the School of Health Policy and Management. The Western region team included Ronald Labonte, Renee Torgerson, Allison Williams, Nazeem Muhajarine, and Bonnie Jeffery Saskatchewan Population Health Evaluation and Research Unit (SPHERU). Saskatchewan, investigator Ronald Labonte is Director of SPHERU, and a Professor in Community Health and Epidemiology, University of Saskatchewan, and in the Faculty of Kinesiology and Health Studies, University of Regina.

Advisory Group/structure Used to Guide the Project

An integral part of the project was to bring together three advisory committees from the three research sites. Members of the advisory committees included individuals from a variety of sectors concerned with income distribution and income-related health issues. The committees covered the Atlantic, Central, and Western regions of Canada. Committee members included active researchers, representatives of the traditional health care and public health sectors, social development and social welfare sectors, and advocacy and social justice organizations. See Appendix A for a list of advisory committee members, and their terms of reference.

Main Body of Report

Methodological Approach to Structured Environmental Scan

This environmental scan involved two phases; phase one was a review of all relevant Canadian literature produced since 1995, and phase two was a series of key informant interviews with key Canadian, British and Finnish researchers in the field.

Phase I -- Literature Review: The first phase of the scan involved compiling health-related Canadian research and related documents that included income and/or its distribution as relevant variables into an Endnote citation library. The Canadian citations compiled included peer-reviewed empirical research from journals, and research and policy documents collected from national and provincial research, policy and funding institutions. National funding institutes were contacted for their publications lists and current funded research. For a complete list of institutions searched, see Appendix B. We contacted institutions and individual researchers in order to identify health-related research that included income and its distribution as variables. Research in the fields of community health, economics, medicine, nursing, political science, population health, psychology, public health, social policy, social work, sociology of health, and social work were reviewed. See Appendix C for details concerning the document search strategy. This search was restricted to publications in the past seven years, and was aided by use of existing syntheses of recent literature undertaken, for example, by the Synthesis and Knowledge Dissemination Unit of the former National Health Research and Development Program. Finally, a mini-review of Canadian newspaper stories using the Virtual News database was performed. It was performed in

order to determine extent and quality (depth) of coverage of income - health research.

Analysis of the Empirical Studies: The second phase of the scan saw the development of a series of taxonomies against which the research was analyzed (See Appendix D for eight taxonomies). An Excel template was used to delineate numerous dimensions on which each study was classified. These included both methodological aspects of the study as well as the conceptualizations applied to income and how the income relationship was understood. Drafts of the template and taxonomies were reviewed during a first meeting with the three regional Advisory Committees, yielding a more complete process guiding analysis. This review also represents a face validation of the template and its theoretical framework. Three hundred twenty one (241 Canadian, 40 Finnish, and 40 British) empirical research pieces were compared against the template for analysis. Research pieces were selected for review on the basis that they were empirical and included health, or health related outcome measures. The information gathered from these 321 empirical studies, organized according to the taxonomies, constitutes the main findings from the environmental scan of research on income and health. The bibliography of the 321 studies reviewed appears in Appendix E. Appendix F provides a list of journals and institutions from where the 241 Canadian studies were published.

Research articles from the UK and Finland related to income and health were analyzed. The process was not as exhaustive an analysis as that done for the Canadian work but focused on typical research identified through a literature search. Findings from the literature review were organized against the same template used to assess Canadian research.

An inter-coder rating system was devised and performed to ensure rater reliability for coding and classifying the studies in a consistent manner across the three sites. Overall there was 75% agreement of two raters across a 25% sample of the research papers. The principal investigator resolved disagreements. The sources of these disagreements were identified and the lessons learned applied to the other 75% of the studies contained within the review.

Phase II -- Key Informant Interviews: Eight Canadian, six British and six Finnish prominent researchers in the income and health field were contacted with an email request to participate in a key informant interview. Six Canadian, three British and three Finnish researchers agreed to participate in a confidential non-attribution telephone interview. All were sent an interview guide and a letter of consent to be signed and returned to the central region, research site (see Appendix G & H).

All interviews were audio-taped and notes were taken during the interview. All researchers were given the option to receive a copy of the interview notes taken during their interview, and to review what they said during the interview. A content analysis was performed on the interview notes for the revelation of gaps, opportunities and needs in the area of income and health research. Information gathered from the key informant interviews is interspersed throughout the section reporting on the results of the environmental scan.

Collaborative Stakeholder Consultation Process

The collaborative stakeholder consultation process was applied through the advisory committee component. Each committee met three times. The first meeting with committee members consisted of their naming, from their experiences, the important areas of income and health research to be pursued in an environmental scan. At the second meeting, committee members reviewed some preliminary findings of the environmental scan and added their views on current gaps, opportunities and needs. During the third meeting, advisory committee members prioritized the gaps and needs compiled during the research.

There have been beneficial unanticipated outcomes of the collaborative stakeholder process. One 'spin-off' is the encouragement to pursue funding to establish a 'Centre for the Study of Income and Health'. Another spin-off from this project was the national conference on social determinants of health that was held at York University November 2002. A potential spin-off is voiced by committee members is to have the literature and findings become publicly accessible to further research efforts in this field. A vehicle for public access could be via the creation of a virtual library of sources used in the review that can be searched using terms used in the taxonomies we developed.

A major challenge to the process was the varying levels of knowledge held by committee members and the significant time demands made upon members' meeting their organizations' needs. A solution to both of these challenges is to provide monetary support to organizations. This would facilitate committee members' ability to spend the necessary time to update their knowledge of the literature facilitating their participation. There were varying degrees of participation and in every instance this collaboration was useful.

Presentation of Needs, Gaps, Opportunities & Prioritization of Results Presentation of Results

The results of the scan are divided into eight sections. These sections detail how Canadian researchers conceptualize, theorize, and measure income, outcome measures used, focus of the studies, data sets used, pathways and mechanisms, research design, and implications for policy. These findings are compared to that which is done by researchers in Finland and UK.

Section 1: Conceptualizing the Income and Health Relationship

We observed a spectrum of approaches towards specifying the income and health relationship, ranging from narrow and simple approaches to the broad and complex. At one end of the spectrum, health researchers simply note the association between income and health measures in their studies without providing any explicit rationale for including income as a relevant variable. At the other end of the spectrum, health researchers develop complex models that provide an extensive

rationale as to why income is important to health. These latter models conceptualize the means by which income comes to be associated with health, frequently providing causative models. One Canadian researcher interviewed suggested that social theory in income and health research is common among those with a social science background, rather than those with a health orientation. Another Canadian researcher interviewed argued that theory is important to use as it allows one to understand the 'why,' rather than the 'what' in income and its relation to health. There are three dominant causative models, or theories, for understanding the 'why' of the income and health relationship: materialist, neo-materialist, and social comparison; and a fourth that combines elements of all three.

Interviewees identified several forms of theory that guides their work:

Marxism
Weberian
Dialectical materialism
Fabianism
Critical social science
Social exclusion
Radical feminism
Illich
Foucault
Political reductionism

A. Materialist models -- Individual income as a determinant of health: The materialist explanation for the income and health relationship is that individuals of differing incomes are exposed to varying degrees of positive and negative exposures to health risk factors/conditions over the course of their lifetimes. These exposures accumulate to produce positive or negative health outcomes. The findings of steeped differences among social classes and incomes groups results

since: "[T]he social structure is characterized by a finely graded scale of advantage and disadvantage, with individuals differing in terms of the length and level of their exposure to a particular factor and in terms of the number of factors to which they are exposed" (Shaw, Dorling, Gordon, & Smith, 1999).

- B. Neo-materialist approach -- Individual income and social infrastructure as determinants of health: Many jurisdictions with inequitable income distributions show poorer population health. These jurisdictions have both greater numbers of people with low incomes and also invest less resources in public infrastructure (Lynch, J. W., Smith, Kaplan, & House, 2000), in addition to the greater incidence of poverty that is typical of unequal jurisdictions: "[T]he effect of income inequality on health reflects a combination of negative exposures [to risk factors/conditions] and lack of resources held by individuals, along with systematic under investment across a wide range of human, physical, health, and social infrastructure."
- C. Social comparison approach -- Hierarchy and social distance as determinants of health: In this approach health effects related to income are not primarily due to material deprivation, but rather to citizens' interpretations of their standings in the social hierarchy (Kawachi & Kennedy, 2002). For individuals, psychosocial effects of perceived position in the hierarchy produces stress and poor health. These perceptions also lead to overspending, additional employment responsibilities that threaten health, and coping behaviours such as overeating and use of alcohol and tobacco. At the communal level, the widening and strengthening of hierarchy weakens social capital and social cohesion. Increasing distrust and suspicion of others weakens support for communal structures such as education and social service systems, thereby weakening population health
- D. Materialist/social comparison approaches -- Combinations of social comparison and materialist theorizations: A small number researchers draw upon all three sets of conceptualisations in their work.

Findings: It should be noted that of the 241 Canadian studies reviewed, approximately two thirds had no explicit theoretical conceptualization of income as an influence on health. Of those that do make explicit their theoretical basis for using income as part of their study, materialist and neo-material conceptualizations were most common. This lack of conceptualization and use of matrialist and neo-materialist concepts was also the case among the Finnish studies. In contrast,

UK researchers frequently apply materialist explanations. Very few researchers in general apply complex materialist/social comparison or social comparison conceptualizations in their income and health research. Table 1 (in Appendix I) shows the distribution of Canadian, UK, and Finnish studies along this spectrum.

Section 2: Theorizing the Mechanisms that Mediate the Income and Health Relationship

A related theorization of the income-health relationship is how researchers identify specific mechanisms which income and health come to be related. Individualistic analyses focus upon the income-related characteristics of individuals and how these are associated with health. These individual characteristics also include educational levels, occupational classification, individual control and

Interviewees identified the need to examine:

- The very fabric of Canadian society,
- The context of societies and communities in which people live.
- Political decisions of the past decades,
- How social policy in Canada is complex because of the make-up of the federation,
- Why egalitarian countries seem to be healthier,
- What it is about a system that may buffer the effects of recession.
- The distribution of resources, health services, and eventually health outcomes.

by

empowerment, or attitudes and values.

Structural approaches are concerned with how societal structures mediate the income and health relationship. A concern with horizontal structures, for example, might focus on how neighbourhood characteristics and structures interact with an individual's income to influence health. Income may also be related to and individual's ability to access quality employment, (through access to a telephone or appropriate interview clothes) or other neighbourhood resources. Similarly, a neighbourhood with many low-income people may have low levels of social capital or community psychosocial resources.

Studies that focus on distal macro-level issues may identify vertical structures. A concern with vertical structures will focus on the political, economic, and social forces that determine how income and other resources are distributed to individuals. Focus on employment, training, income, social welfare or tax policies within a jurisdiction would constitute such an analysis. Studies may focus on both kinds of structures. Table 2 shows how Canadian, UK, and Finnish researchers theorize the mechanisms mediating the income and health relationship. An *implicit structural approach* is where structural factors are discussed in a broad, but diffuse way.

An individual perspective is typical of studies that only consider individual behavioral risk factors for disease with the assumption that these factors are modifiable by the individual. In one study on heart disease, the authors posit that "[M]any people may eventually develop heart disease because they have medical and lifestyle risk factors that have been related to cardiovascular problems" (Johansen, Nargundkar, Nair, Taylor, & ElSaadany, 1998, p. 19). Travers describes the limitations of such an approach:

Individualism assumes that the current social system provides sufficient and equal opportunity for individuals to move within the social system according to their abilities. Within this ideological construct, poverty results from the individual's failure to seize the opportunity or to work sufficiently hard within the current social structure; it is not a reflection of inadequacies and inequities within that social order (Travers, 1996, p.551).

Many Canadian studies offer a structural theorization of the income health relationship¹¹. In a study of factors contributing to heart disease it is noted that women may have higher rates of heart disease due to the 'double-day' and the stress that working and keeping the household in order can cause (Johansen, 1999). Studies that limit their focus on an individual perspective often do not critically examine the interrelationships between behaviours and structural issues such as working conditions, employment status, cultural norms, family conditions, and or housing conditions or amenities.

A British researcher who was interviewed stated "It is very rare -- and in health inequality [research] it is almost non-existent -- that someone explicates the theories they are using. If you're a

An example of combined use of horizontal and vertical structures theorization is found in Dachner and Tarasuk (2002), who qualitatively examine food security issues concerning street youth of Toronto. In their research they demonstrate that vertical structures such as resource allocations to social services impact the horizontal community structures that allow youth to find a place to sleep, food to eat, and to feel safe.

Jackson, Roberts and Harman (2001) provide another example of complex conceptualization of the income and health relationship. They premise their study on recreation and youth on the interconnectedness of vertical and horizontal structures, with the hypothesis that the absence of structured recreation negatively affects socio-emotional human development over the long term. Since significant numbers of youth are not participating in recreation at a sufficient level, human development and future civic competence are in peril.

Marxist academic, you don't make a huge thing about it. It is not a very sensible thing to do. A lot of the best ideas that people who pretend not to be Marxist academics, actually come from Marx" (UK Interview). Research into health inequalities is not value free. Atheoretical approaches may result in understanding what the issues are but when combined with insights from theory, one can come to understand why the issues are this way and what is to done about them.

Findings: In a number of studies, no theoretical construct was evident (CA, 18%, n=43; FI, 8%, n=3; and UK 20%, n=7). Approximately a quarter (n=50) of the Canadian studies take an individual perspective in their theorization of the relationship between income or its proxies and health. This is compared to 27% (n=8) of Finnish studies and only 2% (n=1) of British studies that take an individual perspective. Less than half of the Canadian studies (40%, n=98) take an explicitly structural theorization of the income health relationship. However, the Finnish studies lean more towards vertical analysis. The British studies show an approximately even division between the differing structural approaches. Table 2 (in Appendix I) shows the distribution of Canadian, UK, and Finnish studies along this spectrum.

Section 3: How is Income or Its Proxies Measured?

How income is measured reflects the theoretical frameworks within which the income and health relationship is conceptualized and researched. There are numerous research traditions that consider income within the context of issues such as occupational status or classification, social class, or levels of education. The following sections provide details concerning how income or these proxies are measured and the relationship of these measures to various theoretical formulations of the income and health relationship.

Overall Distribution of Income at a Population Level: Some studies apply overall measures of the distribution of resources – usually income -- within a population. These indicators identify degree of inequality within a jurisdiction e.g. a nation, state/province, region, city, or community (in Canada, often defined as census tract boundaries). Some of these are the Gini coefficient, and indices such as the Theil indexⁱⁱⁱ and the Robin Hood Index^{iv}. Researchers also may choose to calculate the percentage of income attained by a particular proportion of the population, e.g., lowest 50%. The focus on these indicators was stimulated by the income inequality hypothesis advanced by Wilkinson that argued that income inequality within a jurisdiction, at least in economically advanced countries, was a key determinant of population health. Some question these conclusions, and active debate continues.

Three schools of thought explain why this might be (see Section 1 above). The materialist school argues that these jurisdictions have more poor people and therefore show overall poorer population health. The neo-materialist school argues that these jurisdictions not only have greater numbers of poor people, but also invest less in social infrastructure thereby creating poorer population health. The social comparison school argues that the primary issues are hierarchy and

definitions see glossary at http://www.adb.org/Statistics/Poverty/G.asp)

The Gini coefficient and the Theil measure are both objective measures of economic inequality, that provide, a number summarizing the dispersion of the distribution of income among individuals. The Theil is a series of summary measures, and the Gini is a single summary measure of inequality. (Conceição & Ferreira, 2000). The Gini coefficient is calculated as area A divided by the sum of areas A and B. If income is distributed completely equally, then, the Gini coefficient is zero; if only one individual owns all income, it is one (Coudouel & Hentschel, 2000). (For complete

The Robin Hood index is the distance between the wealth shares and a 45 line. This value approximates the share of total income that would have to be taken from those above the mean and transferred to those below the mean to achieve equality in the distribution of incomes. The higher the value of the index, the less egalitarian is the distribution of income (Kennedy, Kawachi, & Prothrow-Stith, 1996).

lack of social cohesion. In these jurisdictions, one's perceived lower position in the hierarchy creates heath-threatening responses and creates environments that weaken social cohesion and social support.

Why use this type of measure? It is hypothesized that population level measures of health (mortality, life expectancy) are more closely associated with distribution of income within developed countries, than an absolute measure of an individual's income. This approach has proven useful in a variety of analyses at the city, state/province and national levels, particularly within the US.

Ecological or Aggregate Area-Level Measures: Here, income or its proxies are treated as area measures. Measures include neighbourhood/metropolitan median income, gross domestic product per capita, area unemployment rates, average education level attained, average occupational class, average number of owner occupied dwellings, among others. These measures can include area poverty indicators. Poverty is frequently defined internationally as having income that is less than 50% of the jurisdictions' median income. This has been used to calculate child poverty rates in various nations across the world. It can be used to calculate the percentage of the population living in poverty in states/provinces/regions, cities, and local communities. Other means of calculating poverty rates are also used to provide area poverty rates. In all these instances, analysis examines the relationship between these measures and health status at the ecologic or group level.

Why use this type of measure? Ecological measures are useful for assessing both large (national, or state/provincial), medium (cities, metropolitan areas) and small area (neighbourhood or census tracts) variations in health status. They allow for identification of contextual effects that accrue in addition to effects associated with individual characteristics. Sometimes, use of aggregate measures occurs out of necessity rather than preference, as individual-level data on these issues is not available.

Individual Assessment of Income: In this approach, income of individuals – or their families – is the focus of measurement. Individuals are classified into groups based on their income levels, and then examination is made of their health status in comparison to other income groups. Sometimes, individuals are classified according to some absolute criteria such as income less than \$10,000, \$11-15,000, 16,000-20,000, etc. Other times, individuals are placed into groups based on income quintiles, deciles, or other indicator such as high, medium, or low income, where the "cut-offs" have been set by the researcher. The determination of income level can be based on a variety of approaches: individual income or household income, market income, pretax income, or post-tax transfer income. Distinction may be made as to the source of income, e.g. employment, transfers, etc.

Why use this type of measure? This is a simple way to partition a population according to members' market based,

In regards to measuring income or its proxies, interviewees cautioned:

- Measure income comprehensively, relative to what it can buy [country/place context].
- Income has to do with resources- education has something to do with the social position,
- Ideally, one wants to measure income more than once to gain a broader perspective,
- Education may be a good predictor of life-time income than current income.
- It may do more harm than good to revisit or change poverty measures in Canada

employment income, or other type of income. Pre- and post-tax comparisons provide data on the effects of government policies concerning the redistribution of market income. It is a one-time snapshot of differences in income and health status among a population. However, it is not used

easily to compare areas as the standard of living differs from place to place, depending on the local context.

Individual Assessment on a Non-Income but Related Indicator: Individuals are also the focus of measurement here. However in this case, individuals are classified based on a non-income category such as social class, occupational grouping, employment status, or education level. Health status is then assessed as a function of the group to which the individual has been allocated. These alternative measures sometimes serve as proxies for income but in many cases provides a more complex conceptualization of issues related to income such as social class structure or the role of education in creating better remunerated employment opportunities.

Why use this measure? Using these other measures allows for consideration of the contextual aspects within which income differences are embedded. They provide the possibility of considering issues such as the class structure of a society, how this structure effects income and health status, and the macro-level forces that act through social class pathways.

Individual Poverty Measures – Relative and Absolute: Internationally, poverty is usually defined as income less than 50% of a jurisdiction's median income. Those so classified have their health status compared to others. A Canadian example of a relative measure of poverty is the Statistics Canada Low Income Measure (LIM) which is calculated as 50% of median family adjusted for family size and composition (Norman, 2000, p. 2).

Why use this measure? These measures apply Townsend's view that poverty is the situation within which individuals are unable to participate in the activities normally expected of those within a society. Individuals earning less than half the median income would appear to fit into that category. These approaches also direct attention to those living within the most difficult circumstances within society.

The Statistics Canada Low Income Cut-Off (LICO)^v measure is a measure of adjusted absolute poverty. It defines poverty in terms of living in "straitened circumstances" rather than not having bare minimum requirements for survival. Many refer to the LICO as a poverty line -- though Statistics Canada argues against such use. HRDC's Market Basket Measure is also an absolute measure of poverty and assigns costs to a basket of goods and services -- including food, shelter, clothing, and transportation -- and incorporates a multiplier to cover other necessities.

Why use this measure? Targeted population studies reveal more detailed information on the impacts of poverty on a low-income group (i.e. lowest income decile). It allows one to see the health effects or health outcomes of a particular group more clearly as it is separated from a broad picture of an entire population; poverty measures are linked to minimum standards of income, health, and the ability to engage as full citizens of a society (Lee & Klein, 1999). Researchers using qualitative methods often use this measure to define the sample frame.

Findings: Table 3 (in Appendix I) shows how Canadian, UK, and Finnish researchers measure income and its proxies.

Income distribution: Only a few Canadian studies examine the distribution of income within an area. The UK had a somewhat higher rate^{vi}.

[&]quot;LICOs look first at the percentage of income an average family spends on necessities —that is, food, clothing, and shelter. A family is said to be below the LICO if its level of income is such that a typical family with that income would spend 20 percentage points or more than the average family spends on necessities as a proportion of income (adjusted for family and community size)" (Norman, 2000).

As an illustration, Canadian researcher, Ross and colleagues, use income captured by the lower 50% of the population as an indicator of income inequality. The researchers' stated rationale for using this measure is that: "the indicator has recently been used in similar studies on inequality and mortality, and thus allowed for comparability of results. Moreover, tests with a range of other measures of inequality and polarization suggested that this choice did not

Ecological measures. About a fifth of Canadian studies use ecological measures either alone or in combination with other measures. Ecological measures of income are not used as frequently in the Finnish and UK literature. Within these ecological Canadian studies, average income or its proxy (e.g. socioeconomic status, education levels, etc.) is more frequently applied than ecological poverty measures of individuals living below LICOs. The finding that somewhat more Canadian studies rely on ecological measures than those in the UK and Finland may reflect a lack of data sets that can link income and other socioeconomic measures to individual mortality and morbidity data.

Income group measures: The most common Canadian approach to studying income-health relationship is to group individuals on the basis of absolute income into groups such as deciles, quintiles, or quartiles or other such measures (e.g. high versus low income). Ten percent of Canadian and no UK or Finnish studies used income as the only variable of interest. More frequently studies combine income with additional measures of SES. A Canadian interviewee stated that it is ideal to measure income as a longer-term measure of accumulated wealth in relation to need and the cost of living by using housing costs, as it varies across the country.

A majority of the Finnish studies operationalize income by developing three main income groups such as low, middle, and high. The Finnish studies also used other means of measuring income. For instance, six of the 40 studies use the OECD Equivalence Scale in which disposable income is adjusted for family size. Here, the first adult of a family is weighted as 1.0, other adults 0.7 and children < 18 years old 0.5. UK studies rarely focus upon income alone but usually use social class or occupational group membership.

Other group measures: Other group measures such as social class, or SES measures (i.e. educational level, occupational group, employment status, housing tenure), are more frequently the single income-related variable of interest in the UK and Finland. These usually involve occupational status or employment grade. One Finnish example of this (Pukkala & Weiderpass, 1999) sees individuals classified as either: I - managers and other higher administrative or clerical employees, farmers owning more than 50 hectares of land; II - lower administrative or clerical employees, small-scale entrepreneurs, farmers owning 15 to 49.9 hectares of land; III - skilled and specialized workers, farmers owning 5 to 14.9 hectares of land; or IV - labourers, farm and forestry workers, institutions' inmates, farmers owning less than 5 hectares of land, pensioners whose former occupation is unknown.

One reason for including additional SES measures to income is that it provides a more complete picture of the income earning potential of the population studied. For example, use of only income leads to the temporarily unemployed, and homemakers being lumped into a low-income category, ignoring their income earning potential. This may not be the case if household (family) income is used. As one Finnish researcher interviewed stated: "Income has to do with resources, education has to do with social position" (Finnish interview). Here, the interviewee is refering to an individual's social status.

Including occupation status as a measure of SES also

Interviewees mention several issues related to income that are not captured by measuring income alone:

- Wealth
- How universally funded programs redistribute wealth
- Cost of healthy living / effort it takes to meet basic needs
- Sense of control/ powerlessness
- Debt credit and reserve
- Quality of housing and childcare

substantially affect the results" (Ross, N, Wolfson, Dunn, Berthelot, Kaplan, & Lynch, 2000b, p. 899). Wilkins, Berthelot and Ng (2002) provide mortality data as a function of neighbourhoods classified into income quintiles on the basis of average income.

allows for comnsideration of issues such as self-perceived control at work, and place in the hierarchy. Duncan, Daly, McDonough, and Williams (2002) suggest that use of household income measures may miss issues of unequal distribution or access to income within households related to female disadvantage. Finnish researchers, Auvinen, Karjalainen, and Pukkala (1995), state that "income is clearly related to Weber's class concept, whereas the latter descriptors [occupation and education] represent the status domain. Classification of occupation can be based on prestige, salary, educational requirements, or position in the hierarchy" (p. 1090).

One important issue that revolves around social class in the Finnish literature is the categorization of women's occupational class. When occupation is used to indicate social class, there is almost inevitably a discussion about women's occupational standing, particularly if they are house wives (Auvinen et al., 1995). For instance, Makela, Valkonen, and Martelin (1997) classify housewives as economically inactive and thus use the occupation of their husbands to denote the woman's occupational standing. This is also an ongoing issue in UK research, but less obvious in Canadian research where occupational classification is rarely used.

Poverty measures: About one quarter of Canadian studies look at low-income populations, and most use adjusted absolute measures of poverty. The LICO is an adjusted absolute measure of poverty, in that it is adjusted for family size, area and costs of basic necessities for health. The LICO's emphasis on basic necessities is similar to UK researchers approaching poverty/health studies, by examining how people in the lowest income decile access amenities and resources deemed socially necessary to compete in the economy.

For example, researchers from the Universities of Bristol, Loughborough, York and Heriot studied public perception of adult necessities in order to examine poverty and social exclusion (Rahman, Palmer, Kenway, & Howarth, 2000). A Canadian researcher stated that: "You have to be able to explain poverty measures" which is problematic as LICO is a complex measure. Several Canadian interviewees suggested that whether individuals fall below or above half of the average income and the degree to which they are below or above is easy to understand. Although Canadian researchers often use poverty measures, little research is done on how best to define or measure poverty and what the choice might mean for policy. Phipps and Curtis comment (2000):

It should be noted that there is no consensus even within Canada that this [the LICOs] is the 'best' or 'only' way to measure poverty. For example, a Federal/ Provincial/ Territorial Working Group on Social Development Research and Information has been established by the HRDC to develop a 'market-basket measure' of poverty (Cotton, et al. as cited in Phipps & Curtis). If we move outside the Canadian context, there are many alternatives to the LICO in use (no other country of which we are aware uses precisely the LICO approach) (p. 4).

Section 4: What Health Outcomes are Measured?

In studies of the relationship between income and health, various measures of health are used. The first element of the outcome taxonomy -- social/community outcomes -- includes measures such as quality of life, community belonging, employment patterns, family functioning and family status, child behaviour and child development, and access to personal and community resources such as nutritious food, literacy, and other positive environment conditions.

Morbidity measures concern the incidence of expert-identified illness and disease. A distinction is made between mental health and physical health outcome measures. Mortality measures are concerned with death rates. Numerous studies are concerned with health utilization

among groups of differing incomes.

Findings: Canadian researchers make greater use of multiple measures than their UK and Finnish counterparts. Although the majority of Canadian studies use physical morbidity measures, more frequently they are also using social measures^{vii}, mental morbidity, health care utilization, and lifestyle -- some combination of these. More Canadian studies use health care utilization outcome measures, social measures, and lifestyles measures than the British and Finnish studies. The studies from Finland and the UK most often use physical morbidity measures. Out of the three countries, the UK most often uses mortality measures. One Canadian interviewee stated that: "If you confine

yourself to mortality, you really limit the range of questions. Unfortunately at international comparison level we still don't have much credible data beyond mortality". Concerning other indicators, both Canadian and Finnish researchers are more likely to look at health-related behaviours as being way stations on the way to health and illness. Table 4 (in Appendix I) shows the use of these health measures in the Canadian, UK, and Finnish studies.

Section 5: Who is Being Studied and What Data Sets are Being Used?

In this section, we consider the unit of analysis, availability and use of data sets, and the population samples studied in Canadian empirical research on the income-health relationship.

Section 5.1 - Unit of Analysis

Both data availability and how the income-health

Morbidity vs. Mortality: What the interviewees had to say:

- In Canada, we seldom have socioeconomic variables attached to mortality records,
- Morbidity measures are superior,
- Can't compare morbidity rates internationally,
- Infant mortality is sensitive, but deaths at older ages are less sensitive, but are clear and easy to interpret.
- Other measures, i.e. a program's effect on self-esteem, are rarely acknowledged as worthwhile measures.
- If you confine yourself to mortality, you really limit the range of questions

relationship is conceptualized are reflected in the unit of analysis used within a study. The availability of carefully collected data sets allows for the analysis of the income and health relationship at the individual level. When such data are not available, reliance may be upon arealevel ecological analyses of measures such as income, SES, or employment levels colleted from census data.

Those interested in macro-level issues may actually prefer to look at data sets from larger political and geographical areas. Generally, individualistic conceptualizations tend to examine individual issues independent of contextual considerations. Those focused on more macro-level issues will be more interested in data sets associated with larger geographical and political areas that provide contextual indicators.

When the unit of comparison is individuals, concerns data collected either through surveys (such as the National Population Health Survey (NPHS) in Canada) or administrative data sets (such as hospital, physician or vital statistics registries). Studies at the household level usually focus on child health, and look at income or occupational status of the parents/family as a determinant of child health and development outcomes.

Findings: The most common unit of analysis for research from the three countries is the individual level. Canadian research is more diverse in using varying units of analysis. Canadian

vii Social measures include outcomes of community belonging, employment patterns, family functioning, family status, child behavior/development, food in/security, literacy, access to resources, socio-cultural effects, literacy, quality of life.

researchers use household measures more often than the other countries^{viii}. This may be a result of influence from the CIAR; they have recently emphasized the importance of early childhood development on later life health outcomes.

Canadian researchers also engage in relatively more neighbourhood level studies. These include comparative ecological studies that use individual level data aggregated to neighbourhoods and collected from census data. For instance, Hardwick and Patychuck (1999) use geographic mapping to demonstrate the need for targeted public health programming. Jerrett et al. use areabased studies to explore issues of environmental pollution equity (Jerrett, Eyles, Cole, & Reader, 1997). Glazier et al. use this kind of study to demonstrate patterns of hospital use in low-income census tracts (Glazier, Badley, Gilbert, & Rothman, 2000).

In the UJ, an example of use of neighbourhood unit of analysis research is an historical study by Dorling et al. (Dorling, Mitchell, Shaw, Orford, & Davey Smith, 2000) in which they examine mortality (due to a variety of diseases) outcome measures, while looking at deprivation in early life across inner city London wards. They found that mortality rates were similar in the same wards where poverty has remained over time.

Canadian researchers frequently use a provincial level of analysis. At the provincial/regional level, Dunlop et al. performed provincial comparisons of visits to physicians' offices (Dunlop, Coyte, & McIsaac, 2000). They use individual level income and SES measures as independent variables to assess the extent to which Canada's universal health care system has eliminated socio-economic barriers in the use of physician services. This study is an example of a provincial comparison that is not an ecological comparison; they are not looking at province wide characteristics to evaluate provincial differences in access to health care services. Some of the other studies that used a provincial level of comparison employ ecological or income distribution measures across the population of a province to compare child poverty and literacy rates. One used ecological income and SES measures (Willms, 1997) to compare mortality rates between provinces (Laporte & Ferguson, 2002).

Finnish researchers undertake large-scale regionally based research agendas such as the Kuopio Ischemic Heart Disease (IHD) Risk Factor Study. This study was designed to investigate previously unestablished risk factors for (IHD) and carotid atherosclerosis in a population-based sample of eastern Finnish men (Lynch, J., Kaplan, Salonen, & Salonen, 1997). The FIN-MONICA Myocardial Infarction (MI) Register Study provides detailed information on the incidence, mortality rates, and treatment of acute MI events in Finland (Salomaa, Niemela, Miettinen, Ketonen, Immonen-Raiha, Koskinen, Mahonen, Lehto, Vuorenmaa, Palomaki, Mustaniemi, Kaarsalo, Arstila, Torppa, Kuulasmaa, Puska, Pyorala, & Tuomilehto, 2000). The MONICA study is an inter-national study that compares several different international regions' MI rates; Halifax is one of the locations in which the MONICA study takes place.

There are three examples in the Canadian research where the nation is the sole unit of analysis. Alegria (2000), and Blendon et al (2002) do international comparisons of health care utilization. These studies use individual level group income indicators to classify the income level of individuals and their frequency and type of use of health care services. Phipps and Curtis (2000) also use individual level income measures to examine the differences in the associations between

An example of a study that uses a household level of comparison is the Family Mosaic project in Nova Scotia, which is a longitudinal research project on child development. The study has followed the lives of 500 Nova Scotian families from 1978 through 1999. The results of this research provide a wealth of information on the educational attainment, employment profiles, income, health and well being of mothers and children in both one and two-parent families.

poverty and child health and well-being between Canada and the US.

The UK provides a number of national level comparative studies. Two of the three studies use income distribution measures. Gravelle (2002) uses these measures to determine what can be learned from aggregate data in the relationship between income inequality and health. Diderichsen et al. examines the impact of the policy context on inequities in health between Britain and Sweden (Diderichsen, Whitehead, Burstrom, & Aberg, 2001). Aberg-Yngwe et al use individual level measures of income to examine social inequalities in self-rated health (Aberg-Yngwe.M., Diderichsen, Whitehead, Holland, & Burstrom, 2001).

A few Canadian studies use more than one unit of analysis. One example of this kind of research comes from Statistics Canada researchers (Ross, N., Nobrega, & Dunn, 2001; Ross, N, Wolfson, Berthelot, & Dunn, 2000a; Ross, N et al., 2000b). Their studies compare inequality measures in Canada to those in the US, Canadian provinces to US states, and Canadian and US major cities. They apply a political economy theorization on the differences in levels of inequality between the two countries. For example, the degree of association that income inequality has to health within a spatial area depends contextually on the distribution of resources. This distribution is affected by government redistributive policies through taxes and transfers to individuals, as well as through spending on social programs and other public infrastructure.

One UK study used more than one unit of analysis. A study by Stafford et al. (Stafford, Bartley, Mitchell, & Marmot, 2001) compared characteristics of individuals in the Whitehall II population sample to that of area level measures in two regions of Glasgow. From our sample of UK and Finnish studies, we did not find any instances of simultaneous use a national and lower level units, as this was in several cases in the sample of Canadian studies. This was likely due to that fact that the UK and Finland do not have the same type of geo-political division system as in Canada. Table 5.1 (in Appendix I) shows the distribution of the use a variety of units of measurement in Canadian, UK, and Finnish research studies of the income and health relationship.

Section 5.2 - Data Sets Used

Canadian Data Sets: Many Canadian studies draw upon national data sets. These often involve census or vital statistics provided by Statistics Canada, the National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth, and the National Population Health Survey. Fifty-two percent of studies use national data sets, and 25% use provincial data sets and ten percent a combination of both. About a fifth of the studies use multiple data sets. A Canadian researchers interviewed suggested that the Canada Survey of Consumer Finance be blended with health information to make it more useful. See Table 5.2 (in Appendix I) for a detailed count of how often various Canadian data sets were used.

Interviewees commented on data needs in Canada:

- SES measures,
- Surveillance data on nutrition and physical activity,
- Blend health information into the Survey of Consumer Finance,
- Assets and wealth
- How people spend their money.

Finnish Data Sets: Finnish researchers generally use nationally based data sets -- especially the Finnish census and Statistics Finland surveys. Finnish researchers have access to national registries that provide social status and health related information on the entire population of Finland and more than two thirds of the Finnish studies used these for their data. However, one Finnish researcher interviewed stated that: "[There] are not that many birth cohort studies, and they are regionally based, or are of a specific subset of the population, that is, people working for a certain company. Also there are no nationally representative longitudinal studies in Finland either. Vut the registration base can provide that for us. We just have to invest in the follow up" (Finnish interviewee).

UK Data Sets: UK researchers commonly draw upon the British General Household Survey, longitudinal data from the Office for National Statistics' Longitudinal Study, and the British Household Panel Survey. They also use data from the Whitehall studies, the West of Scotland Collaborative study, and the 1958 cohort study. Most of the income-related studies draw upon national data sources.

Section 5.3 - Whose Health is Being Reported Upon in Canada?

The Canadian studies were classified by geographical focus: national, inter-provincial/inter-regional, and provincial. Inter-regional / inter-provincial populations involved data from two or more regions i.e. Atlantic, Maritime, Prairie or from two or more provinces.

Table 5.3: Geographic Location of Population Sample used in 241 Canadian Studies

Canadian Populations being Studied and Reported	n=241	%
National population data	93	39
Inter-regional or inter-provincial samples	13	6
Provincial or within, population sample	129	53
Other country or not-specified/not applicable	6	2

Table 5.4: Geographic Location used in 129 Canadian Studies that use Province-Specific Population Samples

Provincial Base from Which the Study Population is Sampled	n=129	% ix
British Columbia	12	5
Alberta	10	4
Saskatchewan	4	2
Manitoba	23	10
Ontario	48	20
Quebec	17	7
New Brunswick	2	1
Nova Scotia	6	2.5
Prince Edward Island	1	0.5
Newfoundland & Labrador	4	2
Territorial/Arctic	2	1

Regionally, many studies on income and health are located in Ontario and Manitoba suggesting access to and availability of provincial data sets. Ontario has the Ontario Health Survey and the Ontario Child Health Survey. The latter has a longitudinal component. Quebec has its frequently used Quebec Health Survey. Manitoba's Centre for Health Policy and Evaluation has created a data repository system.

In regards to cross-provincial sharing of data, Kephart (2001) used health data records from five provinces to examine differences in health outcomes. Use of such data sets is hampered by provincial diversity in legislation, policies, and procedures to ensure privacy and confidentiality of personal health information. There is at present, little support for data sharing between provinces.

_

ix Percentage is a percentage of entire sample of Canadian studies examined, n=241

Our analysis finds that few studies use population samples from more than one province. Two Canadian researchers interviewed commented on provincial data sets. One mentioned that there is a need to establish a repository or system so that data sets can be accessed and shared. The other mentioned that: "Some provinces are extremely reticent to approve any linkages. While other provinces have managed to get their 'act-in-gear' in terms of coming up with procedures and comfort level and are being careful with the wealth of info" (Canadian interviewee).

Section 5.4 - Characteristics of the Population Samples

The Canadian studies were examined for various characteristics of the population sampled, i.e. age, gender, condition/disease status, ethnicity, and low-income status. Some studies specifically targeted selected populations.

Findings: Approximately a quarter of the studies focused on children and youth. Two-thirds focused on adults and seniors (6% focusing solely on seniors). About 10% looked specifically at the whole population, comprising mostly area-based studies. Table 5.5 (in Appendix I) provides a breakdown of the age categories.

Children: Of the 54 studies that examined children and adolescents, 15 looked at specific populations. Two studies focused on specific physical health conditions, two on immigrant children and behavioral outcomes, seven on children from a lone parent family, and four on children and adolescents living on a low income.

Adult and senior: Of the 160 studies that focused on an adult population, 30 examined women's health relative to income, and 37 studied adults with a wide range of physical health issues. (For a complete list of disease-oriented studies, see Table 5.6 in Appendix I). Fourteen focused on low-income people, seven studied lone parents, five immigrant populations, and eight on Aboriginals. Many of the qualitative studies focused on women. Studies on women also generally dealt with specific female-related health issues such as pregnancy or childbirth. One Canadian interviewee stated that: "Focusing on diseases one at a time negates the fact that there are common precursors to many diseases". Another stated that: "There is a huge infrastructure, advocacy-base of diseases that are enmeshed deeply within society. This infrastructure can effect changes into

prescriptive practices in health to advocate for policy changes that aren't disease oriented, and to the extent that you can translate the impact of socioeconomic inequalities and difference in income through the diseases" (Canadian interviewee).

Targeted on low-income individual: Eight percent (n=20) of Canadian studies focus on low-income populations that either live below the cutoff, live in poverty, are on social assistance or welfare, or simply labeled as disadvantaged. There are benefits to focusing on the lower end of the income gradient. Most Canadian interviewees state that we need to look at both the lower end and the entire distribution of income. The studies focused on the lower income groups allow us to see the lived experiences of a particular group. The entire distribution studies show that: "There is no clear thresholds in relation to the way in which socioeconomic and psychosocial developmental forces influence health and well-being" (Canadian interviewee).

Whole population versus targeted studies?

Five interviewees sided with whole population studies, five argued that both are important, and two sided with targeted studies:

- Whole population studies result in a lot of potential benefit for everyone.
- Targeted studies help in understanding behaviours and why people do things like smoke cigarettes, over eating healthy food.
- For the eradication of poverty need to spend time on targeted studies.
- Both whole and targeted, because you have to show mechanisms as well as associations,
- If you're interested in aetiology, then whole population studies.

Section 6: Identifying the Pathways by Which Income Comes to Impact Health

How does income get 'under the skin' to influence health? How does income come to be related to health? How do income differences come about in the first place? These are questions about the pathways between cause and effect. Biological pathways are the mechanisms that researchers use to show how income gets 'under the skin' to influence health. Materialist analyses are about how differences in income lead to differential exposures to health damaging or health enhancing elements in living and working conditions, both positive and negative aspects of the world. Psychosocial pathways are the explanations related to either a) the experience of belonging to a particular social class or b) the experiences of stress of living associated with differing levels of income and how these come to be related to health.

Behavioural/cultural explanations are about how health-related behaviours are associated with particular income levels. Gender analyses focus on the role gender plays in mediating the income and health relationship. Political economic analysis is concerned with the political, economic, and social forces that influence income and income distribution and the societal structures that mediate the income and health relationship. Finally, selection explanations see the income and health relationship as inverted, i.e. poor health leads to low income.

Findings: Close to a third of Canadian studies and one fifth of Finnish studies do not explicate any pathways. Virtually all UK studies

Is there a role in income/health studies to consider psychological comparisons of income adequacy?

This area of research was said by most interview respondents to be poorly defined for the incomehealth field. Some argued that it best be left to psychologists. While many Canadian researchers claim it is an important area in which to consider adult exposure to relative and absolute deprivation. Some of the UK researchers argue that delving into this type of research question gets into the area of direction of causality -- poor health can lead to people feeling miserable about their life situations; life situation can often lead up to poor health and it is difficult to tell which came first.

explicate the pathways they are researching. The most common pathways in Canadian studies are psychosocial, materialist and behavioural. Psychosocial examples include Bailis and Segall (2001) who argue that the relationship between socioeconomic factors and self-rated health is mediated by self-perceived control.

A materialist example is from a study by Dunn and Hayes (2000) who argue that the subjective meaning people give to their housing is an important element in determining health status. Another materilist example is from both Starkey et al. (1998) and Vozoris et al. (2002) who consider income as providing differential access to nutritious food. Almost 30% of Canadian studies apply behavioral pathways to link income or SES to outcomes. Cairney and Arnold (1998), study lifestyle variables (e.g. smoking, drinking, weight, and physical activity) to determine their contribution to the income and health status relationship.

More than one in ten Canadian studies apply some form of gendered analysis focused on division of labour in the workforce and the home. Chen et al. (Chen, Breithaupt, & Muhajarine, 2000) examine how men have greater exposure to environmental factors through work places while women face the double work day. Denton and Walters ask: "Do different features in the lives of men and women influence their physical and mental health?" (Denton & Walters, 1999, p. 1223) and conclude:

For women, social structural factors appear to play a more important role in determining health. Being in the highest income category, working full-time and caring for a family and having social support are more important predictors of good health for women than men. Smoking and alcohol consumption are more important

determinants of health status for men than women, while body weight and being physically inactive are more important for women than men. Our findings suggest the value of models which include a wide range of structural and behavioral variables and affirm the importance of looking more closely at gender differences in the determinants of health (p. 1223).

Finally, almost a third of Canadian studies use a political/economic analysis to consider the relationship between income and health. Pahlke et al. (2001), and Park and Nelson (1998) examine policy changes and economic restructuring as factors that help explain the pattern of health outcomes. Duxbury et al. (Duxbury, Higgins, & Johnson, 1999) premise their research around the notion that macroeconomic factors are important in determining overall worker health:

The confluence of globalization, mounting competitive pressures, skills shortages, downsizing, restructuring and rapid technology growth have contributed to an unprecedented rate of organizational change, often without adequate support for the employees most affected by this change (Cooper et al., 1996 as cited in Duxbury et al., 1999). Accordingly, heavy work demands, long hours and job insecurity have become widespread features of the workplace. Pressures are mounting on the home front as well, as the workforce becomes increasingly diverse, and employees face a 'double day' seeing to the needs of the family when their paid work is through (p. 89).

Finnish researchers use a variety of biological, materialist, selection, and psychosocial pathways within their analysis. None took a gendered approach. The most common pathway used in Finnish research – though still not constituting a majority of studies -- is the political-economic. Many Finnish researchers locate their research within a backdrop of macroeconomic restructuring and recession. For instance, Valkonen et al. (2000) point out how: "This study looks at how social class differences in mortality changed in Finland during 1981-1995, a period which saw drastic economic fluctuations" (p. 274). British researches are likely to use biological, psychosocial, psychosocial comparison, materialist and behavioural pathways as explanation for the income and health relationship. Table 6.1 (in Appendix I) shows how Canadian, UK, and Finnish researchers use a variety of pathways to explain the income and health relationship.

Complexity of Identified Pathways: The research team provided a rating to each study as to the study's degree of sophistication in its specification of pathways. Sophisticated ratings were for studies that drew upon the latest developments in income and health research, and specified the complex inter-connected nature of the pathways. Undeveloped ratings were for those studies that simply noted the relationship with virtually no explication of the means by which income leads to health outcomes. Intermediate ratings were for those studies that noted the relationship and provided a cursory explication of pathways.

Findings: Close to half of Canadian studies were ranked as being of intermediate complexity in their explication of pathways meaning they simply noted the connection between a pathway (e.g. people with little education have worse health than those with higher education) and offered little insight into causal factors or interconnections of pathways. A third were undeveloped, and only 20 % were considered sophisticated. See Table 6.2 (in Appendix I) for ranking data.

UK conceptualizations were more likely to be judged as being sophisticated than was the case for Canadian and Finnish studies. For example, many UK researchers make the psychosocial and material connections between poor housing and poor human health. They also apply more

complex life span conceptualizations to their understanding of income and its effects on health across the life span. As well, they described how the accumulation of disadvantage leads to poor health.

Section 7: Research Design

Research design is about the structure that is applied for collecting data related to a research question. It has both methodological as well as conceptual components. A key element of research design is the temporal dimension. Longitudinal designs follow individuals over a period of time. There may be other longer term studies that may not necessarily follow the same individuals over time but do contain a temporal dimension that allows for tracking of changes over time such as sequential cross-sectional or historical time lag designs. Sequential cross-sectional design for example, take snap-shots of an age group -- senior's morbidity rates over time i.e. every 20 years -- to identify historical effects of time or place. These designs can also consider the health effects of governmental policymaking or economic functioning at various historical periods. Studies focusing on the present collect data at a single point in time.

Related to these different designs is the conceptualization of the income and health relationship. Longitudinal studies can be concerned with one stage of an individual's life, the overall life course, or even the course of generations. Inter-generational studies consider how socioeconomic issues in childhood can influence the health status of individuals in later life.

Other types of designs studied were methodlogical, and qualitative. Methodological studies were those that identified and tested a number of research or measurement approaches. Qualitative studies used ethnographic and other qualitative approaches to the study of the lived experience, or perceptions of a group of people. A closer examination of qualitative studies takes place in the section following this exploration of quantitative designes.

Findings on Quantitative Research Designs
Longitudinal studies: Only recently have
Canadians had access to well-developed healthrelated longitudinal data (e.g. National Longitudinal
Survey of Children and Youth, the longitudinal subsample of the National Population Health Survey).
Canadian quantitative and qualitative researchers
rarely draw upon studies that are longer term.
Approximately 10% of quantitative studies used
longitudinal designs. Only one study was explicitly
life course. When longitudinal studies are carried
out, they usually focus on one stage of life, i.e.
children, seniors. In their interviews all of the
Canadian researchers listed the many benefits to
studying the issue longitudinally: understand latent

What do longitudinal designs offer that other designs don't or can't? Longitudinally designed studies can show:

- -the temporality of events,
- -social context,
- -historical effects -- effects of policy over time, -cumulative effects of exposure to various circumstances throughout the life course,
- -effects of movement into and out of poverty,
- command of resources over time and the change in health status over time,
- -the at risk population is clearer.
- They are better placed for showing causality crucial for evidence based policy making.

effects, social context around the life course, make clear recommendations for policy, clearer temporal, causal pathways, and better able to understand gender effects.

About a quarter of Finnish studies used a life course perspective. For instance, Gissler, Rahkonen and Hemminiki (1998) use a cohort study of children born in 1987 to study social class differences in child health. Here, they followed a national birth cohort of all children born in 1987 using national administrative registers up to the age of seven years old. Similar studies look at a birth cohort of men born in 1934-1944 (Barker, Forsen, Uutela, Osmond, & Eriksson, 2001) to

study the effects of size at birth and subsequent resilience to the effects of poor living conditions in adult life. Clearly, Finnish researchers are able to draw upon long-term data sets.

The UK is a leader in longitudinal research design. A majority of the UK studies reviewed accessed longitudinal data sets. Such access clearly assists in their developing life course conceptualizations of the role that income and other socioeconomic factors play in health. Researchers in the UK have studied inequalities in health in since the early 1800s, providing UK researchers with training in and a history of research using an historical perspective. Most of the UK longitudinal research, in fact, is inter-generational. British researchers applauded longitudinal designs and pointed out that use of longitudinal design makes a study stronger for the purposes of removing confounds.

However, a Canadian interviewee stated that intergenerational studies are flawed in that variables collected 30 years ago may not make sense today, and one can't add questions retrospectively. Despite this criticism, another Canadian researcher suggested that intergenerational studies are important for making a strong case for child health; as long as, we don't do any more intergenerational victim-blaming such as blaming mothers for poor health behaviours affecting the growth and development of the unborn child.

Longer-term studies: Longer-term design studies are not used with great frequency in the Canadian studies. An example of a Canadian longer term study is a study by Prus (2000) who uses sequential cross-sectional to examine income inequality as a cohort ages. The researcher created a 'synthetic' cohort by taking every fifth cross-sectional file, starting in 1973, a of the Survey of Consumer Finances selecting years in which labour market conditions (measured by national unemployment rates) are similar. Longer-term studes, however, are used with more frequency in the UK studies, and with even great frequency in the Finnish studies. A Finnish study by Hinitikka Saarinen and Viinamaki (1999) used data collected in a sequential cross-sectional design to examine how national suicide mortality, unemployment, divorce rate and mean alcohol consumption was related to an economic cycle over a number of years in Finland.

Contemporary studies: The majority of Canadian studies collected data at a single point in time. The great majority are cross-sectional and a few were retrospective. Proportionally fewer Finnish studies were cross-sectional and even fewer UK studies were of these kind.

Though Canadian researchers do not use longitudinal approaches, many feel that such studies are necessary. In their implications for future research sections of their studies, Canadian researchers often identify the use of longitudinal research as a necessary 'next step' for research. Beiser, Hou, Hyman and Tousignant (2002) outline the limitations of cross-sectional research:

The cross-sectional data imposes a second limitation. Information that is based only on the first wave of NLSCY survey results cannot fully address the potential effects of acculturation on immigrant parents and their children, nor can these data answer questions of sequencing. Exploration of the apparent association between increased length of stay in Canada and increased risk of developing mental health problems will require longitudinal data. Hypothesized unidirectional relationships must be subjected to empirical testing with longitudinal data (p. 225-226).

Findings on Qualitative Research Designs

A small proportion of the studies reviewed used qualitative and mixed method designs (20 and 3 respectively). These studies had approximately equal representation across ethnographic, phenomenological, participatory action, case study, grounded theory, and more complex designs

(See Table 7.3 in Appendix I). Qualitative studies can be used to examine change over time, but only one of the twenty-three qualitatively designed studies was longitudinal. None explored changes in income over time or the cycling into and out of poverty. Qualitative research undertaken by Canadian scholars include research on Aboriginal communities and diabetes, access to recreation, fishing crisis in the Atlantic provinces, food insecurity among housing insecure youth, among others. Most qualitative studies examined the income and health relationship of specific populations such as females, aboriginals, immigrants, people with diabetes, smokers, those living in poverty or on a low income.

These researchers often conceptualize income and its relation to health using a neomaterialist approach. They incorporate the impacts of broader distribution of resources such as government spending on welfare payments or programs and services for low-income individuals. They consider impacts of these issues on the lives of people living on low incomes or in poverty. Half of these studies apply theorizations that incorporate vertical and horizontal structures.

Only one of the British studies examined used qualitative methods. It was a mixed-method study using a case study design, to investigate explanations for mortality patterns, and housing issues. The researchers performed key informant interviews professionals working in health and housing in Oxford. The majority of qualitive research is done by social scientists who may be more likely to have been trained in more complex theoretical traditions.

Section 8: Implications for Policy Development

An important part of this scan was determining the extent to which research findings are being applied to policy development. These include a need to address the social determinants of health, focus on political and economic issues, as well as influencing the delivery of health services and modifying individual lifestyle behaviours. A first step in such analysis is ascertaining the extent to which researchers in their studies are outlining such applications. The literature review element of this scan helps uncover this first step. A second step is to find out what types of studies and how to publisize findings so that intervention and change can occur in reference to the study's findings. The interviews with the key informants in the second phase of thie scan provided some insights.

Findings: Almost two thirds of the Canadian studies provide policy implications of findings. Canadian researchers were more inclined than their Finnish or UK counterparts to make

policy implications related to specific social determinants of health such as education, literacy, social inclusion, social and health services, housing, and access to food. British researchers are more inclined to the political-economic type of policy implication. Canadian researchers also are likely to identify policy implications relate to health care services and lifestyle issues. Also, about one fifth of Canadian studies discuss more than one type of policy implication in relation to their

Supports and Barriers to translating empirical research findings into policy action

Barriers:

- -people become overwhelmed into immobility with the findings -no one study leads to policy recommendations
- -not really the role of researcher to determine policy outcomes -can bias the research if one appears sided towards a particular view with policy recommendations
- -advocacy groups operate on a shoestring budget
- -political leaning of the government

Supports:

- -valuing advocacy in academia
- -interdisciplinary team participating in project
- -receptivity in Canadian society, for population health thinking

findings^x. Table 8 provides frequency of useage of each of these types of policy implications.

In regards to making policy implications from one's research, one Canadian interviewee and two Finnish interviewees stated that it is not the researcher's role to find or make policy implications in one's own research. It is the researcher's role to be neutral. In regards to the kinds of studies that are best for translation into policy, most of the Canadian interviewees mentioned international comparative studies. One interviewee mentioned experimental designs to examine people's living conditions, and another said longitudinal and participatory action research projects. The most common thread amongst the interviewees is that it takes several different types of designs that ask the same research question to show causality, and therefore provide evidence for policy implications. One British researcher suggested doing ecological research by electoral ward in order to grab the attention of the members of parliament of the wards in which there are poorer health, or health disparities.

Others stated that it is not the design that helps with translation into policy so much as how one presents one's findings. One Canadian interviewee stated that presenting findings on extreme situations is more likely to grab the media's attention. A few interviewees spoke of engaging people with data displays using maps with colour coding showing spread of diseases in relation to income bracket across time. Some interviewees emphasized that working through the media is the best method for policy action on their research findings. Others stated that working directly with politicians is the best way to ensure policy decision-makers consider one's findings.

Section 9: Virtual News Mini-Study

Thirty articles were retrieved from the *Virtual News* data base that were concerned with either "income and health" or "poverty and health" from November 2002 to March 2003. Of these, eight (27%) covered reports or press conferences presented by social development or anti-poverty groups about the issue of poverty and how this condition affects health. Seven pieces (23%) were by columnists who explicitly discussed the relationship between low income and poverty and health, and three more (10%) were similar pieces offered by op-ed writers.

Five articles (17%) discussed how poverty and poor health were increasing but did not make the link between the two. Three articles (10%) discussed how low income people required greater health services and two discussed how poverty and poor health were linked among aboriginal people. Only two articles (7%) specifically reported on findings reported in a health journal and both of these were concerned with a study by Dr. Lynn McIntyre of the link between poverty and food insecurity in the Maritimes. The incidence of 30 stories related to these issues was swamped by the number of biomedical and lifestyle oriented stories during that same period. There were literally thousands of such stories in the numerous newspapers surveyed.

Since the findings from this "mini-study" of media coverage are consistent with the long-term experiences of the investigators, more extensive collection of studies was not necessary. The role of income and other social determinants of health is rarely covered by the print or other media

An example of a Canadian study that makes reference to several types of policy implications is from Williamson and fast (1998). In their study on poverty and access to medical treatment they state, in regards to policy that:

Despite the principles of the Canada Health Act, access to medical treatment is not based solely on need, but is tied, in part, to income. There is a need for health care, social, and economic policies that aim to reduce the barriers that limit access to physician services and prescription medications by people living in poverty. The universal provision of medically necessary prescription drugs would reduce many barriers related to the lack of comprehensive health care insurance. Moreover, the development of economic policies that effectively increase the number of Canadians employed in jobs that allow them to escape from poverty would reduce the barriers to medical treatment services that are faced by people living in poor families (p 182).

and when it is, usually involves pieces covering activities by the social development and antipoverty sectors or columns by progressively minded columnists and editorial boards. There is virtually no reporting of scientific findings that originate in the health sciences and health services field on the important links between income and health. There is little if any reporting in the media of health care workers or public health units raising these kinds of issues.

Prioritization of Needs, Gaps and Opportunities

The Process: Needs, gaps and opportunities were identified from the literature review, interviews with key informants, advisory committee members, as well as the research team throughout the process of research. Slightly different processes for prioritizing the needs and gaps occured in each of the three advisory committee meetings. Needs and gaps were combined.

At the third and final advisory committee meeting of the central region, the members realigned the CIHR criteria presented and this arrangement was agreed to by the other regions creating the health systems category. The central committee members also decided to assign priority rankings to the groups of criteria. See Appendix J for the revision of the prioritization criteria and the 'needs/gaps' ranking tool used by advisory committee members.

Members of all the advisory committees were asked to rate all 31 gaps/needs for each of the prioritization areas using a 1 (not important) to 5 (very important) scheme. So Need/Gap 1 was rated as to its importance for Immediate Relevance to the Health of Canadians, Health Care and Public Health Systems, Contributions to Science, Strategic Importance for Developing Research Capacity, and CIHR Organizational Arrangements. Scores are presented to reflect the ammalgamated ratings from each region. The Centre and East did not feel qualified to assign a rating for the final prioritization area, CIHR Organizational Arrangements.

The results of the rating process are presented according to the five CIHR prioritization areas and an overall rating across these priority areas. (For complete ranking see Appendix J)

Ranking of Priority Areas. To provide a further prioritization of gaps, members of the Central Advisory Committee ranked the five priority areas according to what they perceived as the immediate population health issues facing Canada.

Ranking of Priority Areas

- 1. Issues of Immediate Relevance to Population Health
- 2. Issues Related to Health Care and Public Health Systems
- 3. Issues Related to Advancing Science (tie)
- 3. Issues Related to Strategic Development of Research Capacity (tie)
- 5. Issues Related to CIHR Organizational Issues

Reporting of Highest Ranked Items According to Specific Priority Area

A. Issues of Immediate relevance

#	Need/Gap	Score
13	Need for participatory action research (PAR) projects that seek to address	4.08
	poverty related issues (where participants are involved in the research)	
25	Need to know what macroeconomic and policy interventions maximize	4.07
	reductions in poverty and income inequality, e.g.	
	-How do certain policies influence the incidence of poverty but also the	
	effect of poverty on health?	

Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Need D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward	led Inquiry
-Track how changes in tax policy entitlement to public programs and socia goods actually change people's real income rather than command over resources	1
3 Need people who work in the health sector to incorporate addressing poverty and income inequality into practice	4.03
10 Need more regional/sub regional analysis, e.g,. taking advantage of the new health region analysis available in the CCHS to expose health differentials	3.83
12 Need to do more research of the lived experience of people on low incomes and how income affects other social determinants of health	3.70
This includes more qualitative research uncovering shared social values and using more subjective information	
B. Issues Related to Health Care and Public Health Systems	
# Need/Gap	Score
3 Need people who work in the health sector to incorporate addressing poverty and income inequality into practice	4.10
20 Need to investigate the disconnect between research and health policy (e.g. informing recent initiatives in chronic disease, federal strategies to support "Healthy Living," heart health work, diabetes strategy, etc.)	3.65
 23 Need for critical policy analysis that systematically addresses the context, process and content of policies. to understand the health impact of public policy process. to understand political social and economic forces that influence policy development 	3.43
26 Need for longitudinal data and systems for collecting these data	3.40
21 Need attitudinal research on policymakers: How do they react to such research when/how the research has had some impact	, 3.23
C. Issues Related to Advancing Science	
# Need/Gap	Score
4 Need for longitudinal data and systems for collecting these data	4.50
Need for training in advanced conceptualizations, critical perspectives, and interdisciplinary work	4.38
 Measures of socioeconomic status including education and occupational status need to be incorporated into all health research data collection, e.g. This would include routine primary data collection related to births, deaths and hospitalizations Need measures of accumulated wealth 	4.37
25 Need to know what macroeconomic and policy interventions maximize	4.28

- Need to routinely link from health related data sets such as census and surveys - Data sharing across provinces is needed

6 Data linkages, e.g.

reductions in poverty and income inequality, e.g. (see above)

- Need to blend Statistics Canada survey of Consumer Finance with available health information

4.23

D. Issues Related to Strategic Development of Research Capacity

#	Need/Gap	Score
6	Data linkages, e.g. (see above)	4.03
26	Need for longitudinal data and systems for collecting these data	3.77
25	Need for participatory action research (PAR) projects that seek to address poverty related issues (where participants are involved in the research)	3.68
27	Measures of socioeconomic status including education and occupational status need to be incorporated into all health research data collection, e.g This would include routine primary data collection related to births, deaths and hospitalizations	3.55
	- Need measures of accumulated wealth	
28	Need to understand what is the character of societies that are and are not able to buffer the relationship between low income and poor health? -E.g. Little is known about how social formations (groups, organizations, mobilizations, networks, unions) that buffer poverty/inequality negative impacts on health/quality of life even in the absence of macroeconomic or policy changes (what makes life healthier for the poor, even if we don't necessarily provide them with more income?)	3.48

E. Issues Related to CIHR Organizational Issues (only four very highly rated items included)

#	Need/Gap	Score
1	Need for training in advanced conceptualizations, critical perspectives, and	5
	interdisciplinary work	
6	Data linkages, e.g. (see above)	5
11	Need to develop broader understanding of the structural determinants of health	5
25	Need to know what macroeconomic and policy interventions maximize	5
	reductions in poverty and income inequality, e.g. (see above)	

Part 3. Reporting of Highest Ranked Items based on Ratings Across All Five Priority Areas
The following is a list of the top 10 rated needs based on their average ratings across the five
CIHR priority areas. To illustrate, item 25 achieved an average rating close to four across all the
CIHR priority areas indicating that addressing this need would meet all the CIHR priorities.

#	Need/ Gap	Score
25	Need to know what macroeconomic and policy interventions maximize	3.94
	reductions in poverty and income inequality, e.g.	
	-How do certain policies influence the incidence of poverty but also the	
	effect of poverty on health?	
	-Track how changes in tax policy entitlement to public programs and social goods actually change people's real income rather than command over resources?	
6	Data linkages, e.g.	3.86
	- Need to routinely link from health related data sets such as census and surveys	
	- Data sharing across provinces is needed	
	- Need to blend Statistics Canada survey of Consumer Finance with	

available health information

- 4 Need for longitudinal data and systems for collecting these data 3.66
 13 Need for participatory action research (PAR) projects that seek to address poverty related issues (where participants are involved in the research).
- Measures of socioeconomic status including education and occupational status 3.51 need to be incorporated into all health research data collection, e.g.
 - This would include routine primary data collection related to births, deaths and hospitalizations
 - Need measures of accumulated wealth
- Need for training in advanced conceptualizations, critical perspectives, and interdisciplinary work
- 26 Need a better understanding role of non-income transfers (tax-funded welfare benefits such as universal health care, education, recreation, etc.) on poverty/health and income inequality/health relationship. Why is income inequality in Canada and other OECD countries not show the same gradient with mortality as it does in US, buffered by non-income benefits). e.g.
 - In terms of different income security programs in different countries, what effect do they have on health outcomes across countries/jurisdictions
 - Looking at the associations between measures of income and measures of health at the individual level, and how that association differs between countries
- 20 Need to investigate the disconnect between research and health policy (e.g. informing recent initiatives in chronic disease, federal strategies to support "Healthy Living," heart health work, diabetes strategy, etc.)
- 21 Need attitudinal research on policymakers: How do they react to such research, 3.45 when/how the research has had some impact
- 11 Need to develop broader understanding of the structural determinants of health 3.41

The following is a list of opportunities which were reviewed by the advisory committee members. Opportunities were not rated but are simply noted as follows:

- 1. There is increasing attention being paid to economic and policy measures affecting inequalities (e.g. an Ottawa conference in Ottawa in Jan 2000 co-hosted by Centre for Living Standards). There is increased attention from the Multilateral Development Banks (e.g. World Bank, UNCTAD, UNDP and others on impacts of macroeconomic adjustment policies and trade/investment liberalization on poverty and inequality).
- 2. There is increasing recognition of deteriorating policy environment in Canada by policymakers, the media, and health researchers.
- 3. Recent reports on health care reform have directed attention to the social determinants of health
- 4. There are shifting policy environments related to globalization that draw attention to the relationship of aspects of the welfare-state to the social determinants of health including income.
- 5. There is increasing recognition of the failure of traditional health promotion approaches to improving population health.
- 6. The federal government is leading new strategies for addressing healthy living and chronic disease prevention that could benefit from advanced conceptualization of the role income plays in population health.
- 7. A critical mass is developing that is able to carry out interdisciplinary work.
- 8. CIHR is supporting the establishment of centres to study these kinds of issues.

- 9. CIHR at least IPPH -- appears to be more open to the benefits of studying socio-structural determinants of health.
- 10. The CPHI is funding researchers such as Ross, Dunn, and Wolfson for this kind of work.
- 11. The media may be becoming more receptive to addressing these kinds of issues.

Conclusions and Recommendations

This Needs, Gaps, and Opportunities Analysis identified numerous areas in which Canadian research on the role that income and its distribution plays in population health could be enhanced. The particular areas of weakness are: conceptualization of how income and its distribution contribute to population health, the lack of longitudinal studies of the impact of income-related issues upon health across the life-span, and the lack of linked data bases that would allow complex analyses of how income and related issues contribute to health and well-being. There is also a lack of interdisciplinary work that examines the political and economic forces that influence how income is distributed among Canadians. A lack of interdisciplinary work also exists in the areas of the pathways that mediate the income and health relationship, and specifically, the biological pathways by which issues such as income and its distribution get 'under the skin' to influence health. Little work has considered policy implications of the income and health relationship to improve population health. Indeed, present Canadian policy directions that emphasize individual lifestyle choice and behavioural changes are profoundly at odds with findings of how income and other social determinants of health influence population health.

Comparison of the state of Canadian research to that conducted in the UK and Finland helped highlight some of these weaknesses. Work in the UK for example is characterized by extensive use of materialist and life-span perspectives, many longitudinal studies, and extensive policy analyses. UK work has led the world in identifying the pathways between economic and psychosocial variables and threats to population health such as cardiovascular disease and diabetes for instance. Finnish work is sensitive to macro-level issues, makes use of extensive linked data bases and benefits from having government agencies that are receptive to concepts that link income and other social determinants of health to the health of citizens.

In contrast, much of the Canadian work that considers income has little if any conceptualization of why it is included, lacks identification of pathways from income to its health effects, and relies upon simple rather uninformative cross-sectional designs. Much of it uses behavioural lifestyle risk factor approaches as the explanatory mechanisms that mediate the income and health relationship. Such approaches are clearly not cutting-edge, as they deal primarily with proximate triggers of health and disease, rather than with root causes.

The findings from this NGOA are reflected in the preparation of applications to CIHR, SSHRC, and the Canadian Diabetes Association. For example, an application was made to CIHR to study the influences upon the management of diabetes among low-income populations as part of the Vulnerable Populations initiative. A letter of intent to develop a Centre for the Study of Income and Health was given to the Institute of Population Health (IPPH) and was also accepted. A letter of intent was also accepted by the SSHRC to develop a Community University Research Alliance to consider related issues with the Association of Ontario Health Centres. An application to study the lived experiences of low-income people with diabetes to the Canadian Diabetes Associations also drew upon findings from this NGOA.

Special Areas of Need

Need for Better Conceptualization of Non-Market Economic Resources and How These Factors Interact with Market Income to Influence Health over the Life-Span. Income is important because it provides opportunities to meet basic needs and participate in activities normally expected of members within a society. Societies and jurisdictions differ in the extent to which these needs and participation opportunities are dependent on income alone. To illustrate, when housing availability and affordability are determined solely by the marketplace, income will be an especially important determinant of housing insecurity as well as a number of other determinants of health such as food security, early childhood development, etc. When the state intervenes to provide such basic needs to citizens, income may be less of a determinant of individual and population health.

These conceptualizations need to adopt a life-span perspective. Advantage and disadvantage clearly accumulate across the life-span, yet to date very little Canadian research considers this. Canadian researchers are limited by the lack of linked data-bases that allow for linking of data from the census, disease registries, and health and other surveys. Means should be developed to allow the linking of data to those participating in various national surveys that are already being carried out by many agencies of the federal and provincial governments. Life-span conceptualizations of health and its determinants draw attention to macro-level issues such as the importance to health of forms of the welfare state in western societies. Raphael has recently drawn upon the political economy literature to suggest that the welfare state may be an important determinant of health in developed nations (Raphael, in press). This issue is explicitly discussed by many Finnish researchers but rarely if ever mentioned by Canadian ones.

When income and its distribution are recognized as key factors influencing health, the UK/Finnish studies are more likely to recognize income itself as a product of deeper structural and systemic influences (e.g. the nature of capitalist society), while the Canadian studies tend to see income as cause. In other words, several UK/Finnish studies go further upstream than comparable Canadian studies. Political economy perspectives would be an especially fruitful area of research as it would require interdisciplinarity activities and would provide clear implications for policy development. Focus on the welfare state would help direct discussions in population health to more upstream influences than is presently the case in Canada.

Development of Neo-Materialist Perspectives. A particularly important area that has seen some Canadian work is in the issue of how income and its distribution interacts with the presence of social infrastructure such as social and health services to influence health. Most of this work is in the conceptualization stage with little empirical work on these issues. Such work would have a strong spatial component and the work by medical geographers. This would be one area that would be especially ripe for interdisciplinary work, it would involve analysis of horizontal and vertical structures influencing health that could benefit from the contributions of medical geographers, political scientists and political economists. These would be assisted by support of participatory and other qualitative research approaches.

This work would consider the role that vertical societal structures play in directly supporting population health. As well, this work should support the development of more proximal horizontal structures such as the presence of local social infrastructure, social capital, and other immediate influences upon health such as social support. Such work -- especially more qualitative research -- would explore how macro-level factors influence health by examining the immediate lived experiences of Canadians in various spatial environments. This work would further understanding of how immediate contexts interact with the provision of income and non-income resources within jurisdictional contexts such as cities, neighbourhoods, and provinces.

Establish Linked Data Bases. Discussion with CIHI and the federal and provincial governments should be undertaken to help establish a framework for developing linked data bases that will allow application of a life-span approach to considering the development of chronic disease in Canada. Our review of the UK and Finnish work indicates the clear importance of such a perspective for understanding and potentially reducing the burden of illness in Canada. In these nations, researchers are able to produce robust findings of the influences upon health of factors such as income and its distribution across the life-span. Canadian researchers are overly reliant upon cross-sectional studies that make such advanced conceptualizations of the causes of illness and disease difficult. Included in these discussions should be the need to increase inter-provincial sharing and co-ordination of data bases, keeping in mind provinces differing privacy laws.

Supporting These Research Themes. The most obvious means of supporting these themes would be direct targeting of requests for research proposals by IPPH to address these issues. Also possible would be a requirement by other CIHR institutes for researchers to consider the role that income, its distribution, and other social determinants of health play in the development, and progression of numerous diseases in Canada. There is extensive evidence that income and its distribution play a role in the genesis of diseases such as diabetes, arthritis, cancer, heart disease, respiratory disease and others yet researchers in these fields rarely if ever consider these issues. Research is needed into why this is the case in Canada but not elsewhere.

To leave these research questions solely to the IPPH and have the other CIHR institutes not consider these is not productive in the long term. IPPH must lobby to raise these issues with the other institutes and support funding by these other institutes to raise these issues. Collaborative RFP's (amongst CIHR institutes) would be one means of furthering this agenda.

Health research that incorporates social science into conceptualizations and analysis appears more likely to consider these kinds of issues. There is a need to bring these conceptualizations into population health activities that consider income and its distribution as relevant variables. Such participation could be made a requirement in future RFP's issued by the IPPH as well as other CIHR institutes. Collaborations with SSHRC would support this as well.

Dissemination of Report Findings. While Canada has been a leader in conceptualizing the importance of factors such as income and its distribution to health, there is ample evidence that governments and policymakers are retreating from using and applying these concepts. The recent Romanow, Manzankowski, and Kirby reports all acknowledge the importance of income and its distribution and related concepts but fail to develop the policy implications of these findings. Similarly, the new Healthy Living Initiative of the federal and provincial governments and the Chronic Disease Alliance of Canada are retreats from advanced conceptualization of the influences upon population health to simplistic lifestyle approaches that stress the making of healthy choices. These policy directions should be informed by the findings of these NGOAs.

It is important that the findings of this NGOA be made available to those who are involved in these activities through well-developed and accessible materials. IPPH could support the production of user and public-friendly materials from this and other NGOAs to facilitate this knowledge transfer. This would also be facilitated by support to disseminate the substantive content of the articles that were reviewed in this NGOA. Findings from the hundreds of studies reviewed showed that income and its distribution have a strong and direct effect upon individual and population health, this NGOA project and its report focussed on the structure of research activities and conceptualizations rather than the substantive findings from the review.

The media need to be sensitive to these findings. A review of newspaper stories found that stories that consider income and poverty issues in health are usually not based on reporting studies

from scientific journals. Rather they involve coverage of activities by social development or poverty groups that raise the issue in their press releases or press conferences. This is in stark contrast to newspaper stories that report on a daily basis latest journal findings of how behavioural factors such as diet, physical activity, and tobacco use influence health and disease. IPPH should consider an initiative similar to the WHO-EURO's *Social Determinants of Health: The Solid Facts* campaign. IPPH should urge *ISUMA*, *Policy Options* and other policy-related journals offer special issues to report finding from these NGOAs. This would facilitate dissemination of findings and raise the profile of contextual factors upon population health.

Appendix A - Advisory Committee Members

Atlantic Advisory Committee:

Dr. Carol Amaratunga,

Executive Director, Atlantic Centre of Excellence for Women's Health

Dr. Richard Gould,

Medical Officer of Health, Nova Scotia Department of Health Public Health Services

Dr. Andrew S. Harvey,

Director, Time-Use Research Program, St. Mary's University

Dr. George Kephart,

Director, Population Health Research Unit, Dept. of Community Health and Epidemiology, Dalhousie University

Dr. Deborah Kiceniuk,

Research Coordinator, Healthy Balance Research Program, Nova Scotia Advisory Council on the Status of Women / Atlantic Center of Excellence for Women's Health

Ms. Joanna LaTulippe-Rochon,

Director, Cape Breton Family Place Resource Centre

Ms. Stacey Lewis,

Director, Cape Breton Wellness Centre

Dr. Peter MacIntyre,

Associate Professor of Psychology, Department of Behavioural and Life Sciences, University College of Cape Breton

Mr. Michael Pennock,

Research Director, Population Health Research Unit, Dept of Community Health and Epidemiology, Dalhousie University

Mr. Malcolm Shookner,

Regional Development Coordinator, Atlantic Health Promotion Research Centre

Dr. Merv Ungurain,

Visiting Fellow, Population Health and Chronic Disease Prevention Unit, Dept of Community Health and Epidemiology, Dalhousie University

Central Advisory Committee:

Dianne Patychuck,

Social Epidemiologist, Toronto Public Health, (formerly, Betty Burcher)

Ms. Connie Clement,

Executive Director, Ontario Prevention Clearinghouse (OPC)

Michael Cushing,

Executive Director, Ontario Social Development Council

Jackie Choiniere,

Director of Policy & Research, Registered Nurses Association of Ontario (RNAO)

David Langille,

Co-Director, Centre for Social Justice (CSJ)

Jack Lee,

Executive Director (Acting), Ontario Public Health Association (OPHA)

Gary O'Connor,

Executive Director, Association of Ontario Health Centres (AOHC)

Laurel Rothman,

National Coordinator, Campaign 2000 & Director, Community Building and Social Reform, Family Services Association of Toronto

Katherine Scott,

Senior Policy Associate, Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD) (formerly Andrew Jackson)

Western Advisory Committee:

Dr. Raymond Blake,

Director, Saskatchewan Institute for Public Policy, University of Regina

Ms. Joan Feather,

Research Scientist and Coordinator, Department of Community Health and Epidemiology, University of Saskatchewan

Ms. Louise Simard,

CEO and President, Saskatchewan Association of Health Organizations

Mr. Bill Werry,

Executive Director, Human Services Integration Forum, Government of Saskatchewan

Dr. Nazeem Muhajarine,

Research Faculty/Associate Professor, Department of Community Health and Epidemiology/SPHERU, University of Saskatchewan

Dr. David Rosenbluth,

Director. Research and Evaluation, Saskatchewan Department of Social Services

Dr. Allison Williams,

Research Faculty/Assistant Professor, Department of Geography/SPHERU, University of Saskatchewan

Dr. Bonnie Jeffery,

Research Faculty, Faculty of Social Work/SPHERU, University of Regina

Dr. George Maslany,

Director, Social Policy Research Unit, Faculty of Social Work, University of Regina

Dr. Michael Polanyi,

Professor, University of Regina

Advisory Committee Terms of Reference

While Terms of Reference of Advisory Committee members must be finalized by members during their first meeting, the investigators envision the following tasks for the Committees:

- 1. Assist in identification of research and conceptual activity on issues related to income and health, its public dissemination and its policy uptake. Review preliminary and contribute to finalization of evaluative template for Phase Two assessment of gaps and areas of needed inquiry.
- 2. Review prelimary descriptive report and contribute to design of questionaire for Canadian, UK and Finnish researchers; structure of internet conference and identification of other individuals or groups that should be invited to participate in the conference.
- 3. Review and contribute to final report.

 Each activity is associated with a single meeting tentatively scheduled as follows:
- 1. Early June, 2002; 2. Early December, 2002; 3. Early February, 2003.

Appendix B - Canadian National and Provincial Institutions Searched

Canadian National Policy Institutes

C.D. Howe Institute

http://www.cdhowe.org/

Caledon Institute on Social Policy (CISP)

http://www.caledoninst.org/

Canada West Foundation (CWF)

http://www.cwf.ca/

Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA)

http://www.policyalternatives.ca/

Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD)

http://www.ccsd.ca

Canadian Institute for Child Health (CIHI)

http://www.cich.ca/

Canadian Policy Research Networks (CPRN)

http://www.cprn.com/

Canadian Public Health Association (CPHA)

http://www.cpha.ca/

Conference Board of Canada

http://www.conferenceboard.ca/who.htm

Council of Canadians

http://www.canadians.org/index2.htm?COC token=024UU24

Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM)

http://www.fcm.ca/

Fraser Institute

http://www.fraserinstitute.ca/

Health Transitions Fund (HTF) Health Policy and Communications Branch, Health Canada,

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/htf-fass/english/

Institute for Research on Public Policy (IRPP)

http://www.irpp.org

Public Policy Forum

http://www.ppforum.com/

Policy Research Initiative (PRI)

http://policyresearch.gc.ca/page.asp?pagenm=root

Policy.ca

http://www.policy.ca/

Canadian National Research and Funding Institutes

Association for Canadian Studies (ACS)

http://www.acs-aec.ca/e home.html

Canadian Economics Association (CEA)

http://economics.ca/

Centres of Excellence for Women's Health (CEWH)

http://www.cewh-cesf.ca/en/index.html

Centre for Health Economics and Policy Analysis (CHEPA)

http://www.chepa.org

The Canada Foundation for Innovation (CFI)

http://www.innovation.ca/index.cfm

Canadian Association for Nursing Research (CANR)

Canadian Health Economics Research Association (CHERA)

http://www.chera.ca/cgi-bin/WebObjects/chera

Canadian Health Network (CHN)

http://www.canadian-health-network.ca

Canadian Health Services Research Foundation (CHSRF) includes Nursing Research fund (NRF)

http://www.chsrf.ca/index e.shtml

Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (CIAR)

http://www.ciar.ca/

Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI)

http://www.cihi.ca

-Canadian Population Health Initiative (housed at CIHI) (CPHI)

http://secure.cihi.ca/cihiweb/dispPage.jsp?cw page=cphi e

Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR)

http://www.cihr-irsc.gc.ca

-National Health Research and Development Program (NHRDP)

http://www.cihr-irsc.gc.ca

Canadian Labour Organization

Canadian Medical Association (CMA)

http://www.cma.ca/cma/common/linkNavigate.do?skin=130

Canadian Public Health Association (CPHA)

http://www.cpha.ca

Canadian Research Institute for the Advancement of Women (CRIAW)

http://www.criaw-icref.ca/index-e.htm

Centre for Health Evidence

http://www.cche.net/che/home.asp

Centre for Research and Information on Canada (CRIC)

http://www.cric.ca/en html/cric.html

Centre for the Study of Living Standards (CSLS)

http://www.csls.ca/.

Coalition for Biomedical and Health Research (CBHR)

http://www.cbhr.ca/home.htm

Donner Canadian Foundation

Health Canada

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/english/index.html

-Applied Research and Analysis Directorate (ARAD)

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/iacb-dgiac/arad-draa/english/arad/aradindex1.html

-First Nations and Inuit Health Branch (FNIHB)

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fnihb-dgspni/fnihb/index.htm

-Health Policy and Communications Branch

Health Transitions Fund

Women's Health Bureau which includes: CWHN & CEWH

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/english/search/branches.html;

-Health Policy Research Program (HPRP), Research Management and Dissemination Division, Information, Analysis and Connectivity Branch)

-Mental Health

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/mentalhealth

- -National Advisory Council on Aging (NACA)
- -Population Health Fund (PHF)

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/pphb-dgspsp

-Populations and Public Health Branch (PPHB)

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/pphb-dgspsp/new e.html

-Centre for Health Surveillance Coordination

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/pphb-dgspsp/csc-ccs/skills_e.html

-Centre for Healthy Human Development

http://www.voices4children.org/bulletin/archive.htm

- -Bureau of Reproduction and Child Health
- -Division of Childhood and Adolescents
- -Division of Aging and Seniors
- -Healthy Communities Division
- -Office of Rural Health
- -Canadian Health Network
- -Women's Health Bureau (WHB)

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/english/women/index.html

Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC)

http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/common/home.shtml

Humanities and Social Sciences Federation of Canada (HSSFC)

http://www.hssfc.ca

Informetrica

http://www.informetrica.com/

International Development Research Canada (IDRC)

http://www.idrc.ca/

Institute of Health Economics (IHE)

http://www.ihe.ab.ca

Institute for Work and Health (IWH)

http://www.iwh.on.ca

Medical Technology & Practice Patterns Institute (MTPPI)

http://www.mtppi.org/frameset.asp?Pg=/?PHPSESSID=18bf4bba66108bbfbc241522de991a d1&MI=1

Metropolis Project

http://canada.metropolis.net/frameset e.html

National Action Committee on the Status of Women (NACSW)

National Clearinghouse on Family Violence (NCFV)

National Council of Welfare (NCW) (advisory body of the Minister of HRDC)

http://www.ncwcnbes.net/

National Research Council (NRC)

http://www.nrc.ca/corporate/english/index.html

Social Research and Demonstration Corporation (SRDC)

http://www.srdc.org

Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC)

http://www.sshrc.ca/

Statistics Canada (Stats Can)

http://www.statscan.ca

Status of Women Canada (SWC) (Policy Research Fund)

http://www.swc-cfc.gc.ca/direct.html

The Vanier Institute of the Family

http://www.vifamily.ca/

Provincial and Territorial Research, Policy and Funding Institutes

Yukon

Department of Health and Social Services (Policy) Government of Yukon

http://www.hss.gov.yk.ca/

North West Territories

NWT Dept. of Health and Social Services

http://www.hlthss.gov.nt.ca/

British Columbia

BC Centre of Excellence for Women's Health

http://www.bccewh.bc.ca/

BC Research Institute for Children's & Women's Health Centre

http://www.cw.bc.ca/about research.asp

Centre for Community Health and Health Evaluation Research

Gerontology Research Centre

http://www.harbour.sfu.ca/gero/

Ministry of Health Services (Policy)

http://www.gov.bc.ca/healthservices/

Okanagan University College

-Centre for Population and Health Services Research

http://www.ouc.bc.ca/health/cphsr/

Social Planning and Research Council of British Columbia (SPARC BC) (Policy)

http://www.sparc.bc.ca/

University of British Columbia

-Centre for Health Services and Policy Research (CHSPR)

http://www.chspr.ubc.ca

-Centre for Research on Economic and Social Policy (CRESP)

http://www.arts.ubc.ca/econ/cresp.htm

-Department of Health Care and Epidemiology

http://www.healthcare.ubc.ca/

-Institute of Health Promotion Research

http://www.ihpr.ubc.ca/

-Institute for Aboriginal Health

http://www.health-sciences.ubc.ca/iah/

-UBC Child & Family Project, Department of Educational and Counseling Psychology, and

Special Education, Faculty of Education

http://www.educ.ubc.ca/research/childandfamily/aboutus.htm

-Western Regional Training Centre for Health Services Research

http://www.healthcare.ubc.ca/hcep/WRTC/html/wrtc.html

University of Victoria

-Centre on Aging

-Community Health Promotion Coalition

http://web.uvic.ca/~chpc/about.htm

-Health Information Science

http://hinf.uvic.ca/

University of Northern British Columbia

-Child Welfare Research Centre – defunct as of June, 2002

http://www.unbc.ca/cwrc page/home.htm

-Institute for Social Research and Evaluation

http://web.unbc.ca/isre/index.html

-Northern FIRE: The Centre for Women's Health Research

http://www.unbc.ca/northernfire

-Rural and Remote Health Research

http://www.unbc.ca/ruralhealth/

Women's Health Bureau – Province of British Columbia (Policy)

http://www.hlth.gov.bc.ca/whb/

Alberta

Alberta Children's Hospital Foundation (Funding)

http://www.childrenshospital.ab.ca/contactus.asp

Alberta Consortium for Health Promotion Research and Education

http://www.health-in-action.org/new/Consort/consort.shtml

Alberta Health and Wellness (Policy), Government of Alberta

http://www.health.gov.ab.ca/

Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research (Funding)

http://www.ahfmr.ab.ca/

Edmonton Social Planning Council (Policy)

http://www.edmspc.com/index.html

Health Innovation Fund (Funding)

http://www.health.gov.ab.ca/key/Abstracts.pdf

Waln Foundation for Families and Children (Funding)

http://www.visions.ab.ca/health/project funding/walnproposals.htm

Institute of Health Economics

http://www.ihe.ca/

University of Alberta

-Alberta Research Center for Child Health Evidence

http://www.ualberta.ca/ARCHE/

-Centre for health Promotion Studies

http://www.chps.ualberta.ca/research/faculty research.htm

-Centre for Health Evidence

http://www.cche.net/che/about1.asp

-Dept of Public Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry http://www.phs.ualberta.ca/

-Epidemiology Coordinating and Research Centre (Epicore)

http://www.epicore.ualberta.ca/

-Healthy Human Development Research Group, Department of Nursing

http://www.nursing.ualberta.ca/homepage.nsf/website/Research+Excellence+-

+Healthy+Human+Development

-Social Support Research Program, Edmonton

http://www.ssrp.ualberta.ca/

University of Calgary

-Centre for Advancement of Health

http://www.ucalgary.ca/md/CAH/research/index.html

-Centre for Health Policy Studies, Dept. of Community Health Sciences, (CHAPS)

http://www.ucalgary.ca/md/CHS/rc/research2000.html

-Department of Community Health Sciences

http://www.ucalgary.ca/md/CHS/

- Health Promotion Research Group, Department of Community Health Sciences http://www.ucalgary.ca/~hprguc/html/activities.html

-Perinatal Research Centre

http://www.ualberta.ca/PERINATAL/

-Women's Health Research Group,

http://www.acs.ucalgary.ca/~whrguc/

University of Lethbridge

-School of Health Sciences

http://home.uleth.ca/hlsc/

Saskatchewan

Health Services Utilization and Research Commission (Research & Funding)

http://www.hsurc.sk.ca/about/index.php3

Saskatchewan Health - Policy and Planning (Policy)

http://www.health.gov.sk.ca/ph dept and branches.html

University of Regina

-Saskatchewan Institute of Public Policy (Policy)

http://www.uregina.ca/sipp/

-SIPP research

http://www.uregina.ca/sipp/research.htm

-Social Policy Research Unit, Faculty of Social Work

http://www.uregina.ca/spru/index2.html

University of Saskatchewan

-Department of Community Health and Epidemiology, College of Medicine

http://www.usask.ca/healthsci/che/index.html

-Health Services Utilization and Research Commission

http://www.hsurc.sk.ca/research studies/research.php3?rstatus=3

-Prairie Region Health Promotion Research Centre

http://www.usask.ca/healthsci/che/prhprc/

- Saskatchewan Population Health and Evaluation Research Unit (SPHERU)

http://www.spheru.ca/

Manitoba

Brandon University

-Rural Health Research Group

http://rhrg.brandonu.ca

Centre of Excellence for Child and Youth Centred Prairie Communities

http://www.communityresearch.ca

Manitoba Institute of Child Health(MICH) (funding)(A Division of The Children's Hospital

Foundation)

http://www.kidsresearch.mb.ca

Manitoba Public Health

http://www.gov.mb.ca/health/publichealth/role.html

Manitoba Public Health Association

http://www.cpha.ca/english/inside/branches/man/mpha.htm

Prairie Women's Health Centre of Excellence

http://www.pwhce.ca/index.htm

Social Planning Council of Winnipeg

http://www.spcw.mb.ca/index.html

University of Manitoba

- Department of Community Health Sciences

http://www.umanitoba.ca/

-Manitoba Centre For Health Policy and Evaluation (MCHPE)

http://www.umanitoba.ca/academic/centres/mchp/1mchp.htm

-Manitoba Health Research Council(funding)

http://www.umanitoba.ca/academic support/MHRC/

Winnipeg Women's Health Clinic (WHC)

http://www.womenshealthclinic.org/

Ontario

Arthritis Community Research and Evaluation Unit

http://www.acreu.ca/

Atkinson Foundation

http://www.atkinsonfdn.on.ca/

Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences (ICES)

http://www.ices.on.ca/index.asp

Carleton University

-School of Public Affairs

http://www.carleton.ca/spa/

Centre for Excellence for Research on Immigration and Settlement (CERIS)

http://ceris.metropolis.net/

Centre for Social Justice Foundation for Research and Education

http://www.socialjustice.org

Community Social Planning Council of Toronto

http://www.socialplanningtoronto.org/Index3.htm

Laidlaw Foundation

http://www.laidlawfdn.org

Laurentian University

-Centre for Rural and Northern Health Research (CRaNHR)

http://laurentian.ca/www/CRANHR/INDEX.HTML

Maytree Foundation

http://www.maytree.com/

McMaster University

-Canadian International Labour Network (CILN)

http://labour.ciln.mcmaster.ca

-Health Evidence Application and Linkage Net (HEALNET)

http://hiru.mcmaster.ca/nce/default.htm

-Health Information Research Unit

http://hiru.mcmaster.ca/

-Health Utilities Group / Health Utilities Index and Quality-Of-Life

http://www.fhs.mcmaster.ca/hug/index.htm

-Nursing Effectiveness Utilization and Outcomes Research Unit

http://www.fhs.mcmaster.ca/nru/

-Program in Policy Decision-Making

http://www.researchtopolicy.ca/default.asp

Ontario Ministry of Health and Long Term Care

http://www.gov.on.ca/MOH/

Ontario Public Health Association (OPHA)

http://www.opha.on.ca/

Ontario Social Development Council

http://www.osdc.org/

Queen's University

-Centre for Health Services and Policy Research (CHSPR)

http://chspr.queensu.ca/

- School of Policy Studies

http://qsilver.queensu.ca/sps/

Social Planning and Research Council of Hamilton

http://www.sprc.hamilton.on.ca/index.htm

Social Planning Council of Ottawa

http://www.spcottawa.on.ca/

Trillium Foundation

http://www.trilliumfoundation.org/

University of Toronto

-Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Clarke and Addiction Research Foundation Sites -

Health Systems Research & Consulting Unit

http://www.utpsychiatry.com/noframes/hs.html

-Centre for Health Promotion

http://www.utoronto.ca/chp/

-Institute for Policy Analysis (IPA)

http://www.chass.utoronto.ca:8080/ipa/

Home and Community Care Evaluation and Research Centre

University of Waterloo

-Centre for Applied Health Research CAHR

http://www.ahs.uwaterloo.ca/~cahr/

York University

-Atkinson faculty of Liberal and Professional Studies, Health Policy and Management http://www.atkinson.yorku.ca/

Quebec

Direction de la Santé Publique de Montréal-Centre

http://www.santepub-mtl.qc.ca/

McGill University

-McGill Institute for the Study of Canada

http://www.arts.mcgill.ca/programs/misc/

Montreal Economic Institute (MIE)

http://www.iedm.org/home en.html

Quebec Dept. of Health and Social Services

http://www.msss.gouv.qc.ca/f/index.htm

Université Laval

-Groupe de recherche sur les interventions gouvernementales (GRIG)

http://www.grig.ulaval.ca

-Le Groupe de Recherche et d'Intervention en Promotion de la Santé (GRIPSUL)

http://www.ulaval.ca/fsi/gripsul.html

Université du Montreal

-Groupe de Recherche sur les Aspects Sociaux de la Santé-Sécurité du Travail (GRASP)

http://www.grasp.umontreal.ca/grasp ang.html

-Groupe de Recherche Interdisciplinaire en Sante (GRIS)

http://www.gris.umontreal.ca/

New Brunswick

Medical Research Fund of NB, Dept. of Health and Community Services (Funding) (MRFNB)

NB Department of Health and Wellness (Policy)

- -Health and Medical Services Division
- -Epidemiology Service
- -Department of Family and Community Services

NB Status of Women (Policy)

NB/PEI Branch, Canadian Health Promotion Association (Policy)

NB Regional Research Development Program (NBRRDP)

Office of the Premier, Premier's Health Quality Council (Policy)

University of Moncton

-Canadian Institute for Research on Regional Development

http://www.umoncton.ca/icrdr/

University of New Brunswick

- -Canadian Institute for Research on Regional Development
- -Canadian Research Institute for Social Policy, (CRISP)
- -Department of Sociology
- -Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research
- -University Research Fund

Nova Scotia

Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency (ACOA)

Atlantic Centre of Excellence for Women's Health (ACEWH)

Atlantic Institute for Market Studies (AIMS)

http://www.aims.ca/

Dalhousie University

-Atlantic Health Promotion Research Centre (AHPRC)

http://www.medicine.dal.ca/ahprc/

- -Community Health and Epidemiology
- -Faculty of Medicine
- -Population and Health Research Unit (PHRU)

http://www.medicine.dal.ca/che/phru/

- -Population Health and Chronic Disease Prevention Unit
- -School of Public Administration

http://www.mgmt.dal.ca/spa/

Genuine Progress Index Atlantic (GPI)

http://www.gpiatlantic.org/

Mount Saint Vincent University

-Nova Scotia Centre on Aging

NS Advisory Council on the Status of Women (NSACSW) (Policy)

NS Department of Community Services (Policy)

-Family Mosaic Research Project

NS Department of Health (Policy)

- -Public Health Services
- -NS Provincial Health Council

NS Health Research Fund (NSHRF)

Population Public Health Branch, Atlantic Region (PPHB Atlantic), Health Canada

Public Health Association of Nova Scotia (PHAofNS) (Policy)

Saint Mary's University

- -Gorsebrook Institute for Atlantic Canada Studies
- -International Assoc. for Time Use Research (IATUR)
- -Time Use Research Program (TURP)

Prince Edward Island

Atlantic Centre for the Study of Human Health (ACSHH)

Inter-Ministerial Women's Secretariat (Policy)

PEI Advisory Council on the Status of Women (PEIACSW) (Policy)

PEI Dept. of Health and Social Services (Policy)

- -Public Health and Evaluation Division
- -Epidemiology Unit

PEI Dept. of Community and Cultural Affairs (Policy)

-Healthy Child Development Strategy (Policy)

PEI Dept. of Law and Justice (Policy)

PEI Health Research Program (PEISRF)

PEI Premier's Office (Policy)

University of Prince Edward Island

- -PEI Health Research Institute
- -Centre Study of Health and Aging

Newfoundland and Labrador

Community Health Information (NLCHI) (Policy)

Memorial University of Newfoundland

- -Dept. of Clinical Epidemiology
- -Dept. of Community Health, Faculty of Medicine

- -Health and Medical Care Research Group (HMCRG)
- -Health Research Unit
- -Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER)
- -Newfoundland and Labrador Centre for Applied Health Research, (NLCAHR) (Funding)
- -Nursing Research Unit, School of Nursing
- -Policy Research Unit, Faculty of Arts
- -Rural Health Research Centre, Division of Family Medicine

Newfoundland and Labrador Health Research Unit (Division of Community Health) (NLHRU)

-Public Policy Research Centre (Policy & Research)

Newfoundland and Labrador Department of Health and Community Services (Policy)

- -Medical Services Division, Disease Control & Epidemiology
- -Programs and Policy Division
- -Government and Agency Division

Newfoundland & Labrador Public Health Association (NLPHA) (Policy)

Provincial Advisory Council on the Status of Women (PACSW) (Policy)

Finnish Research Programs and Institutes Searched

Social and Health Administration, University of Vaasa

The Finnish Centre for Interdisciplinary Gerontology

The Social Insurance Institute of Finland, Research and Development Centre

Population Research Institute

Population Research Unit

Department of Sociology, University of Helsinki, Finland

National Public Health Institute http://www.ktl.fi/>

UKK Institute for Health Promotion Research

Finnish Research Programme on Environmental Health (SYTTY)

Finnish Centre for Health Promotion (FCHP)

Department of Social Policy

University of Turku

Rehabilitation Foundation, Research and Development

The Research Institute of the Finnish Economy

University of Oulu, Dept of Public Health

Department of Public Health and General Practice, University of Kuopio

Tampere School of Public Health

Department of Health Sciences, University of Jyv‰skyl‰

Department of Social Policy

University of Helsinki

University of Helsinki, Dept of Public Health

National Research and Development Centre for Welfare and Health (STAKES)

Finnish Funding Bodies

Academy of Finland

Finnish National Fund for Research and Development Sitra

Policy Oriented Institutes

Ministry of Social Affairs and Health

Specific Projects and Databases

Finbalt Health Monitor
FINMONICA
Finnish Contact
Health and Other Welfare Differences between Population Groups
Health for citizens of Turku 2000 and beyond
EXPOLIS

Socioeconomic Position in Childhood and Adult Cardiovascular Mortality in 1971-98 in Finland Register-Based Follow-Up Study of a Large Sample from the 1950 Census

Appendix C - Document search strategy

The search strategy involved a search for Canadian Journals using CISTI and the Internet was searched for Canadian journal databases. Search terms included the following keywords: "income", "poverty", "inequality", "social class", "socioeconomic", "socio-economic", "socioeconomic status", "health", "illness", "cancer", "pregnancy", "well-being", "disease", "cardiac", "morbidity", "mortality", "dental", "health care", "hospitalization", "hospital", "physician", "medical", "depression", "mental", "asthma", "diabetes", "Canada", "Canadian", "UK", "United Kindom", "Britain", "British", "England", "Finland", and "Finnish". The search included a perusal of Webspirs, Publine, and Elselvier. Databanks searched under Webspirs include: Geography, Medline, Pais International, Psycinfo, Social Work Abstracts, and Sociological Abstracts. Also, specific searches of the *British Medical Journal, International Journal of Epidemiology* and *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* were performed.

A search by researcher name in Webspirs and Publine for research in non-Canadian journals and by internet (department) was performed. An internet search of national and provincial research institutes and university research units for relevant current research and past publications was also performed. These included the following university departments: sociology, women's studies, psychology, epidemiology, geography, political science). Their publications list and current research were retrieved. A list of these institutes is available in Appendix B. Researchers were contacted by e-mail if their documents were not available in an electronic format on-line or in hard-copy published journals available in the libraries of York University, Dalhousie University, and University of Saskatchewan. Provincial and national funding agencies were asked for a list of funded research since 1995. National and provincial policy departments and agencies were searched via web search and email contact for relevant research and policy initiatives. A list of these institutes is available in Appendix B.

For the collection of the Finnish studies, Webspirs and Publine and the Internet were searched using the keywords noted above. Finnish researchers were emailed for information (and to obtain research documents if needed). An internet search of Finnish academic departments, research institutes, and policy institutes for income/health related documents was performed. A list of these institutes is available in Appendix B. For the collection of British studies an electronic search of Elselvier Journal database as well as specific electronic journal searchers of British Medical Journal, Social Science and Medicine, International Journal of Epidemiology, Journal of Epidemiology and Community health, and International Journal of Health Services was performed. Pinnacle government and UK research institute documents such as the Acheson inquiry into health inequalities were gathered. A less exhaustive search of British research was performed compared to that taken in searching for Finnish studies because a large number of British studies had previously been gathered by one of the principle investigators. All relevant documents found were entered into an Endnote citation library, used for sorting and specifying which empirical studies were to be reviewed.

Appendix D – Eight Categorical Taxonomies

Taxonomy 1: Conceptualization of Income, Income Distribution and Income Inequality

Term	Inclusion Criteria			
Social Comparison	Hierarchical, social comparison			
Materialist I	Socioeconomic indicators such as income, wealth, educational attainment and occupational group serve as indicators of material advantage that accumulate over the life-span			
Materialist II	Degree of income inequality at a specified geographic level is related to health via <i>inter alia</i> expenditure on public goods such as health insurance, social welfare, supports for the unemployed and those with disabilities.			
Complex Interpretive	Combination of materialist and interpretive conceptualizations/explanations of income			
No Concept				

Taxonomy 2: Theoretical Framework

Term	Inclusion Criteria			
	Theory relates to	Horizontal and vertical structures: studies that theorize community issues within a vertical (broader social) framework.		
Stractural/	exogenous social forces (external to the	Horizontal structures: e.g., community issues / local structures /cohesion/social capital		
Structural/ Organizational		Vertical structures: government policies, resource allocation, income distribution, political ideology, policies related to unions, etc.		
	individual)	Theory is exogenous but general and implicit		
Individualistic	Theory relates to endogenous factors (internal to the individual – e.g. behaviors, genetics). This could also include research on "risk groups" – e.g. people who smoke.			
No Theory	Empiricist, offers no theoretical construct			

Taxonomy 3: Measurement of Income, Income Distribution and Income Inequality

Term	Inclusion Criteria				
	Income group only	Income of individuals is the focus of measurement. Income is measured as income groupings such as quintiles, deciles, or other grouping such as high medium or low income.			
Individual	Other group Only	According to where individuals fall within various social class groupings, such as: employment grade, employment status, occupational class, educational level and housing tenure.			
Group Membership	Group	Relative poverty measure used to identify individuals			
Measures	Poverty Measure	Adjusted absolute measure used to identify individuals			
	Individual combo	Combination of both individual income and other group measure			
	Selection Variable	Income used as a selection variable to study aspects of health and wellbeing. e.g.			
	Income Distribution Measures	Overall distribution of income at a population level: These are overall measures that describe the distribution of resources among a population within a jurisdiction, i.e. nations, states/provinces/regions, cities, communities, neighbourhood/metropolitan area. Includes measures of inequality, using the Gini co-efficient, ore indices as Robin Hood, or Theil measure. Also includes a calculation of the percentage of income attained by a particular proportion of the population, e.g., lowest 50% of population received 18% of overall income.			
Ecologic or Aggregate	Ecologic Income Group Only	Income is measured as an area measure. It may be the median or average income within an area or jurisdiction, i.e. nations, states/provinces/ regions, cities, communities, neighbourhood/ metropolitan area, postal code sorting area, census tract. It can also involve jurisdictions classified along a distribution such as income quintile/ decile/other arbitrary grouping such as high medium or low income. Finally, it can refer to the percentage of residents meeting a certain criterion within a jurisdiction such as percentage living in poverty, or another such measure.			
Measures	Ecologic Other Group Only	Another measure rather than income is used to as an area measure. Includes median or average and/or percentage of individuals residing within a jurisdiction (see above) with particular levels of education, occupational class, housing tenure rates within an area, gross domestic product per capita, economic recession, unemployment rates, the economy of a region			
	Ecologic Poverty Measures Only Ecologic Combo	Relative poverty measure: Where poverty is defined as having income that is less than 50% of the jurisdiction's (see above) median income. Includes Statistics Canada Income Adequacy and Low Income Measure (LIM) e.g. % < 50% median income Adjusted absolute measure The Statistics Canada Low Income Cut-Off (LICO) measure is a measure of adjusted absolute poverty. That poverty should be defined more than simply the bare minimum requirements to meet necessities for survival (i.e. adequate food and shelter). e.g. % < LICO Ecologic measures of both income and other group measure			
		me and poverty group measures			
Combineties		Ecological income and poverty measures			
Combinations	Ecological and individual income				
	Income distribution and other measure				

Taxonomy 4: Outcome Measures

Term	Inclusion Criteria					
	Social / community	E.g., community belonging, employment patterns, family functioning / family status (lone or two parent), child behaviour/development (school performance social impairment), access to resources / food insecurity / literacy, environment, socio-cultural effects, quality of life				
Health Status	Morbidity A	Chronic mental health conditions / psychological well being, social support, social isolation, depression, affective, relational and cognitive, emotional, work related stress, suicide rates/survival time after suicide, eating disorders				
	Morbidity B	E.g., years of life lost, chronic illness, disease state, reported symptoms, measures of restricted activities, physical functioning, self assessed health				
	Mortality	E.g., life expectancy, premature mortality, SMRs, infant mortality				
Health Care Utilization	Equity and access to services, utilization of hospitals, physician, specialist services, insurance, prescription drugs					
Other	methodology; health economics, selection/inverse, population health strategies					
Lifestyle / behaviour	Prerequisites believe, attitudes, behaviours for positive health behaviour change – "Heal Work"					
benaviour	Diet, alcohol, physical activity, smoking					

Taxonomy 5: Unit of Analysis

U of A	Inclusion Criteria			
Individual	Studies that look at only individuals.			
Household	Family level - examines the family as units of comparison. i.e. one or more respondent provides information on the family as a totality. Does not imply a household unit of analysis if household income measures are used, i.e. house hold income. E.g. studies that examine child health by comparing difference characteristics of their family,			
Neighbourhood Community	Ecologic studies Census tracts Enumeration areas Municipal areas -CMAs Parliamentary districts (UK)			
Province	Province wide comparisons, not simply provincial data sets			
Nation	Nation wide comparisons, not simply national data sets			

Taxonomy 6.a: Pathways

Pathway	Inclusion Criteria			
Biological	Make up of the individual / genetics, age, sex, precondition, family history.			
Materialist	Elements of the individual's environment e.g.hazards at work, housing quality, exposure to environmental pollutants or the impact that unemployment or employment status has on ability to purchase consumer durables.			
Social class	Social class / group, ethnicity, educational attainment, occupational group			
Psychosocial stress	Stress, depression, anxiety, child conduct behaviors that can lead to disease or outcome.			
Psychosocial comparison	Emotional response caused by individual comparison Relative deprivation.			
Behavioural/ cultural	Smoking, drinking, exercise, general lifestyle; and how a culture can influence behaviours in an individual or group of people			
Gender analysis	A description of why or how an individual's gender, influences their health status, usually but not always oriented to females.			
Political- economic analysis	Capitalism/neo-liberalism/ global economy, racism, welfare state decline/privatization, sexism, lack of access to education. An analysis based on the point of view that it is the societal structures that cause inequalities			
Selection	Health outcome causes poverty or low income – AKA health selection, reverse causation, or for economists endogeneity (Brunner, 1999, p.18). 'Healthy immigrant effect'			

Taxonomy 6.b: Sophistication of Pathways

Level	Inclusion Criteria			
Sophisticated	Sees causal relationships, interconnectedness of pathways, explicit conceptualizations			
Intermediate	Looks at pathways but has little to no explanation of interconnectedness or causes			
Undeveloped	No theoretical constructs or pathways			

Taxonomy 7.a: Research Method

Method	Paradigmatic Definition	Inclusion Criteria
Mixed Method	Critical realist: What exists cannot be ascertained simply through empirical research but requires explicit and reflective use of social theory.	Includes both Qualitative and Quantitative Methods.
Qualitative (uses words, themes)	Naturalist world view, that "reality exists in textured and dynamic detail in the natural environment of the social world" (Gubrium & Holstein, 1997, p 19).	Includes only qualitative methods: Ethnography, case study, interpretive discourse analysis, grounded theory, phenomonological, and action research (participatory or not). With such methods of data gathering as focus groups, interviews, participant observation, document analysis etc. The focus is on design and procedures to gain authentic (and valid) rich accounts.
Quantitative (uses numerical analysis)	Positivist world view, that "realities are single, tangible, and fragmentable" (source unknown) ^{xi}	Includes only quantitative methods: experiments, surveys questionnaire. The focus is on design and procedures to ensure accuracy and (and reliable) reliability.

_

xi Paradigmatic (epistemological) commitment is *associated* with different methods, but not invariably; so one can have positivist qualitative researchers and naturalist quantitative researchers.

Taxonomy 7.b: Quantitative Research Design and Temporal

Temporality		Research Design	Inclusion Criteria			
A	Longer term - Longitudinal	Longitudinal (social sciences term) / Prospective (epidemiolo gical term) follows the same cohort over time	Life course		ection over time concerning same set of individual stics or attributes. Includes inter-generational at.	
			Prospective	Life		ection over time concerning individual characteristics or from birth to death e.g. the 1958 British cohort.
			Duration	but of lim	ection over time, follows same cohort over a long term, ited duration, e.g. 10 or 20 years or from beginning of a definite end point such as becoming well or death.	
	Longer term -	Sequential cross-sectional	Repeated measurements over time with different cohorts of people but with the same characteristics. i.e. looking at 20 year old, 40 year old, and 60 year old women with breast cancer in 1960 and examining if a different set of 20, 40 and 60 yr olds have cancer in 1980.			
	Cross sectional	Historical - time lag/ time series or time sequential	(seve		over time concerning historical effects on one age group, t cohorts e.g. 80 yr olds in 1960, 80 yr olds in 1980, and 0).	
С	C Present	Retrospective	Case with Contr	without	 Extent to which individual will have variable X leading up to /or before disease. Look at people in outcome i.e. in jail, to see how they got there by examining school records or asking them about their past. Asking individuals how many fruits and vegetables they ate in last five years. 	
		Present	Cross- sectional / Contemporane ous		Data is collected at one point in time with single or multiple samples and multiple cohorts and age groups.	
					Experimental - to determine whether treatment given had any real effect – did treatment function as a cause.	
D	Other	Methodologi cal	Studies that compare methodologies to determine which provides better results (e.g. to weight or not to weight the data) or that test or develop of indices.			

Taxonomy 7.c: Qualitative Research Designs

Qualitative Research Design	Inclusion Criteria		
Ethnographic	A written description of the implicit rules and traditions of a group or intact cultural group, where the researcher is involved with the community or group of interest. By the researcher's involvement with the group, s/he can provide an interpretation of the experiences of a group of people from their own perspective.		
Phenomenological	A study in which human experiences are examined through detailed descriptions of the people being studied. Understanding the lived experiences.		
Case study	A detailed account of an individual or small group of individuals. A study of one or more communities. A study of a social group (e.g. families, occupational group). A study of events, roles and relationships		
Grounded theory A study in which the researcher attempts to derive a theory.			
Participatory methods	A study in which at some point the participants, or group being studies, participate in an element of the research process. By participating, the participants can gain some control over how the research affects their group or situation and can result in the participants becoming developing a greater understanding of their position or situation.		

Taxonomy 8: Policy Implications

Term	Inclusion Criteria
Political-economic	Globalization, political and economic governmental policies, e.g. welfare, taxation,
structural systemic	general redistribution of wealth, work programs, etc.
Social determinants	Education, literacy, employment, social inclusion, child issues, parent practices, sexual
(governmental and	equality, food banks and nutrition, housing, access to services, racial and ethnic issues,
non-governmental)	community service groups, community awareness, etc. Medicare, privatization, two tier
	system, public service provision.
Health Care Services	Medical model. Health care practices and policies (e.g. physician behaviour and skills).
Treatur Care Services	Access to services.
Lifestyle (individual	Health promotion initiatives and prevention strategies aimed at healthy lifestyles i.e. laws
level)	such as restriction of smoking in public buildings; or educating people about healthy
ievei)	eating without taking socio-economic – political situation into consideration.
No policy	No recommendations provided

Appendix E - Bibliography

241 Canadian Empirical Studies Examined

- 1. Acharya, M. (1998). Chronic social stress and emotional well-being: An analysis of mental health of immigrants in Alberta. <u>Canadian Studies in Population</u>, 25(1), 1-27.
- 2. Agbayewa, M., Marion, S., & Wiggins, S. (1998). Socioeconomic factors associated with suicide in elderly populations in British Columbia: An 11-year study. <u>Canadian</u> Journal of Psychiatry.
- 3. Alegria, M., Bijl, R. V., Lin, E., Walters, E. E., & Kessler, R. C. (2000). Income differences in persons seeking outpatient treatment for mental disorders: A comparison of the United States with Ontario and the Netherlands. <u>Archives of General Psychiatry</u>, 57(4), 383-391.
- 4. Allison, K., Adlaf, E., Ialomiteanu, A., & Rehm, J. (1999). Predictors of health risk behaviours among young adults: Analysis of the National Population Health Survey. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 90(2), 85-89.
- 5. Alter, D., Austin, P., Naylor, C., & Tu, J. (2002). Factoring socioeconomic status into cardiac performance profiling for hospitals: Does it matter? <u>Medical Care, 40(1), 60-67</u>.
- 6. Alter, D. A., Naylor, C. D., Austin, P., & Tu, J. (1999). Effects of socioeconomic status on access to invasive cardiac procedures and on mortality after acute myocardial infarction. New England Journal of Medicine, 341(18), 1360-1367.
- 7. Anand, S., Yusef, S., Jacobs, R., Davis, D., Q., Y., Gerstein, H., Montague, P., & Lonn, E. (2001). Risk factor, atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease among Aboriginal people in Canada: The study of health assessment and risk evaluation in Aboriginal peoples (share-ap). <u>Lancet</u>, 358, 1147-1153.
- 8. Anthonisen, N., Dik, N., Manfreda, J., & Roos, L. (2001). Spirometry and obstructive lung disease in Manitoba. <u>Canadian Respiratory Journal</u>, 8(6), 421-426.
- 9. Auld, C. (1999). Smoking, drinking, and income. Paper presented at the Exploring the Health Frontier The Effect of Reform Initiatives on Canadian Health and Health Care: Proceedings of the 8th Canadian Conference on Health Economics, Edmonton, Alberta.
- 10. Badley, E., Wang, P. P., Cott, C. A., & Gignac, M. A. M. (2000). <u>Determinants of changes in self-reported health and outcomes associated with those changes: A report on the longitudinal component of the 1994-1996 National Population Health Survey</u>.

 Toronto: Arthritis Community Research and Evaluation Unit.
- 11. Bailis, D., & Segall, A. (2001). Perceived control in relation to socioeconomic and behavioral resources for health. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 52(11), 1661-1676.
- 12. Beaudet, M. (1996). Depression. Health Reports (Stats Can), 7(4), 11-24.
- 13. Beiser, M., Hou, F., Hyman, I., & Tousignant, M. (2002). Poverty, family process, and the mental health of immigrant children in Canada. <u>American Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(2), 220-227.
- 14. Beiser, M., Hou, F., Kaspar, V., & Noh, S. (2000). <u>Transitions into or out of poverty: Impact on immigrant and non-immigrant children's developmental behaviours</u>. Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Culture, Community and Health Studies. Retrieved Aug, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://ceris.metropolis.net/frameset e.html
- 15. Benk, V., Ho, V., Fortin, P. R., Zhang, G., Levinton, C., & Freeman, C. R. (1998).

- Predictors of delay in starting radiation treatment for patients with early stage breast cancer. <u>International Journal of Radiation Oncology-Biology-Physics</u>, 41(1), 109-115.
- 16. Bernstein, C. N., Kraut, A., Blanchard, J. F., Rawsthorne, P., Yu, N., & Walld, R. (2001). The relationship between inflammatory bowel disease and socioeconomic variables. The American Journal of Gastroenterology, 96(7), 2117-2125.
- 17. Birch, S., Jerrett, M., & Eyles, J. (2000). Heterogeneity in the determinants of health and illness: The example of socioeconomic status and smoking. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 51(2), 307-317.
- 18. Birch, S., Stoddart, G., & Beland, F. (1998). Modelling the community as a determinant of health. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 89(6), 402-405.
- 19. Blais, R., & Maïga, A. (1999). Do ethnic groups use health services like the majority of the population? A study from Quebec, Canada. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 48(9), 1237-1245.
- 20. Blanchard, J., Bernstein, C., Wajda, A., & Rawsthorne, P. (2001). Small-area variations and sociodemographic correlates for the incidence of crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 154(4), 328-335.
- 21. Bland, R., Newman, C., & Orn, H. (1997). Help-seeking for psychiatric disorders. <u>Canadian Journal of Psychiatry</u>, 42(9), 935-942.
- 22. Blendon, R., Schoen, C., DesRoches, C. M., Osborn, R., Scoles, K. L., & Zapert, K. (2002). Inequities in health care: A five country survey. Health Affairs, 21(3), 182-191.
- 23. Bobak, M., Pikhart, H., Hertzman, C., Rose, R., & Marmot, M. (1998). Socioeconomic factors, perceived control and self-reported health in russia. A cross-sectional survey. Social Science & Medicine, 47(2), 269-279.
- Bourgoin, G., Lahaie, N., Rheame, B., Berger, M., Dovigi, C., Picard, L., & Sahai, V. (1997). Factors influencing the duration of breastfeeding in the sudbury region. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 88(4), 238-241.
- 25. Boyle, M. (2002). Home ownership and the emotional and behavioral problems of children and youth. Child Development, 73(3), 883-892.
- 26. Boyle, M., & Lipman, E. (2002). Do places matter? Socioeconomic disadvantage and behavioural problems of children in Canada. <u>Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology</u>, 70(2).
- 27. Braitstein, P., & Kendall, T. (2001). Mary jane and her patients: Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of HIV-positive individuals using medical marijuana and antiretroviral agents. AIDS, 15(4), 532-533.
- 28. Brodeur, J., Payette, M., Beniger, M., Charbonneau, A., Olivier, M., & Chabot, D. (2001). Periodontal diseases among Quebec adults aged 35 to 44 years. <u>Journal of Canadian Dental Association</u>, 67(1), 34.
- 29. Brodeur, J., Payette, M., Benigeri, M., Gagnon, P., Olivier, M., & Chabot, D. (2000). Dental caries in Quebec adults aged 35 to 44 years. <u>Journal of the Canadian Dental Association.</u>, 66, 374-379.
- 30. Brownell, M., Martens, P., Kozyrskyj, A., Fergusson, P., Lerfald, J., Mayer, T., Derkson, S., & Friesen, D. (2000). <u>Assessing the health of children in Manitoba: A population-based study</u>. Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.umanitoba.ca/centres/mchp/reports/child pdfs.htm

- 31. Brownell, M., & Yogendran, M. (2001). Attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder in Manitoba children: Medical diagnosis and psychostimulant treatment rates. <u>Canadian</u> Journal of Psychiatry, 46(3), 264-272.
- 32. Byrne, C., Browne, G., Roberts, J., Ewart, B., Schuster, M., Underwood, J., Flynn-Kingston, S., Rennick, K., Bell, B., Gafni, A., Watt, S., Ashford, Y., & Jamieson, E. (1998). Surviving social assistance: 12 month prevalence of depression in sole-support parents receiving social assistance. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 158(7), 881-888.
- 33. Cairney, J., & Arnold, R. (1996). Social class, health and aging: Socioeconomic determinants of self-reported morbidity among the noninstitutionalized elderly in Canada. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 87(3), 199-203.
- 34. Cairney, J., & Arnold, R. (1998). Socioeconomic position, lifestyle and health among Canadians aged 16 to 64: A multi-condition approach. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 89(3), 208-212.
- 35. Cairney, J., & Wade, T. (1998). Reducing economic disparity to achieve better health:

 Modelling the effect of adjustments to income adequacy on self-reported morbidity among the elderly in Canada. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 89(6).
- 36. Carroll, L., Cassidy, J., & Cote, P. (2000). The Saskatchewan health and back pain survey: The prevalence and factors associated with depressive symptomatology in Saskatchewan adults. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(6), 459-470.
- 37. Cava, M., Greenberg, M., Fitch, M., Spaner, D., & Taylor, K. (1997). Towards an inclusive cervical cancer screening strategy: Approaches for reaching socioeconomically disadvantaged women. <u>Canadian Journal of Oncology</u>, 7, 14-18.
- 38. Chao, R. K., & Willms, J. D. (2000). Family income, parenting practices, and childhood vulnerability: A challenge to the "culture of poverty" thesis. <u>Policy Brief (CRISP)</u>, 9.
- 39. Chen, J., & Millar, W. J. (1999). Birth outcome, the social environment and child health. Health Reports (Stats Can), 10(4), 57-67.
- 40. Chen, Y., Breithaupt, K., & Muhajarine, N. (2000). Occurrence of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease among Canadians and sex-related risk factors. <u>Journal of Clinical Epidemiology</u>, 53(7), 755-761.
- 41. Chen, Y., Dales, R., & Krewski, D. (2001). Asthma and the risk of hospitalization in Canada : The role of socioeconomic and demographic factors. Chest, 119(3), 708-713.
- 42. Chen, Y., Dales, R., Krewski, D., & Breithaupt, K. (1999). Increased effects of smoking and obesity on asthma among female Canadians: The National Population Health Survey, 1994-1995. <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 150(3), 255-262.
- 43. Choi, B. C. K., & Shi, F. (2001). Risk factors for diabetes mellitus by age and sex: Results of the National Population Health Survey. <u>Diabetologia</u>, 44(10), 1221 1231.
- 44. Choiniere, R., Lafontaine, A., & Edwards, A. (2000). Distribution of cardiovascular disease risk factors by socioeconomic status among Canadian adults. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 162, S13-S18.
- 45. Clarke, P., Marshall, V., Ryff, C., & Rosenthal, C. (2000). Well-being in Canadian seniors: Findings from the Canadian study of health and aging. <u>Canadian Journal on Aging</u>, 19(2), 139-159.
- 46. Colman, R. (2001). <u>Health impacts of social exclusion in Atlantic Canada. The effect of income, poverty and employment patterns</u>. Genuine Progress Index Atlantic (GPI Atlantic). Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web:

- http://www.gpiatlantic.org/pr socialexclusion.shtml
- 47. Connor, S., & McIntyre, L. (1999). The sociodemographic predictors of smoking cessation among pregnant women in Canada. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 90(5), 352-355.
- 48. Crosse, E., Adler, R., Ostbye, T., & Campbell, K. (1997). Small area variation in low birthweight: Looking beyond socioeconomic predictors. <u>Canadian Journal of Public</u> Health. 88, 57-61.
- 49. Curtis, L. (2001). Lone motherhood and health status. <u>Canadian Public Policy</u>, 27(3), 335-356
- 50. Curtis, L., & Phipps, S. (2000). <u>Economic resources and children's health and success at school. An analysis using the nlscy</u>. Applied Research Branch Strategic Policy. Human Resources Development Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/2000docs/W-01-1-4/iw-01-1-4e.pdf
- 51. Curtis, L. J., Dooley, M. D., Lipman, E. L., & Feeny, D. H. (2001). The role of permanent income and family structure in the determination of child health in Canada. <u>Health Economics</u>, 10(4), 287 302.
- 52. Dachner, N., & Tarasuk, V. (2002). Homelessness "squeegee kids": Food insecurity and daily survival. Social Science & Medicine, 54(7), 1039-1049.
- 53. Dales, R., Choi, B., Chen, Y., & Tang, M. (2002). Influence of family income on hospital visits for asthma among Canadian school children. Thorax, 57(6), 513-517.
- 54. Dechman, M. K. (2001). <u>The family mosaic. Employment profiles of mothers: A longitudinal study of lone-parent and two-parent families</u>. Nova Scotia Department of Community Services. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.gov.ns.ca/coms/files/files_pdf/employ.pdf
- 55. Demissie, K., Hanley, J. A., Menzies, D., Joseph, L., & Ernst, P. (2000). Agreement in measuring socio-economic status: Area-based versus individual measures. <u>Chronic Diseases in Canada (Health Canada)</u>, 21(1), 1-7.
- 56. Denton, M., & Walters, V. (1999). Gender differences in structural and behavioral determinants of health: An analysis of the social production of health. <u>Social Science</u> & Medicine, 48(9), 1221-1235.
- 57. Deonandan, R., Campbell, K., Ostbye, T., Tummon, I., & Robertson, J. (2000). A comparison of methods for measuring socio-economic status by occupation or postal area. Chronic Diseases in Canada (Health Canada), 21(3), 114-118.
- 58. Donner, L. (2002, January). Women, income and health in Manitoba: An overview and ideas for action. Winnipeg: Women's health clinic. Winnipeg Women's Health Clinic. Retrieved, from the World Wide Web:

 http://www.womenshealthclinic.org/resources/wih/wih-report.pdf
- 59. Dooley, M., & Curtis, L. (1998). <u>Child health and family socioeconomic status in the Canadian national longitudinal survey of children and youth</u>: McMaster University Canadian International Labour Network, and Dalhousie University.
- 60. Dooley, M. D., Curtis, L., Lipman, E. L., & Feeny, D. (2000). Child psychiatric disorders, poor school performance and social problems: The roles of family structure and low income in cycle one of the national longitudinal survey of children and youth. In M. Corak (Ed.), <u>Labour markets</u>, <u>social institutions</u>, and the future of anada's children (pp. 107-128). Ottawa: Statistics Canada.

- 61. Duncan, G., Daly, M., McDonough, P., & Williams, D. (2002). Optimal indicators of socioeconomic status for health research. <u>American Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(7), 1151-1157.
- 62. Dunlop, S., Coyte, P. C., & McIsaac, W. (2000). Socio-economic status and the utilisation of physicians' services: Results from the Canadian National Population Health Survey. Social Science & Medicine, 51(1), 123-133.
- 63. Dunn, J., & Dyke, I. (2000). Social determinants of health in canada's immigrant population: Results from the National Population Health Survey. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 51(11), 1573-1593.
- 64. Dunn, J., & Hayes, M. (2000). Social inequality, population health, and housing: A study of two Vancouver neighbourhoods. Social Science and Medicine, 51, 563-587.
- 65. Duxbury, L., Higgins, C., & Johnson, K. L. (1999). <u>An examination of the implications and costs of work-life conflict in Canada</u>. Health Canada. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/childhood-youth/spsc/pdf/Duxbury.pdf
- 66. Edward, H., & Evers, S. (2001). Benefits and barriers associated with participation in food programs in three low-income Ontario communities. <u>Canadian Journal of Dietetic Practice and Research</u>, 62(2), 76-81.
- 67. Elias, B., Leader, A., Sanderson, D., & O'Neil, J. (2000). <u>Living in balance: Gender, structural inequalities, and health promoting behaviors in Manitoba First Nation communities</u>. Winnipeg, Canada: Prairie Women's Health Centre of Excellence (PWHCE) University of Manitoba, Northern Health Research Unit.
- 68. Erzen, D., Carriere, K., Dik, N., Mustard, C., Roos, L., Manfreda, J., & Anthonisen, N. (1997). Income level and asthma prevalence and care patterns. <u>American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine</u>, 155(3), 1060-1065.
- 69. Evers, S., Doran, L., & Schellenberg, K. (1998). Influences on breastfeeding rates in low income communities in Ontario. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 89(3), 203-207.
- 70. Eyles, J., Brimacombe, M., Chaulk, P., Stoddart, G., Pranger, T., & Moase, O. (2001). What determines health? To where should we shift resources? Attitudes towards the determinants of health among multiple stakeholder groups in Prince Edward Island, Canada. Social Science & Medicine, 53(12), 1611-1619.
- 71. Finklestein, M. (2001). Do factors other than need determine utilization of physician's services in Ontario? <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 165(5), 565-570.
- 72. Ford-Gilboe, M. (1997). Family strengths, motivation, and resources as predictors of health promotion behavior in single-parent and two-parent families. Research in Nursing & Health, 20(3), 205 217.
- 73. Forsyth, S. (2001, May). Mother's health and access to recreation activities for children in low-income families. Prairie Women's Health Centre of Excellence (PWHCE). Retrieved Aug, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.pwhce.ca/mothershealth.htm (pdf in parts)
- 74. Foulem, G., & Centre de Bénévolat de la Péninsule Acadiennne Inc. (2000). Repercussions of poverty and of the crisis in the fisheries on the health of young people in the Acadian Peninsula. Population Public Health Branch Atlantic Region, Health Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/regions/atlantic/documents/pdf/Repercussions.pdf
- 75. Frohlich, N., Carriere, K., & Potvin, L. (2001). Assessing socioeconomic effects on different

- sized populations: To weight or not to weight? <u>Journal of Epidemiology and</u> Community Health, 55(12), 913-920.
- 76. Frohlich, N., & Mustard, C. (1996). A regional comparison of socioeconomic and health indices in a Canadian province. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 42(9), 1273-1281.
- 77. Gaudette, L. A., Richardson, A., & Huang, S. (1998). Which workers smoke? <u>Health</u> Reports (Stats Can), 10(3), 35-46.
- 78. Gien, L. (2000). Land and sea connection: The East Coast fishery closure, unemployment and health. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(2), 121-124.
- 79. Glazier, R. H., Badley, E., Gilbert, J. E., & Rothman, L. (2000). The nature of increased hospital use in poor neighbourhoods: Findings from a Canadian inner city. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(4), 268 273.
- 80. Gorey, K., Holowaty, E., Laukkanen, E., Fehinger, G., & Ritcher, N. (1998). Association between socioeconomic status and cancer incidence in Toronto, Ontario: Possible confounding of cancer mortality by incidence and survival. <u>Cancer Prevention and Control</u>, 2(5), 236-241.
- 81. Hanania, N., Wang, D., Kesten, S., & Chapman, K. (1997). Factors associated with emergency department dependence of patients with asthma. <u>Chest</u>, <u>111</u>(2), 290-295.
- 82. Hankins, C., Tran, T., Hum, L., Laberge, C., Lapointe, N., Lapine, D., Montpetit, M., & O'Shaughnessy, M. (1998). Socioeconomic geographical links to human immunodeficiency virus seroprevalence among childbearing women in Montreal, 1989-1993. International Journal of Epidemiology, 27(4), 691-697.
- 83. Hardwick, D., & Patychuk, D. (1999). Geographic mapping demonstrates the association between social inequality, teen births and STDs among youth. <u>Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality</u>, 8(2), 77-90.
- 84. Havens, B., Hall, M., & Finlayson, M. (1997). Economic security measures as determinants of functional and mental health: Findings from aging in Manitoba. Paper presented at the Annual meeting of the Canadian Association on Gerontology, Quebec City, Canada.
- 85. Hayward, K., & Rootman, I. (2001, October). People's voices: Poverty and health services in Toronto. Centre for Health Promotion, University of Toronto. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web:

 http://www.utoronto.ca/chp/download/peoplesvoicesfinalreport.pdf
- 86. Health Canada. (1999). <u>Healthy development of children and youth: The role of the determinants of health</u>. Health Canada. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/childhood-youth/spsc/pdf/child&yo.pdf
- 87. Hertzman, C. (1999). Population health and human development. In D. P. Keating & C. Hertzman (Eds.), <u>Developmental health and the wealth of nations: Social, biological and educational dynamics</u> (pp. Chapter 2). New York: Guilford Press.
- 88. Hogg, R. S. (1999). <u>Through the looking glass: The health and socio-economic status of hepatitis c positive transfusion recipients, 1986 1990</u>. Vancouver, BC: Centre for Health Evaluation and Outcome Sciences.
- 89. Holley, H. L., Fick, G., & Love, E. J. (1998). Suicide following an inpatient hospitalization for a suicide attempt: A Canadian follow-up study. <u>Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology</u>, 33(11), 543 551.
- 90. Humphries, K., & van Doorslaer, E. (2000). Income related health inequality in Canada. Social Science & Medicine, 50(5), 663-671.

- 91. Iron, K., & Goel, V. (1998). Sex differences in the factors related to hospital utilization: Results from the 1990 Ontario health survey. <u>Journal of Women's Health Research</u>, 7(3), 359-369.
- 92. Jackson, A., Roberts, P., & Harman, S. (2001, May 28). <u>Learning through recreation (data analysis and review</u>). Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD). Retrieved 2002, July, from the World Wide Web: http://www.ccsd.ca/pubs/2001/ccsd-cprn/recreation.pdf
- 93. James, R., Young, T., Mustard, C., & Blanchard, J. (1997). The health of Canadians with diabetes. Health Reports (Stats Can), 9(3), 47-52.
- 94. Jerrett, M., Burnett, R., Kanaroglou, P., Eyles, J., Finklestein, M., Giovis, C., & Brook, J. (2001). A GIS environmental justice analysis of particulate air pollution in Hamilton, Canada. <u>Environment and Planning</u>, 33(6), 955-973.
- 95. Jerrett, M., Eyles, J., & Cole, D. (1998). Socioeconomic and environmental covariates of premature mortality in Ontario. Social Science & Medicine, 47(1), 33-49.
- 96. Jerrett, M., Eyles, J., Cole, M., & Reader, S. (1997). Environmental equity in Canada: An empirical investigation into the income distribution of pollution in Ontario. <u>Environment and Planning</u>, 29(10), 1777-1800.
- 97. Johansen, H. (1999). Living with heart disease-the working-age population. <u>Health Reports</u> (Stats Can), 10(4), 33-46.
- 98. Johansen, H., Nargundkar, M., Nair, C., Taylor, G., & ElSaadany, S. (1998). At risk of first or recurring heart disease. Health Reports (Stats Can), 9(4).
- 99. Jolly, A., Orr, P., Hammond, G., & Young, T. (1995). Risk factors for infection in women undergoing testing for chlamydia trachomatis and neisseria gonorrhoeae in Manitoba, Canada. Sexually Transmitted Diseases, 22(5), 289-295.
- 100. Kapral, M., Wang, H., Mamdani, M., & Tu, J. (2002). Effect of socioeconomic status on treatment and mortality after stroke. <u>Stroke</u>, <u>33</u>(1), 268-273.
- 101. Keller, H., Ostbye, T., & Bright-See, E. (1997). Predictors of dietary intake in Ontario seniors. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 88(5), 305-309.
- 102. Kephart, G. (2001). Socioeconomic differences in the use of health care: Why are there non-financial barriers to 'medically necessary' services? Health Transition Fund, Health Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www2.itssti.hcsc.gc.ca/B Pcb/HTF/Projectc.nsf/ExecSum/NA369/\$File/NA369.pdf
- 103. Kephart, G., Thomas, V., & macLean, D. (1999). Socioeconomic differences in the use of physician services in Nova Scotia. <u>American Journal of Public Health, 88</u>(5), 800-803.
- 104. Kirkham, C., & Lobb, D. (1998). The British Columbia positive women's survey: A detailed profile of 110 HIV-infected women. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 158(3), 317-323.
- 105. Knighton, T., Houle, C., Berthelot, J.-M., & Mustard, C. (2000). Health care utilization during the first year of life: The impact of social and economic background. In M. Corak (Ed.), <u>Labour markets</u>, <u>social institutions</u>, and the future of canada's children (pp. 145-156). Ottawa: Statistics Canada and Human Resources Development Canada.
- 106. Kozyrskyj, A., Mustard, C., Cheang, M., & Simons, F. (2001). Income-based drug benefit policy: Impact on receipt of inhaled corticosteroid prescriptions by Manitoba children with asthma. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 165(7).

- 107. Kramer, M., & Goulet, L. (2001). Socio-economic disparities in preterm birth: Causal pathways and mechanisms. <u>Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology</u>, 15(Supplement 2), 104-123.
- 108. Kraut, A., Mustard, C., Walld, R., & Tate, B. (2000). Unemployment and health-care utilization in a sample of Canadian adults. <u>Scandinavian Journal of Work</u>, Environment and Health, 26(2), 169-177.
- 109. Kraut, A., Walld, R., Tate, R., & Mustard, C. (1997). Impact of diabetes on employment and income in Manitoba, Canada. Diabetes Care, 24(1), 64-68.
- 110. Kubik, W., & Moore, R. J. (2001). Women's diverse roles in the farm economy and the consequences for their health, well-being and quality of life. Health Transition Fund, Health Canada. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www2.itssti.hc-sc.gc.ca/B_Pcb/HTF/Projectc.ns4/ExecSum/SK321/\$File/SK321.pdf
- 111. Kunz, J., & Graham, K. (1998). Drinking patterns, psychosocial characteristics and alcohol consequences. Addiction, 93(7), 1079.
- 112. Laporte, A. (2001). A note on the use of a single inequality index in testing the effect of income distribution on mortality. Paper presented at the Canadian Health Economics Research Association Conference, Toronto, ON.
- 113. Laporte, A., & Ferguson, B. (2002). <u>Income inequality and mortality: Time series evidence from Canada</u>. Toronto: University of Toronto.
- 114. Leake, J., Hawkins, J., & Locker, D. (1996). Factors influencing the amount and type of dental services received by older adults in four municipalities in Ontario, Canada. Journal of Public Health Dentistry, 56(4), 182-189.
- 115. Lefebvre, P., & Merrigan, P. (1998). <u>Family background, family income, maternal work and child development</u>. Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/w-98-12e.pdf
- 116. Lexchin, J. (1996). Income class and pharmaceutical expenditure in Canada: 1964-1990. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 87(1), 46-50.
- 117. Lin, E., & Goering, P. (1996). The use of mental health services in Ontario: Epidemiologic findings. <u>Canadian Journal of Psychiatry</u>, 41, 572-577.
- 118. Lipman, E., Boyle, M., Dooley, M., & Offord, D. (2002). Child well-being in single-mother families. <u>Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry</u>, 41(1), 75-82.
- 119. Lipman, E., Offord, D., & Boyle, M. (1996). What if we could eliminate child poverty? The theoretical effect of child psychosocial morbidity. <u>Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology</u>, 31(5), 303-307.
- 120. Lipman, E., Offord, D., & Boyle, M. (1997). Single mothers in Ontario: Sociodemographic, physical and mental health characteristics. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, <u>156</u>(5), 639-645.
- 121. Lipman, E. L., Boyle, M. H., Dooley, M. D., & Offord, D. R. (1998). <u>Children and lone-mother families: An investigation of factors influencing child well-being</u>. Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/w-98-11e.pdf
- 122. Luginaah, I., Jerrett, M., Elliot, S., Eyles, J., Parizeau, K., Birch, S., Abernathy, T.,

- Veenstra, G., Hutchinson, B., & Giovis, C. (2001). Health profiles of Hamilton: Spatial characterization of neighbourhoods for health investigations. <u>Geojournal</u>, 53(2), 135-147.
- 123. Luginaah, I., Lee, K., Abernathy, T., Sheehan, D., & Webster, G. (1999). Trends and variations in perinatal mortality and low birthweight: The contributions of socioeconomic factors. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 90(6), 377-381.
- 124. Lupien, S., King, E., Meaney, M., & McEwan, B. (2001). Can poverty get under your skin? Basal cortisol levels and cognitive function in children from low and high socioeconomic status. Development and Psychopathology, 13, 653-676.
- 125. Mackillop, W., Zhang-Salomons, J., Groome, P., Paszat, L., & Holowaty, E. (1997). Socioeconomic status and cancer survival in Ontario. <u>Journal of Clinical Oncology</u>, <u>15</u>(4), 1680-1689.
- 126. Mao, Y., Hu, J., Ugnat, A., Semenciw, R., & Fincham, S. (2001). Socioeconomic status and lung cancer risk in Canada. <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 30(4), 809-817.
- 127. Markle-Reid, M., Browne, G., Roberts, J., Gafnl, A., & Byrne, C. (2002). The 2-year costs and effects of a public health nursing case management intervention on mood-disordered single parents on social assistance. <u>Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice</u>, 9, 45-59.
- 128. Martin, J., & Wade, T. (2000). The relationship between physical exercise and distress in a national sample of Canadians. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(4), 302-317.
- 129. Maticka-Tyndale, E., Barrett, M., & McKay, A. (2000). Adolescent sexual and reproductive health in Canada: A review of national data sources and their limitations. <u>The Canadian Journal of Sexuality</u>, 9, 41-65.
- 130. Maxwell, C., Bancej, C., Snider, J., & Vik, S. (2001). Factors important in promoting cervical cancer screening among Canadian women: Findings from the 1996-97 National Population Health Survey (NPHS). <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(2), 127-133.
- 131. McDonald, L., & Donahue, P. (2000). Poor health and retirement income: The Canadian case. Ageing and Society, 20(5), 493-522.
- 132. McDonough, P., Walters, V., & Strohschein, L. (2002). Chronic stress and the social patterning of women's health in Canada. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 54(5), 767-782.
- 133. McDonough, P., Williams, D., House, J., & Duncan, G. (1999). Gender and the socioeconomic gradient in mortality. <u>Journal of Health and Social Behavior</u>, <u>40</u>(1), 17-31.
- 134. McIntyre, L., Conner, S., & Warren, J. (2000). Child hunger in Canada: Results of the 1994 national longitudinal survey of children and youth. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 163(8), 961-965.
- 135. McIsaac, W., Goel, V., & Naylor, C. (1997). Socio-economic status and visits to physicians by adults in Ontario, Canada. <u>Journal of Health Services Research and Policy</u>, 2(2), 94-102.
- 136. McLaren, L., & Gauvin, L. (2002). Neighbourhood level versus individual level correlates of women's body dissatisfaction: Toward a multilevel understanding of the role of affluence. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 56(3), 193-199.
- 137. McLeod, C. B., Lavis, J. N., Mustard, C. A., & Stoddart, G. L. (2001). <u>Income inequality</u>, <u>household income and health status in Canada: A prospective cohort study</u>. Hamilton, ON: MacMaster University. Centre for Health Economics and Policy

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
 - Analysis (CHEPA).
- 138. Meddings, D., Hertzman, C., Barer, M., Evans, R., Kazanjian, A., McGrail, K., & Sheps, S. (1997). Socioeconomic status, mortality, and the development of cataract at a young age. Social Science and Medicine, 46(11), 1451-1457.
- 139. Metge, C., Blanchard, J., Peterson, S., & Bernstein, C. (2001). Use of pharmaceuticals by inflammatory bowel disease patients: A population-based study. <u>American Journal of Gastroenterology</u>, 96(12), 3348-3355.
- 140. Millar, W., & Locker, D. (1999). Dental insurance and use of dental services. <u>Health</u> Reports (Stats Can), 11(1), 55-67.
- 141. Millar, W. J. (1999). Disparities in prescription drug insurance coverage. <u>Health Reports</u> (Stats Can), 10(4), 11-31.
- 142. Morris, H., Kerr, J., Wood, M., & Haughey, M. (2000). Health promotion and senior women with limited incomes. <u>Journal of Community Health Nursing</u>, 17(2), 115-126.
- 143. Morris, P., & Michalopoulos, C. (2000). The self-sufficiency project at 36 months: Effects on children of a program that increased parental employment and income. Social Research and Demonstration Corporation. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web:

 http://srdc.org/english/publications/Eng%20SSP%20Child%20Outcomes.pdf
- 144. Muhajarine, N., D'Arcy, C., & Edouard, L. (1997). Prevalence and predictors of health risk behaviours during early pregnancy: Saskatoon pregnancy and health study. <u>Canadian</u> Journal of Public Health, 88(6), 375-379.
- 145. Mustard, C., Derksen, S., Berthelot, J.-M., & Wolfson, M. (1999). Assessing ecologic proxies for household income: A comparison of household and neighbourhood level income measures in the study of population health status. <u>Health and Place</u>, 5(2), 157-171.
- 146. Mustard, C., Finlayson, M., Derksen, S., & Berthelot, J. (1999). What determines the need for nursing home admission in a universally insured population? <u>Journal of Health</u> Services Research and Policy, 4(4), 197-203.
- 147. Mustard, C., & Frohlich, N. (1995). Socioeconomic status and the health of the population. Medical Care, 22 (Suppl)(12), DS43-DS54.
- 148. Mustard, C. A., Derksen, S., Berthelot, J.-M., Wolfson, M., & Roos, L. L. (1997). Agespecific education and income gradients in morbidity and mortality in a Canadian province. Social Science & Medicine, 45(3), 383-397.
- 149. Mustard, C. A., Vermeulen, M., & Lavis, J. N. (2000). <u>Is position in the occupational hierarchy a determinant of decline in perceived health status?</u> Toronto: Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (CIAR).
- 150. National Advisory Council on Aging. (1996, March). Health consequences of inadequate income. <u>Info-Age</u>, 14.
- 151. O'Loughlin, J., Gray, D., Paradis, G., & Meshefedjian, G. (2000). One- and two-year predictors of excess weight gain among elementary schoolchildren in multiethnic, low-income, inner-city neighborhoods. <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 152(8), 739-746.
- 152. O'Loughlin, J., Paradis, G., Meshefedjian, G., & Gray, D. (2000). A five-year trend of increasing obesity among elementary schoolchildren in multiethnic, low-income, inner-city neighborhoods in Montreal, Canada. <u>International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders</u>, 24(9), 1176-1182.

- 153. O'Loughlin, J., & Renaud, L. (1998). Prevalence and correlates of early smoking among elementary schoolchildren in multiethnic, low-income inner-city neighbourhoods. Annals of Epidemiology, 8(5), 308-318.
- 154. Offord, D. R., & Lipman, E. L. (1996). Emotional and behavioural problems. In S. Canada (Ed.), <u>Growing up in Canada: National longitudinal survey of children and youth</u> (pp. 119-126). Ottawa: Human Resources Development Canada and Statistics Canada.
- 155. Ostbye, T., & Steenhuis, R. (2000). Correlates of dysphoria in Canadian seniors: The Canadian study of health and aging. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(4), 313-317.
- 156. Ostry, A., Barroetavena, M., Hershler, R., Kelly, S., Teschke, K., & Hertzman, C. (2000).

 The effect of de-industrialization on working conditions and self-reported health in a sample of manufacturing workers. Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (CIAR). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web:

 http://webserver.ciar.ca/web/publist.nsf/2b5228459cb86f718525642c00775bec/0a3582af31eef3f0852569ad0078456f/\$FILE/PHWP-81.pdf
- 157. Pahlke, A., Lord, S., & Christiansen-Ruffman, L. (2001). Women's health and wellbeing in six Nova Scotia fishing communities. Maritime Centre of Excellence for Women's Health. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.medicine.dal.ca/mcewh/Publications/Fishnet%20Finalreport.pdf
- 158. Park, J., & Nelson, C. (1998). The investigation of stress in resource-dependent communities: The effect of rapid socioeconomic changes on mental health service use. International Journal of Circumpolar Health; 57(Suppl 1), 432-438.
- 159. Perez, C., & Beaudet, M. (1999). The health of lone mothers. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 11(2), 21-32.
- 160. Pevalin, D., Wade, T., Brannigan, A., & Sauve, R. (2001). Beyond biology: The social context of prenatal behaviour and birth outcomes. <u>Sozial und Praventivmedizin</u>, 46(4), 233-239.
- Phipps, S. (1999). <u>Does policy affect outcomes for young children? An analysis with international microdata</u>. Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/2000docs/w-00-1e.pdf
- Phipps, S., & Curtis, L. (2000). <u>Poverty and child well-being in Canada and the United States: Does it matter how we measure poverty?</u> Halifax, NS: Canadian International Labour Network (CILN), Dalhousie University.
- 163. Plotnikoff, R., Hugo, K., & Cousineau, N. (2001). Heart disease risk factor prevalence and profiles in a randomized community sample of Canadian women. <u>Canadian Journal</u> of Public Health, 92, 121-126.
- 164. Pomerleau, J., Pederson, L. L., Østbye, T., Speechley, M., & Speechley, K. N. (1997). Health behaviours and socio-economic status in Ontario, Canada. <u>European Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 13(6), 613-622.
- 165. Potvin, L., Richard, L., & Edwards, A. (2000). Knowledge of cardiovascular disease risk factors among the Canadian population: Relationships with indicators of socioeconomic status. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 162, S5-S12.
- 166. Preville, M., Hebert, R., Boyer, R., & Bravo, G. (2001). Correlates of psychotropic drug use

- in the elderly compared to adults aged 18-64: Results from the Quebec health survey. Aging and Mental Health, 5(3), 216-224.
- 167. Prus, S. G. (2000). <u>Income inequality as a Canadian cohort ages: An analysis of the later life course</u>. Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs, Syracuse University, and McMaster University. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.lisproject.org/publications/liswps/237.pdf
- 168. Raina, P., Wong, M., Chambers, L. W., Denton, M., & Gafni, A. (2000). <u>Describing disability among high and low income status older adults in Canada</u>. Research Institute for Quantitative Studies in Economics and Population, Faculty of Social Sciences, McMaster University. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://netec.mcc.ac.uk/adnetec-cgi-bin/get_doc.pl?urn=RePEc:mcm:qseprr:351&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.socsci.mcmaster.ca%2F~qsep%2Fp%2Fqsep351.PDF
- 169. Raphael, D., Renwick, R., Brown, I., Steinmetz, B., Sehdev, H., & Phillips, S. (2001).

 Making the links between community structure and individual well-being.

 Community quality of life in Riverdale, Toronto, Canada. <u>Health and Place</u>, 7(3), 17-34.
- 170. Reeder, B., Liu, L., & Horlick, L. (1996). Sociodemographic variation in the prevalence of cardiovascular disease. <u>Canadian Journal of Cardiology</u>, 12(3), 271-277.
- 171. Reid, C., Frisby, W., Millar, S., & Pinnington, B. (2000). <u>Women organizing activities for women (woaw): Sshrc phase 1 report on health concerns, initial action, and resources shared.</u> Vancouver, Canada: University of British Columbia.
- 172. Reutter, L., Dennis, D., & Wilson, D. (2001). Young parents' understanding and actions related to the determinants of health. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(5), 335-339
- 173. Reutter, L., Neufeld, A., & Harrison, M. (1999). Public perceptions of the relationship between poverty and health. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 90(1), 13-18.
- 174. Reutter, L., Neufeld, A., & Harrison, M. J. (1995). Using critical feminist principles to analyze programs for low-income urban women. <u>Public Health Nursing</u>, 12, 424-431
- 175. Roberge, R., Berthelot, J., & Wolfson, M. (1995). The health utility index: Measuring health differences in Ontario by socioeconomic status. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 7(2), 25-32.
- 176. Roberts, P., Smith, P., & Nason, H. (2001). Children and familial economic welfare: The effect of income on child development. Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/2001docs/W-01-1-11/IW-01-1-11e.pdf
- 177. Roos, N. P., & Mustard, C. A. (1997). Variation in health care use by socioeconomic status in Winnipeg, Canada: Does the system work well? Yes and no. Millbank Quarterly, 75(1), 89-111.
- 178. Rosenberg, M. W., & Wilson, K. (2000). Gender, poverty and location: How much difference do they make in the geography of health inequalities? <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 51(2), 275-287.
- 179. Ross, D. P., & Roberts, P. (1999, May 8). <u>Income and child well-being: A new perspective on the povery debate.</u> Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD). Retrieved

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
 - July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.strategicprofitsinc.com/wn/ccsd/income.html
- 180. Ross, D. P., Roberts, P. A., & Scott, K. (1998). Mediating factors in child development outcomes: Children in lone-parent families. Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC). Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/publications/research/w-98-8e.pdf
- 181. Ross, N. (2002). Community belonging and health. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 13(3), 33-42.
- 182. Ross, N., Nobrega, K., & Dunn, J. (2001). Income segregation, income inequality and mortality in North American metropolitan areas. <u>GeoJournal</u>, <u>53</u>(2), 117-124.
- 183. Ross, N., Wolfson, M., Dunn, J., Berthelot, J. M., Kaplan, G., & Lynch, J. (2000). Relation between income inequality and mortality in Canada and in the United States: Cross sectional assessment using census data and vital statistics. <u>BMJ</u>, 320(7239), 898-902.
- 184. Sabbah, W., & Leake, J. (2000). Comparing characteristics of Canadians who visited dentists and physicians during 1993/1994. <u>Journal of the Canadian Dental Association.</u>, 66, 90-95.
- 185. Sadava, S., O'Connor, R., & McCreary, D. (2000). Employment status and health in young adults: Economic and behavioural mediators? <u>Journal of Health Psychology</u>, 5(4), 549-560.
- 186. Sahai, V., Barnett, R., Roy, C., Stalker, S., Chettur, V., & Alidina, S. (2000). A profile of cardiovascular disease in Northern Ontario: Public health planning implications. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 91(6), 435-440.
- 187. Segovia, J., Edwards, A. C., & Bartlett, R. F. (1996). Newfoundland panel of health and medical care adult health survey 1995 methodology and descriptive results. Health and Medical Care Research Group, Division of Community Medicine, Memorial University. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.med.mun.ca/hmc/acrobat/methodology%20rep.PDF
- 188. Seguin, L., Potvin, L., St.Denis, M., & Loiselle, J. (1995). Chronic stressors, social support and depression during pregnancy. <u>Obstetrics and Gynecology</u>, <u>85</u>(4), 583-589.
- 189. Seguin, L., Potvin, L., St.Denis, M., & Loiselle, J. (1999). Socio-environmental factors and postnatal depressive symptomatology: A longitudinal study. <u>Women and Health</u>, 29(1), 57-72.
- 190. Sephton, P. (2002). <u>Prostate cancer: Socioeconomic determinants and the efficacy of treatment regimens in New Brunswick</u>. Fredericton, NB: Economics Department, University of New Brunswick.
- 191. Shields, M. (1999). Long working hours and health. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 11(2), 35-52.
- 192. Shields, M. (2002). Shift work and health. Health Reports (Stats Can), 13(4), 11-34.
- 193. Shields, M., & Shooshtari, S. (2001). Determinants of self-perceived health. <u>Health Reports</u> (Stats Can), 13(1), 35-52.
- 194. Shields, M., & Tremblay, S. (2002). The health of canada's communities. <u>Health Reports.</u> Supplement, 13(July).
- 195. Smith, J. (1999). <u>Literacy, welfare and work. Longitudinal research project.</u> National Literacy Secretariat, Human Resources Development Canada. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.nald.ca/fulltext/lwwfinal/lww3.pdf

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
- 196. Snider, J., & Beauvais, J. (1998). Pap smear utilization in Canada: Estimates after adjusting the eligible population for hysterectomy status. <u>Chronic Diseases in Canada</u>, 1998(19), 1.
- 197. Starkey, L., & Gray, D. (1999). Nutrient intake of food bank users is related to frequency of food bank use, household size, smoking, education and country of birth. <u>The Journal</u> of Nutrition, 129(4), 883-889.
- 198. Starkey, L., Kuhnlein, H., & Gray-Donald, K. (1998). Food bank users: Sociodemographic and nutritional characteristics. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 158(9), 1143-1149.
- 199. Statistics Canada. (2001). Health reports: How healthy are Canadians? Annual report. Health Reports (Stats Can), 12(3).
- 200. Steele, L., & Lemieux-Charles, L. (2002). The impact of policy changes on the health of recent immigrants and refugees in the inner city: A qualitative study of service providers' perspectives. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 93(2), 118-122.
- 201. Stephens, T., Dulberg, C., & Joubert, N. (1999). Mental health of the Canadian population: A comprehensive analysis. <u>Chronic Diseases in Canada, 20(3), 118-126.</u>
- 202. Sterling, T., & Glicksman, A. (1996). An alternative explanation for the apparent elevated relative mortality and morbidity risks associated with exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology, 49(7), 803-808.
- 203. Stewart, M., Brosky, G., Gillis, A., Jackson, S., Johnston, G., Kirkland, S., Leigh, G., Pawliw-Fry, B., Persaud, V., & Rootman, I. (1996). Disadvantaged women and smoking. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 87(4), 257-260.
- 204. Stewart, M., Fast, J., Letourneau, N., Love, R., Raine, K., Raphael, D., Reutter, L., Rootman, I., Shorten, D., Thurston, S., Williamson, D., & Wilson, D. (2001). Low-income consumers perspectives' on determinants of health services use: Final report. Canadian Health Services Research Foundation (CHSRF), Centre for Health Promotion Studies, University of Alberta. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.ssrp.ualberta.ca/Publications/Low%20Income%20Consumers%20final%20report%202001%20.pdf
- 205. Stewart, M., Gillis, A., Brosky, G., Johnston, G., Kirkland, S., Leigh, G., Persaud, V., Rootman, I., Jackson, S., & Pawliw-Fry, B. (1996). Smoking among disadvantaged women: Causes and cessation. Canadian Journal of Nursing Research, 28(1), 41-60.
- 206. Stewart, P., Potter, J., Dulberg, C., Niday, P., Nimrod, C., & Tawagi, G. (1995). Change in smoking prevalence among pregnant women 1982-93. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health, 86</u>(1), 37-41.
- 207. Suleman, Z. (2001). A retrospective demographic study of the Calgary urban project society: Chiropractic service delivery beyond "upper middle class". <u>Journal of the Canadian Chiropractic Association</u>, 45(4), 241-247.
- 208. Sutton, D., Moldofsky, H., & Badley, E. (2001). Insomnia and health problems in Canadians. Sleep, 24(6), 665-670.
- 209. Sweetman, A., Warburton, B., DeBenedictis, L., & Warburton, R. (2000, 24-25 September 2000). <u>Disability benefits and impacts on welfare dependence and health.</u> Paper presented at the presented at Canadian International Labour Network: Third Major Conference, Burlington, Ontario.
- 210. Sword, W., Watt, S., Krueger, P., Kyong, S., Sheehan, D., Roberts, J., & Gafni, A. (2001).

- Understanding newborn infant readmission: Findings of the Ontario mother and infant survey. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 92(3), 196-200.
- 211. Tjepkema, M. (2002). The health of the off-reserve Aboriginal population. <u>Health Reports Supplement</u>, 13.
- 212. Travers, K. D. (1995). Using qualitative research to understand the sociocultural origins of diabetes among Cape Breton mi'kmaq. <u>Chronic Diseases in Canada (Health Can)</u>, <u>166</u>(4, Autumn).
- 213. Travers, K. D. (1996). The social organization of nutritional inequities. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 43(4), 543-553.
- 214. Travers, K. D. (1997). Reducing inequities through participatory research and community empowerment. <u>Health Education and Behaviour</u>, 24(3), 344-356.
- 215. Travers, K. D., & Paul, A. (1998). <u>The social organization of inequities in health: Cape</u>

 <u>Breton mi'kmaq communities and diabetes</u>. Ottawa: National Health Research and Development Program (NHRDP).
- 216. Tremblay, S., Ross, N. A., & Berthelot, J.-M. (2002). Regional socio-economic context and health. <u>Health Reports, Supplement, 13</u>, 1-12.
- 217. Veenstra, G. (2000). Social capital, SES and health: An individual-level analysis. <u>Social</u> Science & Medicine, 50(5), 619-629.
- 218. Vingilis, E., Wade, T., & Seeley, J. (2002). Predictors of adolescent self-rated health.

 Analysis of the National Population Health Survey. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 93(3), 193-197.
- 219. Vozoris, N., Davis, B., & Tarasuk, V. (2002). The affordability of a nutritious diet for households on welfare in Toronto. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 93(1), 36-40.
- 220. Wade, T., & Cairney, J. (2000). The effect of sociodemographics, social stressors, health status and psychosocial resources on the age-depression relationship. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91, 307-312.
- 221. Walters, V., & Denton, M. (1997). Stress, depression and tiredness among women: The social production and social construction of health. <u>The Canadian Review of Sociology</u> and Anthropology, 34, 53-69.
- 222. Wiebe, S., Bellhouse, D., Fallahay, C., & Eliasziw, M. (1999). Burden of epilepsy: The Ontario health survey. <u>Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences</u>, 26, 263-270.
- 223. Wilkins, K., & Beaudet, M. P. (1998). Work stress and health. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, <u>10(3)</u>, 47-63.
- 224. Wilkins, R. (1999). Health status of children. Health Reports, 11, 25-34.
- 225. Wilkins, R., Berthelot, J.-M., & Ng, E. (2002). Trends in mortality by neighbourhood income in urban Canada from 1971 to 1996. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 13(Supplement), 1-28.
- 226. Wilkins, R., & Park, E. (1997). Characteristics of hospital users. <u>Health Reports (Stats Can)</u>, 9(3), 27-36.
- 227. Williams, P., Innis, S., & Vogel, A. (1996). Breastfeeding and weaning practices in Vancouver. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 87(4), 231-236.
- 228. Williamson, D. (2000). Health behaviours and health: Evidence that the relationship is not conditional on income adequacy. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 51(12), 1741-1754.
- 229. Williamson, D., & Fast, J. (1998). Poverty and medical treatment: When public policy compromises accessibility. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Policy</u>, 89, 120-124.
- 230. Williamson, D. L., & Fast, J. (1998). Poverty status, health behaviours and health:

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
 - Implications for social assistance and health care policy. <u>Canadian Public Policy</u>, 24(1), 1-25.
- 231. Williamson, D. L., & Green, L. W. (1999, June). <u>The role of the health sector in addressing poverty as a determinant of health.</u> Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Canadian Public Health Association, Winnipeg, Canada.
- 232. Willms, D. (2002). <u>Understanding the early years. Early childhood development in southwestern Newfoundland</u>. Applied Research Branch, Strategic Policy, Human Resources Development Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hrdc-drhc.gc.ca/sp-ps/arb-dgra/nlscy-elnej/uey-cpe/nfld/english/nfld e.pdf
- 233. Willms, J. D. (1997). Literacy skills and social class gradients. <u>Policy Options (CRISP)</u>, 18(6), 22-26.
- 234. Willms, J. D. (1999). <u>Inequalities in literacy skills among youth in Canada and the United States</u> (International Adult Literacy Survey No. 6). Ottawa, ON: The Canadian Research Institute for Social Policy (CRISP).
- 235. Wilson, K., Jerrett, M., & Eyles, J. (2001). Testing relationships among determinants of health, health policy, and self-assessed health status in Quebec. <u>International Journal of Health Services</u>, 31(1), 67-89.
- 236. Wolfson, M. (1999). Income inequality and mortality among working-age people in Canada and the U.S. Health Reports (Stats Can), 11(3), 77-82.
- 237. Wolfson, M., Kaplan, G., Lynch, J., Ross, N., Backlund, E., Gravelle, H., & Wilkinson, R. G. (1999). Relation between income inequality and mortality: Empirical demonstration diminishing returns to aggregate level studies two pathways, but how much do they diverge? BMJ, 319(7215), 953-957.
- 238. Wood, E., Sallar, A., Schechter, M., & Hogg, R. (1999). Social inequalities in male mortality amenable to medical intervention in British Columbia. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 49(12), 1751-1758.
- 239. Young, K. T. (1996). Sociocultural and behavioural determinants of obesity among inuit in the central Canadian Arctic. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 43(11), 1665-1671.
- 240. Young, T., & Mollins, C. (1996). The impact of housing on health: An ecologic study from the Canadian Arctic. <u>Arctic Medical Research</u>, 55(2), 52-61.
- 241. Zuzanek, J., & Mannell, R. (2000). Effects of physically active leisure, social support, work stress, and chronic stress on mental health and physical health: A longitudinal perspective: Research report. Waterloo, ON: Otium Publications, Department of Recreation and Leisure Studies, University of Waterloo.

40 Finnish Empirical Studies Examined

- 242. Aro, A., Nyberg, N., Absetz, P., Henriksson, M., & Lonnquist, J. (2001). Depressive symptoms in middle-aged women are more strongly associated with physical health and social support than with socioeconomic factors. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry, 55(3), 191-198.
- 243. Auvinen, A., Karjalainen, S., & Pukkala, E. (1995). Social class and cancer patient survival in Finland. <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 142(10), 1089-1102.
- 244. Barker, D., Forsen, T., Uutela, A., Osmond, C., & Eriksson, J. (2001). Size at birth and

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
 - resilience to effects of poor living conditions in adult life: Longitudinal study. <u>BMJ</u>-Clinical Research, 323(7324), 1273-1276.
- 245. Gissler, M., Rahkonen, O., M, J., & Hemminki, E. (1998). Social class differences in health until the age of seven years among the Finnish 1987 birth cohort. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 46, 1543-1552.
- 246. Harper, S., Lynch, J., Hsu, W., Everson, S., Hillemeier, M., Raghunathan, T., Salonen, J. T., & Kaplan, G. A. (2002). Life course socioeconomic conditions and adult psychosocial functioning. <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 31, 395-403.
- 247. Haukkala, A., Laaksonen, M., & Uutela, A. (2001). Smokers who do not want to quit: Is constant smoking related to lifestyle and socioeconomic factors? <u>Scandinavian Journal of Public Health</u>, 29(3), 226-232.
- 248. Hinitikka, J., Saarinen, P., & Viinamaki, H. (1999). Suicide mortality in Finland during an economic cycle, 1985-1995. <u>Scandinavian Journal of Public Health, 27(2)</u>, 85-88.
- 249. Hyyppa, M., Kronholm, E., & Alanen, E. (1997). Quality of sleep during economic recession in Finland: A longitudinal cohort study. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 45(5), 731-738.
- 250. Jakovijevic, D., Sivenius, J., Sarti, C., Torppa, J., Mahonen, M., Immonen-Raiha, P., Kaarsalo, E., Alhainen, K., Toumilehto, J., Puska, P., & Salomaa, V. (2001). Socioeconomic inequalities in the incidence, mortality, and prognosis of subarachnoid hemorrhage: The finmonica stroke register. <u>Cerebrovascular Diseases</u>, 12, 7-13.
- 251. Jousilahti, P., Vartiamen, E., Tuomilehto, J., Pekkanen, J., & Puska, P. (1998). Role of known risk factors in explaining the difference in the risk of coronary heart disease between eastern and southwestern Finland. <u>Annals of Medicine</u>, 30 481-487.
- 252. Keskimäki, I., S, K., Salinto, M., & Aro, S. (1997). Socioeconomic and gender inequities in access to coronary artery bypass grafting in Finland. <u>European Journal of Public Health, 7</u>(4), 392-397.
- 253. Keskimäki, I., Salinto, M., & Aro, S. (1996). Private medicine and socioeconomic differences in the rates of common surgical procedures in Finland. <u>Health Policy</u>, 36(3), 245-259.
- 254. Kokkonen, P., Karvonen, J., Veijola, J., Laeksy, K., & Jokelainen, J. (2001). Prevalence and sociodemographic correlates of alexithymia in a population sample of young adults. Comprehensive Psychiatry, 42(6), 471-476.
- 255. Koskinen, S., Martelin, T., & Valkonen, T. (1996). Socioeconomic differences in mortality among diabetic people in Finland: Five year follow up. <u>BMJ Clinical Research</u>, 313(7063), 975-978.
- 256. Lahelma, E., & Karisto, A. (1996). Analysing inequalities: The tradition of socioeconomic public health research in Finland. <u>European Journal of Public Health</u>, 6(2), 87-93.
- 257. Lahelma, E., Rahkonen, O., & Huuhka, M. (1997). Changes in the social patterning of health? The case of Finland 1986-1994. Social Science and Medicine, 44(6), 798-799.
- 258. Luoto, R., Keskimaki, I., & Reunanen, A. (1997). Socioeconomic variations in hysterectomy: Evidence from a linkage study of the Finnish hospital discharge register and population census. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 51(1), 67-73.

- 259. Lynch, J., Kaplan, G., & Salonen, J. (1997). Why do poor people behave poorly? Variation in adult health behaviours and psychosocial characteristics by stages of the socioeconomic lifecourse. Social Science and Medicine, 44(6), 809-819.
- 260. Lynch, J., Kaplan, G., Salonen, R., & Salonen, J. (1997). Socioeconomic status and progression of carotid atherosclerosis. Prospective evidence from the kuopio ischemic heart disease risk factor study. <u>Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology</u>; 17(3), 513-519.
- 261. Makela, P., Valkonen, T., & Martelin, T. (1997). Contribution of deaths related to alcohol use of socioeconomic variation in mortality: Register based follow up study. <u>BMJ-Clinical Research</u>, 315(7102), 211-216.
- 262. Manderbacka, K., Lahelma, E., & Rahkonen, O. (2001). Structural changes and social inequalities in health in Finland, 1986-1994. <u>Scandinavian Journal of Public Health</u>, 29(supplement 55), 41-54.
- 263. Martikainen, P. (1995). Mortality and socioeconomic status among Finnish women. <u>Population Studies</u>, 49(1), 71-90.
- 264. Martikainen, P., Makela, P., Koskinen, S., & Valkonen, T. (2001). Income differences in mortality: A register-based follow-up study of three million men and women. International Journal of Epidemiology, 30(6), 1397-1405.
- 265. Mustakangas, P., Sarna, S., Ammala, P., Muttilainen, M., Koskela, P., & Koskiniemi, M. (2000). Human cytomegalovirus seroprevalence in three socioeconomically different urban areas during the first trimester: A population-based cohort study. <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 29(3), 587-591.
- 266. Myllykangas, M., Pekkanen, J., Rasi, V., Haukkala, A., Vahtera, E., & Salomaa, V. (1995). Haemostatic and other cardiovascular risk factors, and socioeconomic status among middle-aged Finnish men and women. <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 24(6), 1110-1116.
- 267. Palosuo, H., Uutela, A., Zhuravleva, I., & Lakomova, N. (1998). Social patterning of ill health in Helsinki and Moscow: Results from a comparative survey in 1991. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 46(9), 1121-1136.
- 268. Pekkanen, J., Tuomikoski, H., Uutela, A., Vartiainen, E., & Nissinen, A. (1995). Social class, health behaviour, and mortality among men and women in eastern Finland. BMJ Clinical Research, 311(7005), 589-593.
- 269. Pukkala, E., & Weiderpass, E. (1999). Time trends in socio-economic differences in incidence rates of cancers of the breast and female genital organs (Finland, 1971-1995). <u>International Journal of Cancer</u>, 81(8), 56-61.
- 270. Rahkonen, O., Arber, S., Lahelma, E., Martikainen, P., & Silventoinen, K. (2000). Understanding income inequalities in health among men and women in Britain and Finland. <u>International Journal of Health Services Planning, Administration, and Evaluation, 30</u>(1), 27-47.
- 271. Rahkonen, O., Lahelma, E., Martikainen, P., & Silventoinen, K. (2002). Determinants of health inequalities by income from the 1980s to the 1990s. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 56, 442-443.
- 272. Roos, E., Lahelma, E., Virtanen, M., Prattala, R., & Pietinen, P. (1998). Gender, socioeconomic status and family status as determinants of food behaviour. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 46(12), 1519-1529.
- 273. Roos, E., Prattala, R., Lahelma, E., Kleemola, P., & Pietinen, P. (1996). Modern and

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
 - healthy?: Socioeconomic differences in the quality of diet. <u>European Journal of</u> Clinical Nutrition; 50(11), 753-760.
- 274. Rotko, T., Koistinen, K., Hanninen, O., & Jantunen, M. (2000). Sociodemographic descriptors of personal exposure to fine particles (pm2.5) in expolis Helsinki. <u>Journal of Exposure Analysis and Environmental Epidemiology</u>, 10, 385-393.
- 275. Salomaa, V., Miettinen, H., Niemela, M., Ketonen, M., Mahonen, M., Immonen-Raiha, P., Lehto, S., Vuorenmaa, T., Koskinen, S., Palomaki, P., Mustaniemi, H., Kaarsalo, E., Arstila, M., Torppa, J., Kuulasmaa, K., Puska, P., Pyorala, K., & Tuomilehto, J. (2001). Relation of socioeconomic position to the case fatality, prognosis and treatment of myocardial infarction events; the finmonica mi register study. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 55(7), 475-482.
- 276. Salomaa, V., Niemela, M., Miettinen, H., Ketonen, M., Immonen-Raiha, P., Koskinen, S., Mahonen, M., Lehto, S., Vuorenmaa, T., Palomaki, P., Mustaniemi, H., Kaarsalo, E., Arstila, M., Torppa, J., Kuulasmaa, K., Puska, P., Pyorala, K., & Tuomilehto, J. (2000). Relationship of socioeconomic status to the incidence and prehospital, 28-day, and 1-year mortality rates of acute coronary events in the finmonica myocardial infarction register study. Circulation, 101(16), 1913-1918.
- 277. Sarlio-Lahteenkorva, S., & Lahelma, E. (2001). Food insecurity is associated with past and present economic disadvantage and body mass index. The Journal of Nutrition, 131(11), 2880-2884.
- 278. Sarlio-Lahteenkorva, S., & Lahelma, E. (1999). The association of body mass index with social and economic disadvantage in women and men. <u>International Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 28(3), 445-449.
- 279. Sihvonen, A., Kunst, A., Lahelma, E., Valkonen, T., & Mackenbach, J. (1998). Socioeconomic inequalities in health expectancy in Finland and Norway in the late 1980s. Social Science and Medicine, 47(3), 303-315.
- 280. Suominen-Taipale, L., & Widstrom, E. (1998). Does dental service utilization drop during economic recession? The example of Finland, 1991-94. Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology; 26(2), 107-114.
- 281. Valkonen, T., Martikainen, P., Jalovaara, M., Koskinen, S., Martelin, T., & Makela, P. (2000). Changes in socioeconomic inequalities in mortality during an economic boom and recession among middle aged men and women in Finland. <u>European Journal of Public Health</u>, 10(4), 274-280.

40 British Empirical Studies Examined

- 282. Aberg-Yngwe.M., Diderichsen, F., Whitehead, M., Holland, P., & Burstrom, B. (2001). The role of income differences in explaining social inequalities in self-rated health in Sweden and Britain. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 22, 556-561.
- 283. Acheson, D. (1998). <u>Independent inquiry into inequalities in health</u>. Stationary Office. Retrieved, from the World Wide Web: http://www.official-documents.co.uk/document/doh/ih/contents.htm.
- 284. Bartley, M., & Plewis, I. (2002). Accumulated labour market disadvantage and limiting long-term illness: Data from the 1971-1992 office for national statistics' logitudinal study. International Journal of Epidemiology, 31, 336-341.

- 285. Benzeval, M., Dilnot, A., Judge, K., & Taylor, J. (2001). Income and health over the lifecourse: Evidence and policy implications. In H. Graham (Ed.), <u>Understanding health inequalities</u>. Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- 286. Benzeval, M., & Judge, K. (2001). Income and health: The time dimension. <u>Social Science</u> & Medicine, 52, 1371-1390.
- 287. Blane, D. (1999). The life course, the social gradiant and health. In M. G. Marmot & R. G. Wilkinson (Eds.), <u>Social determinants of health</u> (pp. 64 80). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 288. Blane, D., Hart, C. L., Smith, G. D., Gillis, C. R., Hole, D. J., & Hawthorne, V. M. (1996). Association of cardiovascular disease risk factors with socioeconomic position during childhood and during adulthood. <u>BMJ</u>, 313(7070), 1434-1438.
- 289. Brimblecombe, N., Dorling, D., & Shaw, M. (1999). Where the poor die in a rich city: The case of oxford. <u>Health & Place</u>, 5(4), 287-300.
- 290. Brunner, E., & Marmot, M. G. (1999). Social organization, stress, and health. In M. G. Marmot & R. G. Wilkinson (Eds.), <u>Social determinants of health</u> (pp. 17-43). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 291. Chandola, T. (2000). Social class differences in mortality using the new UK national statistics socio-economic classification. Social Science & Medicine, 50(5), 641-649.
- 292. Chaturvedi, N., Jarrett, J., Shipley, M. J., & Fuller, J. H. (1998). Socioeconomic gradient in morbidity and mortality in people with diabetes: Cohort study findings from the whitehall study and the who multinational study of vascular disease in diabetes. BMJ, 316(7125), 100-105.
- 293. Davey Smith, G., Ben-Shlomo, Y., & Lynch, J. (2002). Life course approaches to inequalities in coronary heart disease risk. In S. A. Stansfeld & M. Marmot (Eds.), Stress and the heart: Psychosocial pathways to coronary heart disease. London, UK: BMJ Books.
- 294. Davey Smith, G., & Gordon, D. (2000). Poverty across the life-course and health. In C. Pantazis & D. Gordon (Eds.), <u>Tackling inequalities: Where are we now and what can be done?</u> Bristol, UK: Policy Press.
- 295. Davey Smith, G., Grunnell, D., & Ben-Shlomo, Y. (2001). Life-course approaches to socioeconomic differentials in cause-specific adult mortality. In D. Leon & G. Walt (Eds.), <u>Poverty, inequality and health: An international perspective</u> (pp. 88-124). New York: Oxford University Press.
- 296. Davey Smith, G., Hart, C., Blane, D., Gillis, C., & Hawthorne, V. (1997). Lifetime socioeconomic position and mortality: Prospective observational study. <u>BMJ</u>, 314(7080), 547-.
- 297. Davey Smith, G., McCarron, P., Okasha, M., & McEwan, J. (2001). Social circumstances in childhood and cardiovasular disease mortality prospective observational study of glasgow university students. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, <u>55</u>(5), 340-342.
- 298. Davey Smith, G., Whitley, E., Dorling, D., & Gunnell, D. (2001). Area based measures of social and economic circumstances: Cause specific mortality patterns depend on the choice of index. (statistical data included). <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community</u> Health, 55(2), 149-.
- 299. Diderichsen, F., Whitehead, M., Burstrom, B., & Aberg, M. (2001). Sweden and Britain: The impact of policy context on inequities in health. In T. Evans & M. Whitehead &

- F. Diderichsen & A. Bhuya & M. Wirth (Eds.), <u>Challenging inequities in health:</u> From ethics to action (pp. 241-255). New York: Oxford University Press.
- 300. Donkin, A., Goldblatt, P., & Lynch, K. (2002). Inequalities in life expectancy by social class 1972-1999. Health Statistics Quarterly, 5 15.
- 301. Dorling, D., Mitchell, R., Shaw, M., Orford, S., & Davey Smith, G. (2000). The ghost of Christmas past: Health effects of poverty in London in 1896 and 1991. <u>BMJ</u>, 321(7276), 1547-1551.
- 302. Ecob, R., & Davey Smith, G. (1999). Income and health: What is the nature of the relationship. Social Science & Medicine, 48, 693-705.
- 303. Ellison, G. (2002). Letting the Gini out of the bottle? Challenges facing the relative income hypothesis. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, <u>54</u>(561-576).
- 304. Fuhrer, R., Shipley, M. J., Chastang, J. F., Schmaus, A., Niedhammer, I., Stanfeld, S. A., Goldberg, M., & Marmot, M. G. (2002). Socioeconomic position, health and possible explanations: A tale of two cohorts. <u>American Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(8), 1290-1294.
- 305. Gordon, D. (2000). Inequalities in income, wealth and standard of living in Britain. In C. Pantazis & D. Gordon (Eds.), <u>Tackling inequalities: Where are we now and what can be done?</u> (pp. 25-58). Bristol, UK: Policy Press.
- 306. Gravelle, H. (2002). Income, income inequality and health: What can we learn from aggregate data? <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 54, 577-589.
- 307. Grundy, E., & Holt, G. (2001). The socioeconomic status of older adults: How should we measure it in studies of health inequalities? <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 55(12), 895-905.
- 308. Jefferis, B. J. M. H., Power, C., & Hertzman, C. (2002). Birth weight, childhood socioeconomic environment, and cognitive development in the 1958 British birth cohort study. <u>BMJ</u>, 325(7359), 305 308.
- 309. MacIntyre, S., Hiscock, R., Kearnes, A., & Ellaway, A. (2001). Housing tenure and car access: Further exploration of the nature of their relations with health in a UK setting. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 55(5), 330.
- 310. Marmot, M. (1996). The social pattern of health and disease. In D. Blane & E. Brunner & R. Wilkinson (Eds.), <u>Health and social organization</u> (pp. 42-67). London: Routledge.
- 311. Marmot, M., Shipley, M., Brunner, E., & Hemingway, H. (2001). Relative contribution of early life and adult socioeconomic factors to adult morbidity in the whitehall II study. <u>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</u>, 2001(55), 5.
- 312. Mitchell, R., Dorling, D., & Shaw, M. (2000). <u>Inequalities in life and death. What if Britain</u> were more equal. Bristol, UK: The Policy Press.
- 313. Morrison, C., Woodward, M., Leslie, W., & Tunstall-Pedoe, H. (1997). Effect of socioeconomic group on incidence of, management of, and survival after myocardial infarction and coronary death: Analysis of community coronary event register. <u>BMJ</u>, 314(7080), 541-.
- 314. Power, C., Bartley, M., Davey Smith, G., & Blane, D. (1996). Transmission of social and biological risk across the lifecourse. In D. Blane & E. Brunner & R. Wilkinson (Eds.), Health and social organization (pp. 188-203). London: Routledge.
- 315. Power, C., Matthews, S., & Manor, O. (1996). Inequalities in self rated health in the 1958 birth cohort: Lifetime social circumstances or social mobility? <u>BMJ</u>, 313(7055), 449-453.

- Income, Health and Disease in Canada: Current State of Knowledge, Information Gaps, and Areas of Needed Inquiry D. Raphael, R. Labonte, R. Colman, J. Macdonald, R. Torgerson, and K. Hayward
- 316. Sacker, A., Bartley, M., Firth, D., & Fitzpatrick, R. (2001). Dimensions of social inequality in the health of women in England: Occupational, material and behavioural pathways. Social Science & Medicine, 52(5), 763-781.
- 317. Sacker, A., Firth, D., Fitzpatrick, R., Lynch, K., & Bartley, M. (2000). Comparing health inequality in men and women: Prospective study of mortality 1986-96. <u>BMJ</u>, 320(7245), 1303-1307.
- 318. Shaw, M., Dorling, D., Gordon, D., & Smith, G. D. (1999). <u>The widening gap: Health inequalities and policy in Britain</u>. Bristol, UK: The Policy Press.
- 319. Stafford, M., Bartley, M., Mitchell, R., & Marmot, M. (2001). Characteristics of individuals and characteristics of areas: Investigating their influence on health in the whitehall II study. <u>Health & Place</u>, 7, 117-129.
- 320. Whitehead, M., & Drever, F. (1999). Narrowing social inequalities in health? Analysis of trends in mortality among babies of lone mothers. <u>BMJ</u>, 318(7188), 908-.
- 321. Wilkinson, R. G. (1996). <u>Unhealthy societies: The afflictions of inequality</u>. New York: Routledge.

Appendix F - Journals and Institutions Producing the Canadian Studies Reviewed

Reference Type of the 241 Canadian Empirical Pieces

Reference Type	#	%
Study reports from journals	189	78
Study reports from research/policy institutes (reports, conference Proceedings, and book sections)	52	22

List of Canadian Institutions Producing Studies Included in the Review

Institution	# of Studies
Applied Research Branch, Human Resources Development Canada (HRDC)	7
Arthritis Community Research and Evaluation Unit	1
Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD)	2
Canadian Health Services Research Foundation (CHSRF), Centre for	1
Health Promotion Studies, University of Alberta	1
Canadian Health Economics Research Association (CHERA)	2
Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (CIAR)	2
Canadian Institute on Children's Health (CICH)	1
Canadian International Labour Network (CILN), Dalhousie University	2
Canadian Public Health Association (CPHA)	1
Canadian Research Institute for Social Policy (CRISP)	1
Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Culture, Community and Health Studies	1
Centre for Health Evaluation and Outcome Sciences	1
Centre for Health Promotion, University of Toronto	1
Centre for the Study of Living Standards	1
Genuine Progress Index Atlantic (GPI Atlantic)	1
Health Canada (1 PPHB) (2 HTF)	5
Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP)	3
Maritime Centre of Excellence for Women's Health	1
McMaster University	4
Memorial University, Health and Medical Care Research Group	1
National Advisory Council on Aging	1
National Health Research and Development Program (NHRDP)	1
National Literacy Secretariat, Human Resources Development Canada	1
Nova Scotia Department of Community Services	1
Prairie Women's Health Centre of Excellence (PWHCE)	2
Social Research and Demonstration Corporation	1
University of British Columbia	1
University of New Brunswick, Economics Department	1
University of Manitoba	2
University of Waterloo	1
Winnipeg Women's Health Clinic	1
Total	52

List of Journals Publishing Canadian Income-Health Studies

Journal Title (Alphabetical)	# of Studies
American Journal of Epidemiology	3
American Journal of Gastroenterology	2
American Journal of Public Health	3
British Medical Journal	2
Canadian Journal of Psychiatry	4
Canadian Journal of Public Health	31
Canadian Medical Association Journal	9
Canadian Public Policy	2
Chest	2 5
Chronic Diseases in Canada (Health Canada)	5
Environment and Planning	2
GeoJournal	2
Health and Place	2
Health Reports (Statistics Canada)	23
International Journal of Epidemiology	2
Journal of Clinical Epidemiology	2
Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health	2
Journal of Health Services Research and Policy	2
Journal of the Canadian Dental Association	2
Medical Care	2
Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology	2
Social Science and Medicine	22
Other - where only one study was found (see list below	y) 61

List of Journal Titles from which only one study was examined:

Addiction

Ageing and Society

Aging and Mental Health

AIDS

American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine

Annals of Epidemiology

Archives of General Psychiatry

Arctic Medical Research

Canadian Journal of Cardiology

Canadian Journal of Dietetic Practice and Research

Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality

Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences

Canadian Journal of Nursing Research

Canadian Journal of Oncology

Canadian Journal of Public Policy

Canadian Journal of Sexuality

Canadian Journal on Aging

Canadian Respiratory Journal

The Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology

Canadian Studies in Population

Cancer Prevention and Control

Child Development

Development and Psychopathology

Diabetes Care

Diabetologia

European Journal of Epidemiology

Health Affairs

Health Economics

Health Education and Behaviour

International Journal of Circumpolar Health

International Journal of Health Services

International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders

International Journal of Radiation Oncology-Biology-Physics

Journal of Canadian Dental Association

Journal of Clinical Oncology

Journal of Community Health Nursing

Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology

Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice

Journal of Health and Social Behavior

Journal of Health Psychology

The Journal of Nutrition

Journal of Public Health Dentistry

Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry

Journal of the Canadian Chiropractic Association

Journal of Women's Health Research

Lancet

Millbank Quarterly

New England Journal of Medicine

Obstetrics and Gynecology

Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology

Policy Brief (CRISP)

Policy Options (CRISP)

Public Health Nursing

Research in Nursing and Health

Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health

Sexually Transmitted Diseases

Sleep

Sozial und Praventivmedizin

Stroke

Thorax

Women and Health

Appendix G Interview guide

GENERAL

- 1. What are the income/health questions that you are currently excited about asking and answering? Why?
- 2. What would you say are the important income/health questions that remain unanswered? Why?

RESEARCH DESIGN

- 3. The Finnish and UK researchers rely more heavily than Canadian researchers on longitudinal studies of income and health.
 - a. Should Canadian research emphasize development of similar longitudinal studies?
 - b. What additional knowledge about the income/health relationship would such studies reveal that we don't already know?
 - c. Would you be interested in designing and/or using the data from such studies? If, so, what types of questions would you seek to answer from such a data set?
- 4. Finnish and UK researchers rely more heavily than Canadian researchers on longitudinal studies of income and health.
 - a. What types of information do you think your use of such studies provides that other research designs cannot?
 - b. What greater insights into the income/health relationship do longitudinal studies reveal?
 - c. How do these insights affect the policy environment differently than evidence from non-longitudinal studies?
 - d. Overall, do you think the costs of mounting such studies are worth the benefits of knowledge gained?
- 5. What research designs best facilitate policy action, media attention and/or community mobilization and action? Why?

SUPPORTS AND BARRIERS TO INCOME/HEALTH RESEARCH

6. As an income/health researcher in Canada: Why have you chosen to study this relationship? What in your immediate research environment (institution) has allowed you to study these relationships? What has hindered it? What in the funding environment has allowed you to study these relationships? What has hindered it? What three changes in the Canadian research community (from colleagues, to funding, to publications, to networks) would enable your research to develop in ways that you think would yield more substantive and important findings?

POLICY INTERFACE

- 7. How should income/health researchers engage in policy analyses of the implications of their findings? What are the supports for such engagement? What are the barriers? How have you engaged in policy analyses of the implications of your income/health findings? With what impacts?
- 8. What social theories have you used to guide your policy analyses? How analytically deep should policy analyses of income/health findings be?

INCOME MEASURES

- 9. What measures or indicators of income do you favour using in your studies (e.g. absolute or relative income measures, relative poverty measures, poverty over time, % of income from population mean or median; or for social class, use if occupational or educational, social class groupings)? Why? Should there be a more standardized set of income measures in Canadian research? Why? What would this look like?
- 10. What is the more important priority in income/health research: whole population studies revealing "gradients" or targeted population studies revealing more detailed information on the impacts of poverty on the lower 20% to 40%? Why?
- 11. What other important measures of material inequality *are not* adequately encompassed by studies relying on income measures alone? Why are they important? How can, or should, income/health studies incorporate these?
- 12. Is there a role in income/health studies to locate income within a broader context of policy variables that might condition material inequalities, i.e. public services such as education, health care, housing, childcare and so on?
- 13. Is there a role in income/health studies to consider psychological comparisons of income adequacy, i.e. evaluations of income status relative to others, or other subjective experiences of social rank?

HEALTH MEASURES

- 14. Much of the income/health research uses mortality data. What health measures have you used in your income/health research? Why? Do you use or view other measures as more sensitive measures (including morbidity data) that should be used? Why? What would be needed in Canadian research infrastructure (i.e. data sets and access) that would facilitate this?
- 15. Much of the disease (morbidity-based) income/health research focuses on specific diseases. What are the strengths of such an approach? What are the weaknesses?

Should future income/health studies focus more on the health outcomes that are affected, or on the income and non-income material pathways that are associated with many different health outcomes? Why?

PATHWAYS

- 16. How important is it to develop inter-generational studies of income/health, e.g. to study the impacts of material deprivations, environmental deprivations, habits/behaviours and hazardous exposures on the health of children over their lifespan that would be associated with the lives of their parents? How might this be done in Canada? What would be required to undertake such studies?
- 17. For the Canadian researchers: Our analysis shows that British and Finnish income and health researchers tend to focus more than Canadians on more deeply embedded sociostructural concepts, such as social class, to context their findings, and to incorporate more of a political-economic analysis in interpreting their findings. Is this a productive area for Canadian income/health research to pursue? Why?
- 18. For the Finnish and UK researchers: Our analysis shows that British and Finnish income and health researchers tend to focus more than Canadians on more deeply embedded socio-structural concepts, such as social class, to context their findings, and to incorporate more of a political-economic analysis in interpreting their findings. How have you uses socio-structural concepts in your research? What types of political-economic analyses have you used in interpreting your findings? How do you think this has improved the quality of the research?

Appendix H - CONSENT FORM

YORK UNIVERSITÉ UNIVERSITY

Research Project Title: Income Health and Disease in Canada, Gaps, Needs and Opportunities Assessment (CIHR funded)

Principal Investigators: Dennis Raphael (main PI), PhD, Professor, Undergraduate Programme Director, School of Health Policy and Management, Atkinson Faculty of Liberal and Professional Studies, York University Ron Colman, PhD. Genuine Progress Index Atlantic Ron Labonte, PhD. Director and Professor, Community Health and Epidemiology, University of Saskatchewan; and Professor, Faculty of Physical Activity Studies, University of Regina.

chool of Health olicy and lanagement,

beral and rofessional Studie: ork University, 700 Keele St. oronto, ON 13J 1P3 Canada

el: 416-736-5157 3X: 416-736-5227 mail:shpm@yorku

I understand that Dennis Raphael, PhD, Professor at the School of Health Policy and Management, Atkinson Faculty of Liberal and Professional Studies, tkinson Faculty of York University, is conducting a study on the relationship between income, health, and disease in Canada. I understand that this study is being carried out as a gaps, needs and opportunities assessment to identify the Dom: 202A Atkins conceptualizations of individual and ecologic income dynamics and their relation to population health in order to identify areas of needed inquiry to further the field of study in Canada.

> I further understand that I will participate in a telephone one-on-one indepth interview (approximately 1 hour). I understand that the interview will be conducted by research assistant, Jennifer Macdonald. I also understand that the interview will be tape-recorded, and that the tapes will be kept in a safe and secure place in a locked file cabinet for five years in the principal investigator's office. I understand that only the main principal investigator and the research assistant will be privy to the notes taken from my interview and they will share the notes taken from my interview with me so I may review the interview. I agree to have selected comments from my interview communication, with no attribution, used in the final report and subsequent papers related to this project on gaps, needs and opportunities in the research area of income and health. If I choose to withdraw from the study, I understand that I have the opportunity to dispose of the tapes and transcripts if I so choose.

> Any questions I have asked about the study have been answered to my satisfaction. I understand that, while there are no anticipated direct benefits to me as a participant, my responses will help improve the understanding of the gaps, needs and opportunities for the study of income and health in Canada. I understand that I may ask now, or in the future, any questions that I have about the study and the nature of my participation. I have been assured that no information will be released or printed that would disclose my personal identity, or the institution within which I work, and that my responses will be confidential.

> I understand that my participation in the study is completely voluntary, and that my decision either to participate or not to participate will have no effect on me in any way. I further understand that I may withdraw my participation from this study at any time.

I hereby o	consent	to participat	e in	the	study.	•		
Signature	of Part	icipant	_			Print	Name	
Signature	of Witn	ness	_			Print	Name	

Appendix I - Data Tables

Table 1: How Income is Conceptualized by Canadian, UK, and Finnish Health Studies that Include Income or Its Proxy as Relevant Variables.

Conceptualization	Canada		Finla	and	United Kingdom	
of Income and Its Proxies	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%
No conceptualization of income	154	64	25	63	2	5
Materialist – Individual exposures	46	19	9	22	32	80
Neo-Materialist – Social infrastructure	29	12	6	15	2	5
Social comparison	2	1	0	0	2	5
Combined conceptualization: Materialist/social comparison	10	4	0	0	2	5

Table 2: How Canadian, UK, and Finnish Health Studies Theorize the Individual and Structural Mechanisms that Mediate the Income and Health Relationship.

Theorizing of Mechanisms Mediating the Income and		Canada		Finl	and	United K	United Kingdom		
	Health Relationship	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%		
No	theorization	43	18	3	8	7	18		
Inc	dividualistic	50	21	8	27	1	2		
	Implicit structural approach	50	21	13	33	12	30		
ural	Horizontal structures explicitly presented	40	16	3	8	4	10		
Structural	Vertical structures explicitly presented	24	10	10	25	8	20		
	Horizontal & vertical structures both explicitly presented	34	14	0	0	8	20		

Table 3: Measurement of Income, Income Distribution and Income Inequality, and Income Proxies among Canadian, UK, and Finnish Studies.

Measures of Income and Its Proxies		Cana	Canada		Finland		United Kingdom	
	or meome	and its i toxics	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%
S.	Group	Income	24	10	1	3	0	0
Individual Measurements	Individual Group membership	Other group	7	3	11	28	18	46
Measu	Indi	Combined	90	37	21	52	5	13
ual Ì	Relative p	overty measure	0	0	1	3	0	0
ndivid	Absolute measures	adjusted poverty	4	1	0	0	0	0
Π	Income/poselection	overty used as a variable	32	13	0	0	0	0
nts	Income di	stribution	7	3	0	0	3	5
sureme	Income		16	7	0	0	0	0
a Mea	Ecological	Other group	3	1	1	3	3	8
nd Are	Ec	Combined	15	6	0	0	0	0
Distribution and Area Measurements	Ecologica poverty m		0	0	0	0	0	0
Distri	Ecologica adjusted p	l absolute poverty measure	3	1	0	0	0	0
a of t	Individual income and poverty group measures		18	8	1	3	5	13
Studies Using a Combination of Measurement Approaches	Ecologica poverty m	l income and neasures	6	3	0	0	3	8
studies Sombir Measu Appro	Ecologica income	l and individual	13	6	3	8	2	5
<i>S</i> ₁ O	Income di other mea	stribution and sure	3	1	0	0	1	2

Table 4: Frequency of Use of Outcome Measures Used in Income and Health Studies by Canadian, UK, and Finnish Researchers.

Outcome Measures		Can	ada	Finl	and	United Kingdom		
	Outcome Measures	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%	
2.2	a) Social/community	47	20	3	7	5	10	
Health Status	b) Morbidity: mental	39	16	3	7	6	13	
He Sta	b) Morbidity: physical	84	35	17	43	22	53	
	c) Mortality	28	12	12	3	19	45	
Healt	th Care Utilization	63	26	6	15	1	3	
_Healt	th not an outcome measure	23	10	0	0	1	3	
Life style	a) health-related beliefs, attitudes, and values	8	3	0	0	2	5	
Life	b) diet, smoking, exercise, etc	36	15	7	18	2	5	
-	Study uses more than one outcome measure		22	6	15	8	20	
Tota	l number of health outcomes xii	328		45		52		

Table 5.1: The Primary Unit of Comparison Used in Income and Health Studies in Canada, Finland and the UK.

Unit of Comparison	Canada		Finl	and	United Ki	United Kingdom		
om or comparison	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%		
Individual	150	62	33	82	27	67		
Household/Family	26	11	1	3	0	0		
Neighbourhood/community	38	16	0	0	5	13		
Province/region	11	4	2	5	0	0		
Nation (inter-national)	3	1	4	10	4	10		
More than one unit used	15	6	0	0	4	10		

89

_

xii Table 4 presents an event count, it therefore can not present percentages that sum to 100, as these percentages represent a percentage of studies that use a particular outcome measure either alone or in combination with others.

Table 5.2: Canadian National and Provincial Data Sets.

Name an	d Type of Data Set Used in 241 Canadian Studies	Frequency of usage
Canada He	alth Survey (CHS)	2
Canadian C	Community Health Survey (CCHS)	6
	nstitute of Health Information (CIHI) Hospital Use and es Databases	6
	tudy on Health and Aging (CSHA)	2
	cial Survey on Health (GSSH)	8
	ce Survey (LFS)	2
National Lo	ongitudinal Survey of Children and Youth (NLSCY)	29
National Po	opulation Health Survey (NPHS)	52
	Consumer Finance (SCF)	2
Statistics C	anada CANSIM	2
Statistics C	anada Vital Statistics	18
Statistics C	anada Census	39
Other Cana	dian national data sets, used once (see below)	22
Data sets fr	om other countries	16
Collected o	wn primary data / used data collected for another study	81
lic	British Columbia	2
/ cif	Manitoba	19
ice spe	Ontario	29
Province / Ferritory specific data sets	Quebec	6
Pro ito dat	New Brunswick	2
l err	Nova Scotia	1
	North West Territory	5
	Total count	343

Other Canadian National Data Sets Occurring Once in the Review:

Canada Health Monitor Survey (CHM)

Canadian Cancer Registry

Canadian Centre for Justice Statistics - Service statistics, 1989-1993

Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development - Basic Departmental Data

Health and Activity Limitation Survey (HALS)

Health Planning System (HELPS)

Health Promotion Survey (HPS)

International Adult Literacy Survey (IALS), 1994

Motor-Vehicles Administration database

National Council of Welfare - Poverty Profile, 1996

National Enhanced Cancer Surveillance System (NECSS)

National Pollutant Release Inventory, 1993

National Survey of Personal Health Practices and Consequences

Reportable Disease Information System (RDIS)

Revenue Canada - Taxation Data (Bureau of Statistics)

Statistics Canada

- -Survey of Labour and Income Dynamics
- -Health Statistics, 1995
- -Mental Health Statistics, 1993-94
- -Income distribution data Income Trends in Canada, 2000

Statistical Report on the Health of Canadians (ACPH), Toward a Healthy Future: Second Report on the Health of Canadians, 1999

Student Lung Health Survey, 1995-1996

Survey of Work Arrangements, 1991 and 1995

Table 5.5: Age of the Population Samples in 241 Canadian Studies.

Age	#	%	Break down	n=241	%
			Infants (age 0-1)	6	2
Children and Youth (age 0-20)			Infants through children (age 0-11)	1	0.5
			Children from age 2-11	20	8
	54	23	Adolescents/young adults (age 12-20)	10	4
			Children through to adolescents (age 5-20) 10	4
			Children through adult (age 5-65)	1	0.5
			Children with parents	6	2
			Adolescents/adults/seniors (age 15+)	33	14
Adults and Seniors	160	66	Working age adults (age 15-65)	83	34
(age 15+)	100		Adults and seniors (age 18+)	30	13
			Seniors (age 65 +)	14	6
Whole Population	26	10.5	Comprises mostly area based studies	26	11
Not Applicable	1	0.5	This study is a methodological appraisal of indices	1	0.5

Table 5.6: Physical and Mental Conditions.

A number of Canadian studies examine a sample populations with specific physical conditions (18%, n=42), and mental conditions (3%, n=7). The physical conditions specified are:

- -pregnancy /birth related (n=9),
- -myocardial infarction/heart disease (n=5),
- -STDs (n=5) (HIV/AIDS, chlamydia),
- -cancer (n=4) (cancer in general, lung, prostrate, and breast),
- -asthma/spirometry (n=4),
- -crohn's (n=3),
- -diabetes (n=3),
- -disability status/epileptic (n=2),
- -stroke (n=1),
- -hepatitis C (n=1),

-chiropractic (n=1), and -ADHD (n=1).

Four of these studies are specific to children (Asthma, and ADHD). Twelve of these studies are specific to women (pregnancy, STDs, and Breast cancer), and one to men (prostrate cancer). Two of these studies are specific to Aboriginal people (diabetes). For mental conditions, the conditions specified are: Mental health disorder in general (n=5), depression (n=1), and suicide attempt (n=1); three of these were specific to use of mental health services. One of these studies is specific to a senior population. Studies that specified behaviours were: smoking (n=2) (specific to disadvantaged women), and breastfeeding (n=1) (specific to immigrant and Aboriginal sample populations). Studies that specified populations with a specific situation were: employed (n=3) (one specific to men), employed as sawmill workers (n=1), and adult learners (n=1). Two studies that looked at populations with a physical condition are qualitative studies; however, no qualitative studies looked at populations with mental conditions.

Table 6.1: Pathways Explicated by Canadian, UK, and Finnish Researchers to Explain How Income Influences Health.

Pathways	Canada		Finl	Finland		United Kingdom		
	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%		
No pathways identified	69	29	6	15	3	7		
Biological pathways	24	10	6	15	9	22		
Materialist pathways	79	33	12	30	13	32		
Social class-related	70	29	11	28	14	35		
Psychosocial stress	54	22	3	7	4	10		
Psychosocial comparison	9	4	1	2	2	5		
Behavioral/cultural	67	28	14	35	7	18		
Gender analysis	31	13	3	7	4	10		
Political economic analysis	54	22	13	33	5	12		
Selection explanation	19	8	2	5	2	5		
Total pathways count ^{xiii}	407		65		60			

Table 6.2: Summary Judgments of the Sophistication of Pathways Identified by Canadian, UK, and Finnish Researchers in their Studies of Income and Health.

Complexity of pathways	Can	ada	Finl	and	United Kingdom			
	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%		
Sophisticated	48	20	10	25	23	57		
Intermediate	109	45	23	58	14	35		
Undeveloped	84	35	7	18	3	8		

__

xiii Table 6.1 presents an event count, it therefore can not present percentages that sum to 100, as these percentages represent a percentage of studies that use a particular outcome measure either alone or in combination with others.

Table 7.1 Quantitative Research Designs used in Canadian, UK, and Finnish Studies of the Income and Health Relationship.

Temp-	Research Designxiv	Can	ada	Finl	Finland		Kingdom
oral	research Design	n=241	%	n=40	%	n=40	%
inal	Lifecourse (intergenerational)	0	0	0		12	31
pn	Lifecourse	1	0.5	3	7	6	15
ıgit	One Life-course stage	25	11	6	15	1	2
Longitudinal	Total longitudinal	26	11.5	9	22	19	48
Longer- term	Sequential cross- sectional	10	4	12	30	4	10
onge) term	Historical/ Time-lag	3	1	1	2	3	8
	Total longer-term	13	5	13	32	7	18
ary	Retrospective	10	4	2	5	1	2
ent/ ipor	Cross sectional	139	58	15	37	7	18
Present/ Contemporary	Experimental	2	1	0		0	0
Cot	Total present	151	63	17	42	8	20
More than one quantitative design		11	5	1	2	3	8
Methodological Study (tests a number of research methods)		14	6	0	0	3	7
Qualita	tive (see Table 7.2)	23		0	0	0	0
Mixed	Qualitative/Quantitative	3	1	0	0	1	2

Table 7.2: Qualitative Research Designs Used by the Qualitative and Mixed Methods Studies.

Research Design of Qualitative	0 -				United Kingdom
and Mixed Method Research Design	n=23	% of 23	% of 241	n=40	n=40
Ethnographic	3	13	1	0	0
Phenomenological	9	39	3	0	0
Case Study	11	48	5	0	1
Exploratory/Grounded Theory	0	0	0	0	0
Total	23	100	9	0	0
Also uses Participatory Methods	7	30	3	0	0

93

xiv See Taxonomy 7 b in appendix C for a description of research designs.

Table 8: Type of Policy Implications Made by Researchers in Canadian, Finnish and British Income- Health Studies, in Relation to their Findings.

Dollar Implications	Can	ada	Finl	and	United Kingdon			
Policy Implications	n=241	%	n=34	%	n=39	%		
No policy implications provided	86	36	21	53	18	45		
Political-economic / structural / systemic change	48	20	6	15	11	28		
Address social determinants	96	40	6	15	13	33		
Reform health care services	43	18	3	8	3	8		
Focus on lifestyle issues	40	17	5	13	2	5		
Total Types of Implications ^{xv}	227		20		29			
More than one type used	47	20	2	0.5	7	18		

-

^{xv} Table 8 presents an event count, it therefore can not present percentages that sum to 100, as these percentages represent a percentage of studies that use a particular outcome measure either alone or in combination with others.

Appendix J – Revised Prioritization Criteria and Gaps and Needs Rating Tool and Ratings

Attention Advisory Committee Members:

Yesterday, we had a very fruitful discussion of the gaps and needs at the advisory committee meeting. Members who reviewed the gaps and needs that we (the project team) developed from the environmental scan. The members present also reviewed, revised, and weighted the prioritization criteria on which you were asked to rank the gaps and needs. The members decided that it is important to weight the prioritization criteria based on what is perceived to be most influential to the area of research on income and its relationship to population health. Weighting implies that we will multiply your rank score by the assigned weight number. The gaps and needs will then be presented to the CIHR, as you've ranked the in terms of importance to each of the four prioritization criteria areas, after averaging of your compiled scores has been complete.

Below you will find:

- Instructions
- The CIHR prioritization criteria, which you will use to rank the importance of the gaps and needs, their relative weighting.
- A word template to facilitate your ranking.
- The list of opportunities (to be reviewed)

Instructions:

Please review these gaps and needs, while keeping in mind the prioritization criteria below. Using the word template, rank on a scale of 1-5 each gap/need. One means least important. Five means most important. Note each area is wieghted in terms of its importance to the field of income and health; implying your scores will be multiplied by its relavtive weight. You do not need to do this multiplication yourself. We will do that to save confusion.

- Area 1, Science: has been given a rank of 2
- Area 2, Pertinence: has been given a rank of 5
- Area 3, Health Care System: has been given a rank of 4
- Area 4, Stategic Importance: has been given a rank of 2
- Area 5, Organizational arrangements: has been given a rank of 1 (Members uncertain of the value in ranking this area, because of lack of knowledge about the CIHR, its 13 institutes, and their CIHR investigator competitions; it therefore will not be ranked. There is no column for it on the word template).

CIHR Prioritization Criteria: In Five Clusters

Area 1 - Science (rank of 2)

- a) Potential to illuminate broader processes/principles (generalizability)
- b) Potential for significant scientific advance

Area 2 - Pertinence / of Immediate Relevance (rank of 5)

- a) Potential to improve the health of Canadians related both to attributable "burden of suffering" and the likelihood of its substantial future reduction as a result of the research
- b) Potential to reduce current inequalities in health status regional/ethnic/gender-related, etc

Area 3 - Health Care System (rank of 4)

- a) Potential to improve the effectiveness, efficiency and equity of the Canadian health care system
- b) Tackles emergent or increasing public health or health care system problem

Area 4 - Strategic Importance / of Longer Term Relevance (rank of 2)

- a) National competitive advantage/niche
- b) Contribution to capacity building in Canada

Area 5 - Organizational Arrangements (rank of 1) - Not rated by central and Atlantic committees

- a) Bridges across institutes and themes
- b) Unlikely to be funded through CIHR investigator-initiated competitions, given current Canadian research capacity

	Gaps and Needs					CIHR Prioritization Areas						
Ran	k oi	n a scale of 1-5 the importance of each gap/need corresponding to each of the five priortization areas. One = least important. Five = most important	mme-diate	Health Care	Science	Strategic	CIHR Organiz	Overall				
nacity	1.	Need for training in advanced conceptualizations, critical perspectives, and interdisciplinary work.	2.97	2.80	4.38	3.15	5	3.51				
Training/ Capacity Building	2.	Need a common language, to conceptualize values that can strengthen the political will to action	2.48	2.38	3.00	3.05		2.73				
Traini	3.	Need people who work in the health sector to incorporate addressing poverty and income inequality into practice.	4.03	4.10	1.88	3.38		3.34				
	4.	Need for longitudinal data and systems for collecting these data.	3.60	3.00	4.50	3.22	4	3.66				
needs:	5.	Measures of socioeconomic status including education and occupational status need to be incorporated into all health research data collection. - This would include routine primary data collection related to births, deaths and hospitalizations. - Need measures of accumulated wealth.	3.63	2.90	4.37	3.12	3	3.51				
Data and Measures needs:	6.	Data linkages - Need to routinely link from health related data sets such as census and surveys. - Data sharing across provinces is needed. - Need to blend Statistics Canada survey of Consumer Finance with available health information.	3.67	2.75	4.23	4.03	5	3.86				
Da	7.	Need to resolve problem associated with privacy, confidentiality, to assure access to basic information.	2.53	2.05	3.50	2.63		2.68				
	8.	Need to research the performance of measures such as self reported health and other measures used in the SF36 (an international health survey).	2.00	2.00	2.33	1.83	2	2.05				

Gaps and Needs				CIHR Prioritization Area					
Ran	k on a scale of 1-5 the importance of each gap/need corresponding to each of the five priortization areas. One = least important. Five = most important	mme-diate	Health Car	Science	Strategic	CIHR Organiz a-tion	Overall		
& res:	9. Need to collect more surveillance data on health in relation to income and social status.	2.90	2.40	3.53	2.80		2.91		
Data & Measures:	10. Need more regional and sub regional analysis, for example taking advantage of the new health region analysis available in the CCHS to expose health differentials.	3.83	2.75	3.38	3.12		3.32		
	11. Need to develop broader understanding of the structural determinants of health.	3.27	3.15	3.42	3.20	5	3.41		
iry:	12. Need to do more research of the lived experience of people on low incomes and how income affects other social determinants of health.This includes more qualitative research uncovering shared social values and using more subjective information.	3.70	2.90	3.32	3.28	4	3.39		
nbuI pa	13. Need for participatory action research (PAR) projects that seek to address poverty related issues (where participants are involved in the research).	4.08	3.05	3.68	3.32	4	3.61		
s of Neede	14. Need to research intervention studies. - i.e. what would happen if we increased people's incomes?; or - i.e. what is the impact of intervention x on population y?	3.47	2.68	3.62	2.97	3	3.21		
Research Areas of Needed Inquiry:	15. Need to perform more research on neighbourhood structure and how it interacts with income and availability of resources for social infrastructure to influence health. - e.g. social capital, and strengthening communities.	3.12	2.53	3.62	2.87		3.08		
	16. Need for interdisciplinary research involving economists and population health researchers, amongst many other disciplines.	3.40	2.25	2.97	2.73		2.91		
	17. Need more information on ethnoracial communities developed with community participation; linguistically and culturally appropriate measures, survey tools and indices; and integration of alternate cultural paradigms (beyond eurocentric approaches)	3.45	3.00	3.77	2.70	3	3.23		

	Gaps and Needs				CIHR Prioritization Areas						
Ran	ck on a scale of 1-5 the importance of each gap/need corresponding to each of the five priortization areas. One = least important. Five = most important	mme-diate	Health Car	Science	Strategic	CIHR Organiz a-tion	Overall				
treas:	18. Need for cost-benefit analysis to explaining how poverty effects health status and how it is costly to the health care system.	3.38	3.18	3.23	2.67		3.11				
Research Areas:	19. Need for attitudinal research; how do the general public (people who are not poor) view poverty and health? This in turn affects the way public and professional interact with people who live in poverty, and the way services are delivered.	2.32	2.33	2.30	2.10		2.27				
	20. Need to investigate the disconnect between research and health policy (e.g. informing recent initiatives in chronic disease, federal strategies to support "Healthy Living," heart health work, diabetes strategy, etc.)	3.65	3.65	3.32	3.20		3.46				
quiry:	21. Need attitudinal research on policymakers: How do they react to such research, when/how the research has had some impact,	3.65	3.23	3.18	3.47	4	3.45				
Policy Areas of Needed Inquiry:	 22. Need to investigate the thresholds for poverty? - How can we develop policy interventions without understanding the impact of the different dimensions of poverty more broadly? - What do people need to feel as though they can meaningfully participate in society? 	2.03	2.33	2.10	1.80	1	1.95				
	 23. Need for critical policy analysis that systematically addresses the context, process and content of policies. to understand the health impact of public policy process. to understand political social and economic forces that influence policy development. 	3.13	3.43	3.10	2.80		3.11				
	24. Need a better understanding of role of media discourses on poverty, inequality and health on public understandings of, support for, ameliorative policies.	2.25	2.20	2.17	2.15	2	2.18				

	Gaps and Needs			Priorit	izatior	ı Area	S
Ran	k on a scale of 1-5 the importance of each gap/need corresponding to each of the five priortization areas. One = least important. Five = most important	mme-diate	Health Car	Science	Strategic	CIHR Organiz	Overall
led Inquiry:	 25. Need to know what macroeconomic and policy interventions maximize reductions in poverty and income inequality? How do certain policies influence the incidence of poverty but also the effect of poverty on health? Track how changes in tax policy entitlement to public programs and social goods actually change people's real income rather than command over resources? 	4.07	3.10	4.28	3.68	5	3.94
Policy Areas of Needed Inquiry:	 26. Need a better understanding role of non-income transfers (tax-funded welfare benefits such as universal health care, education, recreation, etc.) on poverty/health and income inequality/health relationship. Why is income inequality in Canada and other OECD countries not show the same gradient with mortality as it does in US, buffered by non-income benefits). e.g. In terms of different income security programs in different countries, what effect do they have on health outcomes across countries/jurisdictions? Looking at the associations between measures of income and measures of health at the individual level, and how that association differs between countries. 	3.42	3.40	3.57	3.77	3	3.50
anisms aps:	27. Need to come up with a way to sort out the process of which income and SES variables are associated with health i.e. how behavioral and SES risk factors work together to impact health outcomes?	3.42	2.70	3.60	3.55	3.3	3.37
Pathways / Mechanisms Knowledge Gaps:	28. Need to understand what is the character of societies that are and are not able to buffer the relationship between low income and poor health? -E.g. Little is known about how social formations (groups, organizations, mobilizations, networks, unions) that buffer poverty/inequality negative impacts on health/quality of life even in the absence of macroeconomic or policy changes (what makes life healthier for the poor, even if we don't necessarily provide them with more income?)	3.37	2.95	3.70	3.48	2.5	3.34

	Gaps and Needs		CIHR	Priorit	ization	Areas	5
Ran	k on a scale of 1-5 the importance of each gap/need corresponding to each of the five priortization areas. One = least important. Five = most important	mme-diate	Health Car	Science	Strategic	CIHK Organiz a-tion	Overall
dge	29. Need to understand how much does the poverty cycle create habitual behaviours and how much of it is responsive to monetary changes?	2.92	2.43	2.57	2.43	2	2.55
Knowle	30. Need more information on the effects of people's movement in and out of poverty and the effects of poverty over time.	2.48	2.33	2.98	2.43		2.55
Pathways / Mechanisms Knowledge Gaps:	31. Need to better theorize pathways, develop different research methodologies to do so. -What are the mechanisms that influence how income influences health? Is it material deprivation or a kind of bio-psycho social process / mediated through, psychological comparison, social capital/cohesion, social inclusion/exclusion i.e. psychosocial experiences of inequality may negatively affect health (and does it negatively affect quality of life) separate from other pathways through which income inequality or poverty "gets under the skin." -What is the relative contribution of life course factors vs. current factors to produce the gradient?	3.35	2.58	4.10	3.38	2.6	3.35

References

Aberg-Yngwe.M., Diderichsen, F., Whitehead, M., Holland, P., & Burstrom, B. (2001). The role of income differences in explaining social inequalities in self-rated health in Sweden and Britain. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 22, 556-561.

Alegria, M., Bijl, R. V., Lin, E., Walters, E. E., & Kessler, R. C. (2000). Income differences in persons seeking outpatient treatment for mental disorders: A comparison of the United States with Ontario and the Netherlands. <u>Archives of General Psychiatry</u>, 57(4), 383-391.

Auvinen, A., Karjalainen, S., & Pukkala, E. (1995). Social class and cancer patient survival in Finland. <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u>, 142(10), 1089-1102.

Bailis, D., & Segall, A. (2001). Perceived control in relation to socioeconomic and behavioral resources for health. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 52(11), 1661-1676.

Barker, D., Forsen, T., Uutela, A., Osmond, C., & Eriksson, J. (2001). Size at birth and resilience to effects of poor living conditions in adult life: Longitudinal study. <u>BMJ - Clinical Research</u>, 323(7324), 1273-1276.

Beiser, M., Hou, F., Hyman, I., & Tousignant, M. (2002). Poverty, family process, and the mental health of immigrant children in Canada. <u>American Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(2), 220-227.

Blendon, R., Schoen, C., DesRoches, C. M., Osborn, R., Scoles, K. L., & Zapert, K. (2002). Inequities in health care: A five country survey. <u>Health Affairs</u>, 21(3), 182-191.

Cairney, J., & Arnold, R. (1998). Socioeconomic position, lifestyle and health among Canadians aged 16 to 64: A multi-condition approach. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 89(3), 208-212.

Chen, Y., Breithaupt, K., & Muhajarine, N. (2000). Occurrence of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease among Canadians and sex-related risk factors. <u>Journal of Clinical Epidemiology</u>, 53(7), 755-761.

Conceição, P., & Ferreira, P. (2000, February 29). The young person's guide to the theil index: Suggesting intuitive interpretations and exploring analytical applications [UTIP Working Paper Number 14]. LBJ School of Public Affairs, The University of Texas at Austin. Retrieved March, 2003, from the World Wide Web:

http://utip.gov.utexas.edu/web/workingpaper/utip 14.pdf

Coudouel, A., & Hentschel, J. (2000). <u>Poverty data and measurement in world bank</u> [Poverty Reduction Strategy Sourcebook]. World Bank. Retrieved, from the World Wide Web: http://www.worldbank.org/poverty/strategies

Dachner, N., & Tarasuk, V. (2002). Homelessness "squeegee kids": Food insecurity and daily survival. Social Science & Medicine, 54(7), 1039-1049.

Deaton, A. (2001). <u>Health, inequality, and economic development</u> (CMH Working Paper No. WG1:3). Princeton, NJ: World Health Organization: Commission on Macroecomomics and Health.

Denton, M., & Walters, V. (1999). Gender differences in structural and behavioral determinants of health: An analysis of the social production of health. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 48(9), 1221-1235.

Diderichsen, F., Whitehead, M., Burstrom, B., & Aberg, M. (2001). Sweden and Britain: The impact of policy context on inequities in health. In M. Wirth (Ed.), <u>Challenging inequities in health: From ethics to action</u> (pp. 241-255). New York: Oxford University Press.

Dorling, D., Mitchell, R., Shaw, M., Orford, S., & Davey Smith, G. (2000). The ghost of

Christmas past: Health effects of poverty in London in 1896 and 1991. <u>BMJ, 321</u>(7276), 1547-1551.

Duncan, G., Daly, M., McDonough, P., & Williams, D. (2002). Optimal indicators of socioeconomic status for health research. <u>American Journal of Public Health</u>, 92(7), 1151-1157.

Dunlop, S., Coyte, P. C., & McIsaac, W. (2000). Socio-economic status and the utilisation of physicians' services: Results from the Canadian National Population Health Survey. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 51(1), 123-133.

Dunn, J., & Hayes, M. (2000). Social inequality, population health, and housing: A study of two Vancouver neighbourhoods. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 51, 563-587.

Duxbury, L., Higgins, C., & Johnson, K. L. (1999). <u>An examination of the implications and costs of work-life conflict in Canada</u>. Health Canada. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/childhood-youth/spsc/pdf/Duxbury.pdf

Gissler, M., Rahkonen, O., M, J., & Hemminki, E. (1998). Social class differences in health until the age of seven years among the Finnish 1987 birth cohort. <u>Social Science and Medicine</u>, 46(unknown), 1543-1552.

Glazier, R. H., Badley, E., Gilbert, J. E., & Rothman, L. (2000). The nature of increased hospital use in poor neighbourhoods: Findings from a Canadian inner city. <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health</u>, 91(4), 268 - 273.

Gravelle, H. (2002). Income, income inequality and health: What can we learn from aggregate data? <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, <u>54</u>, 577-589.

Hardwick, D., & Patychuk, D. (1999). Geographic mapping demonstrates the association between social inequality, teen births and STDs among youth. <u>Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality</u>, 8(2), 77-90.

Health Canada. (1998). <u>Taking action on population health:</u> A position paper for Health <u>Promotion and Programs Branch staff</u>. Health Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/phdd/pdf/tad e.pdf

Hinitikka, J., Saarinen, P., & Viinamaki, H. (1999). Suicide mortality in Finland during an economic cycle, 1985-1995. <u>Scandinavian Journal of Public Health</u>, 27(2), 85-88.

Jerrett, M., Eyles, J., Cole, M., & Reader, S. (1997). Environmental equity in Canada: An empirical investigation into the income distribution of pollution in Ontario. <u>Environment and Planning</u>, 29(10), 1777-1800.

Johansen, H. (1999). Living with heart disease-the working-age population. <u>Health</u> Reports (Stats Can), 10(4), 33-46.

Johansen, H., Nargundkar, M., Nair, C., Taylor, G., & ElSaadany, S. (1998). At risk of first or recurring heart disease. Health Reports (Stats Can), 9(4).

Kawachi, I., & Kennedy, B. (2002). <u>The health of nations: Why inequality is harmful to your health</u>. New York: New Press.

Kawachi, I., Kennedy, B., & Wilkinson, R. (Eds.). (1999). <u>The society and population</u> health reader: Volume I, income inequality and health (Vol. 1). New York: New Press.

Kennedy, B. P., Kawachi, I., & Prothrow-Stith, D. (1996). Income distribution and mortality: Cross sectional ecological study of the Robin Hood index in the United States. <u>BMJ</u>, 312(7037), 1004-1007.

Kephart, G. (2001). <u>Socioeconomic differences in the use of health care: Why are there non-financial barriers to 'medically necessary' services?</u> Health Transition Fund, Health Canada. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www2.itssti.hc-sc.gc.ca/B Pcb/HTF/Projectc.nsf/ExecSum/NA369/\$File/NA369.pdf

- Laporte, A., & Ferguson, B. (2002). <u>Income inequality and mortality: Time series evidence from Canada</u>. Toronto: University of Toronto.
- Lee, M., & Klein, S. (1999). <u>Closing the gap: Proceedings of a CCPA-BC workshop on poverty and inequality</u>: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA).
- Lynch, J., Kaplan, G., Salonen, R., & Salonen, J. (1997). Socioeconomic status and progression of carotid atherosclerosis. Prospective evidence from the Kuopio ischemic heart disease risk factor study. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology; 17(3), 513-519.
- Lynch, J. W., Smith, G. D., Kaplan, G. A., & House, J. S. (2000). Income inequality and mortality: Importance to health of individual income, psychosocial environment, or material conditions. BMJ, 320, 1220-1224.
- Makela, P., Valkonen, T., & Martelin, T. (1997). Contribution of deaths related to alcohol use of socioeconomic variation in mortality: Register based follow up study. <u>BMJ Clinical Research</u>, 315(7102), 211-216.
- Marmot, M., & Wilkinson, R. (2000). <u>Social determinants of health</u>. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Norman, K. (2000, April 4). <u>Backgrounder: Perceptions of poverty: Correcting misconceptions about the low-income cutoff</u>. C.D. Howe Institute. Retrieved, from the World Wide Web: http://www.cdhowe.org/pdf/norman.pdf
- Pahlke, A., Lord, S., & Christiansen-Ruffman, L. (2001). Women's health and wellbeing in six Nova Scotia fishing communities. Maritime Centre of Excellence for Women's Health. Retrieved July, 2002, from the World Wide Web:
- http://www.medicine.dal.ca/mcewh/Publications/Fishnet%20Finalreport.pdf
- Park, J., & Nelson, C. (1998). The investigation of stress in resource-dependent communities: The effect of rapid socioeconomic changes on mental health service use. <u>International Journal of Circumpolar Health</u>; 57(Suppl 1), 432-438.
- Phipps, S., & Curtis, L. (2000). <u>Poverty and child well-being in Canada and the United States: Does it matter how we measure poverty?</u> Halifax, NS: Canadian International Labour Network (CILN), Dalhousie University.
- Prus, S. G. (2000). <u>Income inequality as a Canadian cohort ages: An analysis of the later life course</u>. Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs, Syracuse University, and McMaster University. Retrieved August, 2002, from the World Wide Web: http://www.lisproject.org/publications/liswps/237.pdf
- Pukkala, E., & Weiderpass, E. (1999). Time trends in socio-economic differences in incidence rates of cancers of the breast and female genital organs (Finland, 1971-1995). <u>International Journal of Cancer</u>, 81(8), 56-61.
- Rahman, M., Palmer, G., Kenway, P., & Howarth, C. (2000). <u>Monitoring poverty and social exclusion 2000</u>. York, UK: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.
- Raphael, D. (in press). A society in decline: The social, economic, and political determinants of health inequalities in the USA. In R. Hofrichter (Ed.), <u>Health and social justice:</u> A reader on politics, ideology, and inequity in the distribution of disease: Jossey Bass/Wiley.
- Restrepo, H. E. (1996). Introduction. In P. A. H. Organization (Ed.), <u>Health promotion:</u> An anthology (pp. ix-xi). Washington DC: Pan American Health Organization.
- Ross, N., Nobrega, K., & Dunn, J. (2001). Income segregation, income inequality and mortality in North American metropolitan areas. <u>GeoJournal</u>, 53(2), 117-124.
- Ross, N., Wolfson, M., Berthelot, J., & Dunn, J. (2000a). Why is mortality higher in unequal societies? Interpreting income inequality and mortality in Canada and the United States

(HPRU 2000:4D). Vancouver: Centre for Health Services and Policy Research.

Ross, N., Wolfson, M., Dunn, J., Berthelot, J. M., Kaplan, G., & Lynch, J. (2000b). Relation between income inequality and mortality in Canada and in the United States: Cross sectional assessment using census data and vital statistics. BMJ, 320(7239), 898-902.

Salomaa, V., Niemela, M., Miettinen, H., Ketonen, M., Immonen-Raiha, P., Koskinen, S., Mahonen, M., Lehto, S., Vuorenmaa, T., Palomaki, P., Mustaniemi, H., Kaarsalo, E., Arstila, M., Torppa, J., Kuulasmaa, K., Puska, P., Pyorala, K., & Tuomilehto, J. (2000). Relationship of socioeconomic status to the incidence and prehospital, 28-day, and 1-year mortality rates of acute coronary events in the FINMONICA myocardial infarction register study. Circulation, 101(16), 1913-1918.

Shaw, M., Dorling, D., Gordon, D., & Smith, G. D. (1999). <u>The widening gap: Health inequalities and policy in Britain</u>. Bristol, UK: The Policy Press.

Stafford, M., Bartley, M., Mitchell, R., & Marmot, M. (2001). Characteristics of individuals and characteristics of areas: Investigating their influence on health in the Whitehall II study. <u>Health & Place</u>, 7, 117-129.

Starkey, L., Kuhnlein, H., & Gray-Donald, K. (1998). Food bank users: Sociodemographic and nutritional characteristics. <u>Canadian Medical Association Journal</u>, 158(9), 1143-1149.

Travers, K. D. (1996). The social organization of nutritional inequities. <u>Social Science & Medicine</u>, 43(4), 543-553.

Valkonen, T., Martikainen, P., Jalovaara, M., Koskinen, S., Martelin, T., & Makela, P. (2000). Changes in socioeconomic inequalities in mortality during an economic boom and recession among middle aged men and women in Finland. <u>European Journal of Public Health</u>, <u>10</u>(4), 274-280.

Vozoris, N., Davis, B., & Tarasuk, V. (2002). The affordability of a nutritious diet for households on welfare in Toronto. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 93(1), 36-40.

Wilkins, R., Berthelot, J., & Ng, E. (2002). Trends in mortality by neighbourhood income in urban Canada from 1971 to 1996. <u>Health Reports</u>, 13 (Supplement), 1-28.

Wilkinson, R., & Marmot, M. (1999). <u>Social determinants of health: The solid facts</u> (0192630695). Copenhagan, Denmark: World Health Organization (WHO), Europe Office.

Willms, J. D. (1997). Literacy skills and social class gradients. <u>Policy Options (CRISP)</u>, <u>18</u>(6), 22-26.

World Health Organization. (1986). <u>Ottawa charter for health promotion</u>. World Health Organization (WHO), Europe Office. Retrieved, from the World Wide Web: http://www.who.dk/policy/ottawa.htm